Guide to the Kenneth H. Powers Military History Collection

2006.0287

James Corsaro Archivist July 2009

Table of Contents

- Box 1: Kenneth Powers, Biographical material
- Box 2: Military Manuals
- Box 3: Flags and Colors
- Box 4: Books
- Box 5: Military Magazines
- Box 6-11: CMH, Military Uniforms in America
- Box 12-17: Newspapers
- Box 18-21: National Guard
- Box 22-29: Seventh Regiment
- Box 30: 8th Regiment
- Box 31-35: 9th Regiment
- Box 36: 9th Coast Artillery Corps, 10th, 12th, 13th Regiments
- Box 37: 14th and 15th Regiments
- Box 38: 22nd Regiment
- Box 39: 23rd Regiment
- Box 40: 47th and 65th Regiment
- Box 41-42: 71st Regiment
- Box 43-45A: Squadron A
- Box 46: Squadron C
- Box 47-48: 26th (Yankee) Division
- Box 49-50: 27th Division
- Box 51: 42nd (Rainbow) Division
- Box 52-52A: Miscellaneous Military Units
- Box 53: 317th Infantry; Canadian military units
- Box 54: Miscellaneous regiments
- Box 55-56: Scrapbooks
- Box 57-59: 105th Infantry
- Box 60-81: 69th Regiment (165th Infantry; also, Irish Brigade)
- Box 82-95 and Oversize Print Drawers: Photographs
- Box 96: Certificates and Maps
- Box 97-99: Prints and Posters, oversize
- Box 100-101: Negative photographs and slides
- Box 102-104: Objects, Medals
- Box 105-108: K. Powers Research Files
- Box 109: World War I Scrapbook

Guide to the Kenneth Powers Military History Collection

Scope of Collection:

Kenneth Powers, Historian of the 69th Regiment, created this collection of material about the 69th Regiment and several military units, including the 165th, 105th, 7th, 9th, 14th, Squadron A and other regiments, the National Guard, 27th and 42nd Divisions as well as other units The bulk of the material is concerned with the Civil War, World War I and World War II, although there is material about the origins of some of the units prior to the Civil War and material about these units in the Spanish-American War and Mexican Border Service as well. Most of the units in the collection were related to the 69th Regiment in some way, chiefly by serving in larger military units. Powers retired as a Lt. Col. Inf., New York Guard. He was also very interested in Irish and Irish-American history as well as Powers family history and collected material related to these topics. He also was interested in the history of military uniforms, as well as medals and insignia and there is a substantial amount of material related to this interest. The collection includes original manuscripts and documents, photographs, maps, military uniform prints, scrapbooks, newspapers, broadsides, many photocopied newspaper and magazine articles and other formats of material. It is possibly the largest collection of material related to the history of the historic 69th Regiment in existence. The New York State Military Museum Research Center has numerous regimental histories related to the 69th Regiment and the other regiments, brigades and divisions with historical materials in this collection. Some histories of the 69th Regiment include:

Bilby, Joseph G., Remember Fontenoy!: The 69th New York and the Irish Brigade in the Civil War, 1995

Demeter, Richard, The Fighting 69th: A History, 2002

Harris, Stephen L., *Duffy's War, Fr. Francis Duffy, Wild Bill Donovan and the Irish Fighting 69th in World War I*, 2008

Kenneth Powers wrote brief historical summaries of the 69th Regiment and copies of those histories are found in the collection.

Box 1: Kenneth Powers, Biographical and Family Material:

Folder 1: Photocopies of pages with information about the Powers family name and coat of arms; also a Irish postcard illustrated with the Powers family coat of arms; also broadside and correspondence about the Power Clan rallies in Waterford, IR, 1994-96. Also, copy of an article about David Power Conyngham, Irishman who fought with the 69th Regt.

Folder 2: Photocopies of appointment of K. Powers as Lt. Col., Inf., New York Guard, July 24, 1973 and of his 25-year certificate for service in the military forces of NYS, August 1973 with correspondence.

Folder 3: New York National Guard Officer Candidate School, Catalogue, 1952 and Officer Candidate School, Branch No. 2, New York National Guard, the yearbook of the school for 1952 with group picture of Platoon C, including Powers.

Folder 4: File of correspondence, lists of names, maps and other material of K. Powers contacts in his historical work.

Box 2

Series: Military Manuals:

This is a small series of field manuals of the U. S. War Department for use by the troops and officers, a few with the names of the original owners of the manuals (owners' name in parentheses. There are also two Army song books and a service record book.

Manual of the Automatic Pistol, Caliber 45, Model of 1911, War Plans Division, May 1918

Basic Field Manual, U.S. Rifle, Caliber .30, M1917, Oct. 1943 (Sgt. Yager)

Basic Field Manual, U.S. Rifle, Caliber .30, M1903, 1940 (Frank DelMonico, Co. E, 105th Inf.)

Staff Officers' Field Manual, Staff and Combat Orders, 1940

Field Service Regulations, Operations, Administration, and Staff and Combat Orders, 1941 (Leon G. Dibble, Jr.)

Basic Field Manual, Physical Training, 1941

Infantry Field Manual, Rifle Company, Rifle Regiment, 1942 (Co. F, 2nd Regt., NYG, Schenectady)

U.S.A., Service Record Book, Army and Navy Accessory Store, 1942

Army Song Book, Adjutant General's Office, 1941, 2 copies (1 missing cover, J. F. Hyland)

Manual of Guard Duty, U.S. Army, rev. ed., 1908 (Co. F, 23 Inf.)

Catholic Prayer Book for the Army and Navy, John J. Burke, C.S.P., NY, 1917 (165th Inf., NYNG)

Box 3:

Series: Flags and Colors of the United States Military

This series consists of photocopied research files by K. Powers about flags of the United States and its' military forces, including regulations on the use and care of flags from the U.S. War Department and Quartermaster General, articles about colors, flags, colors and standards of particular military units, especially the Continental Army during the American Revolution, Civil War and ante-bellum period; also, unpublished article, *The Conservation of Civil War Flags: The*

Military Historian's Perspective, by Howard M. Madaus, Milwaukee Public Museum, 1987 and a statement of the Division of Military and Naval Affairs, on the Civil War Flags on loan from the State Military Museum with a list of regiments whose flags are on loan, n.d., ca. 1961; also photocopies of articles about flag conservation in Michigan, Kentucky, Illinois and Pennsylvania; also material re: to swatch of 69th regimental colors in Ireland.

Box 4:

Series: Books, etc.

This is a series of books, pamphlets and magazine issues related to general military history. Owners' names, where found, are in parentheses.

Harper's Pictorial Library of the World War, 12 vols., Volume 5 only, The United States in the War, 1920.

Souvenir Program, Welcome Home Celebration, Cohoes, 1919 (George F. Marra) How to Respect and Display Our Flag, U.S. Marine Corps, 1942, (Jerry Cataldo) Battlefields around Fredericksburg, Self Guiding Tour, 1968

"Rebel Joe," The True Story of a True Fighting Man, by George J. Manley, 1935, missing cover.

The Nation's National Guard, National Guard Association of the U.S., 1954. This book has 7 photographs loose and pasted in the cover. The snapshots are of mostly unidentified men at Ft. McClellan, AL and Camp Livingston, PA, 1942-43.

A History of the Civil War, by Benson J. Lossing, with reproductions of the Brady war photographs, New York, War Memorial Association, 16 Sections, 1895 (1905), Sections 3,7,10,14 and 15 only.

Life Magazine, The American Revolution, reprint from July 3, 1950 issue, 2 copies. Abraham Lincoln in Kansas Territory, December 1 to 7, 1859, by Alan W. Farley, 1959. Growth of the Catholic Church in the United States, by Rev. Patrick W. O'Flaherty, n.d., ca. 1943.

New York Irish History, vol. 10, 1996, includes an article about Mary Farrington, whose brother, Patrick was in the 2nd Regt., NYV.

Salvaging Revolutionary Relics from the York River, reprint of article, 1939, by Homer L. Ferguson.

NYC Landmarks Preservation Commission, Rules, n.d., 2000?

New York State and the Civil War, pamphlet series on the state and the Civil War with several articles for each pamphlet, July 1961, Dec. 1962, Feb. 1963, March 1963 (2 cop.) (Rev. Patrick O'Flaherty)

Second New York Infantry at the Mexican Border, Troy, NY,, 1917?

Final Report on the Battle of Gettysburg, chapter on the Irish Brigade monument from an address by Gen. Robert Nugent; with an additional photocopy of the report.

In Union's Defeat at Fredericksburg the Irish Brigade held Strong, pamphlet history of the Brigade at Fredericksburg, 3 copies.

History of the Civil War, B.J. Lossing, Section 12 only, pp. 353-384.

Regimental Historical Sketches, by Gen. DeWitt Clinton Falls, published in *The National Guardsman*. This is a series of brief historical articles about New York State National Guard

regiments with an illustration, by DWC Falls, of the uniforms of the regiment. The articles have been removed from the *National Guardsman* magazine and pasted on loose scrapbook pages. The following regiments are included in this series here: 174th Inf., 105th Inf., 108th Inf., 369th Inf., Old Guard (Tomkins Blues to Co. A of 71st Regt.), 105th Field Artillery, 156th Field Artillery, 165th Inf., 104th Field Art., 27th Div., Special Troops, 121st Cavalry,244th Art., 10th Inf., Veteran Corps of Art., 71st Inf., 101st Signal Battalion, 102nd Engineers, 212th Art., 14th Inf., 107th Inf., 27th Division Train, Q.M.C. (old 47th Regt.), 101st Cav., and 13th Regt.

Box 5:

Series: Military Magazines

This is a series of magazines concerned with military topics and issues, but not published or concerned with particular military units. The latter are found with the respective military unit series.

New York National Guardsman, 1923–1940. This is official publication of the National Guard of the State of New York. It was published monthly. It included a variety of articles about the Guard, particular units in the Guard, editorials and other material. During the Twenties there was a series of historical sketches of different units by Col. Dewitt Clinton Falls. It is a major source of information for the history of the National Guard in New York. There are many photographs of individuals and events re: to the Guard. The issues run from 1923 to 1940. There are many missing issues, including no issues for 1924, 1929 and 1931 and with few issues for a few other years. There are a few duplicate issues. Photocopies of some pages were found filed with most issues and those copies have been left with the issues.

Army & Navy Illustrated, Philadelphia, Army and Navy Illustrated Publishing Co., May 1897, vol. 1, no. 5. Entire issue concerned with the dedication of Grant's Tomb monument in New York, including two photographs of the 7th Regt. on parade.

National Guard and Naval Militia Illustrated, New York, North Press Co., May 1897, much of issue is about the 7th Regt. and its camp at Peekskill with several photographs, including one photograph of the Gatling Gun Squad at Peekskill, 2 copies.

Magazines, single issues: The following are a group of miscellaneous magazines found in the collection as single issues.

The New Yorker, 6/17/1944, with article about JFK and PT109
New Haven Grays Newsletter, 10/2003
The Shanachie, Connecticut Irish-American Historical Society, Spring 2004
Old Time New England, 10/1948
The Bugle, Louisiana Museum of Military History, 1995

Boxes 6-11

Series: Company of Military Historians, et al: Military Uniforms in America

This is a series of colored prints of the uniforms of various military units serving in the United States published by the Company of Military Historians. The Company of Military Historians is

an organization founded in 1949 dedicated to the study of the uniforms, equipment, history and traditions of members of the U.S. Armed Forces and other nations serving in the Western Hemisphere. The Military Uniforms series has been published for many years by subscription to members of the Company and now has over 850 prints. The prints are done by well-known artists based upon extensive research by Company members and are accurate depictions of uniforms and equipment used by various military units. Most plates are accompanied by a 1-2 page description of the uniforms and equipment depicted as well as historical data about the unit during the time the uniform would have been used. All historical/descriptive notes have authors listed and all plates have names of the artists. There are many prints in the series collected here, including a few duplicate plates.

This series also includes a series of plates from the National Guard Heritage series and a set of plates called The American Soldier published by the U.S. Army, Center of Military History. There are also several plates of military uniforms, chiefly British units, published by others. The plates are filed in numerical order by plate number. A complete list of the plates can be found at Company of Military Historians web site by subject or by plate number. Plates related to the 69th Regiment and other regiments of particular interest to the Powers Collection include the following:

```
Plate 123, 69<sup>th</sup> Regt., NG, SNY, 1869-1884
Plate 210, Squadron A, NG, SNY, 1896-1903
Plate 454, 69<sup>th</sup> Regt. NYSM, The First Battle of Bull Run, July 21, 1861,
Plate 548, 21<sup>st</sup> Regt. NYG, 1940-1945
Plate 572, 22<sup>nd</sup> Regt., NG, SNY, 1876-1898
```

The following plate numbers are found in this collection of uniform plates:

Box 6:

Folder 1: 64, 121-123, 146, 152 Folder 2: 210, 246, 247-249 Folder 3: 250-260 Folder 4: 261-272 Folder 5: 273-280 Folder 6: 281-292 Folder 7: 293-300 Folder 8: 301-308 Folder 9: 309-316 Folder 10: 317-324 Folder 11: 325-336 Folder 12: 337-343 Folder 13: 344-352 Folder 14: 353-358 Folder 15: 364, 389-396 Folder 16: 397-404

Folder 16: 397-404 Folder 17: 405-411

Box 7:

Folder 18: 411-420 Folder 19: 421-428 Folder 20: 429-436 Folder 21: 437-444 Folder 22: 445-452 Folder 23: 453-460 Folder 24: 461-468 Folder 25: 469-478 Folder 26: 479-489 Folder 27: 490-499 Folder 28: 501-512 Folder 29: 513-528 Folder 30: 529-544 Folder 31: 545-552 Folder 32: 553-568 Folder 33: 569-584

Folder 34: 585-595

Box 8:

Miscellaneous prints of military uniforms

Folder 35: CMH plates; bonus plates without plate numbers; 6 plates with 2 duplicates, including the 30th Anniversary and 500th Consecutive Plate; also paper cover for plates.

Folder 36: CMH plates: 5 unnumbered plates, including a plate entitled Cuban Expedition, 1898, showing a private of the 71st NY.

Folder 37: 2 prints of Revolutionary era troops, H. Bittner and Co., 1941, b&w plates.

Folder 38: Plates by Schenley Import Corp., "Dewar's White Label" regimental prints; plates showing uniforms of various British regiments, 9 plates with accompanying letter, undated, ca. 1940?

Folder 39: Plates of British uniforms, each print showing dress and field uniform of particular unit, artist: Douglas N. Anderson, 13 plates.

Folder 40: Plates of Royal Ulster Rifles, 5 prints showing rifleman, bugle-major, pipe-major (2), and captain.

Folder 41: 4 plates; German Empire Hussar, 1914 (col.), 2nd Connecticut Light Horse, 1777 (col.), U.S. Corps of Artillery, Fort McHenry Guard, 1814 (b&w) and 2nd NJ Regt., 1777, (b&w).

Folder 42: Proof of text of description of plate #371, 71st Regt., Inf., NG, SNY, 1869-1884.

Folder 43: *The American Soldier*, prints of American troops from various conflicts and time periods, published by the U.S. Army, Center for Military History, 4 sets of prints. Most of the prints are not identified as particularly military units.

Folder 44: *National Guard Heritage* series of prints, 1637-1979, showing identified military units; most of the prints depict the unit in action; published by the U.S. GPO, 1985.

Folder 45: Ling-Temco-Vought, Inc. annual calendars with military uniform prints done by H. Charles Mc Barron, Jr. and with the help of the Company of Military Historians, calendars/prints for 1965-1966, 1968-1968.

Folder 46: Same as above for 1969-1971.

Folder 47: 69th Regiment, NG, SNY, c. 1869-1884, plate 123 of *Military Uniforms in America*, multiple copies of the print. Also, copy autographed by the artist, H. Charles McBarron

Folder 48: Notice of annual meeting of Company of Military Historians, Albany, NY May 1977 on broadside with colored illustrations of various military uniforms, 2 cop.

Folder 49: Illustrations, colored, of military units from Massachusetts, most published by the Boston Herald newspaper, 1895, as follows;

8th Mass. Infantry

Boston Lancers

Roxbury Horse Guards

Massachusetts Light Artillery

Worcester Continentals

Also, colored print of 2^{nd} Corps of Cadets, 1785-1894 by L. Prang; also print of 1^{st} Motor Squadron of Mass. State Guard, 1940-1946, by J. Stamatelos.

Box 9:

Miscellaneous prints of military uniforms:

Folder 50: Richmond (VA) Light Infantry Blues, two prints, uniform ca. 1845 and uniform ca. 1850 (2 copies)

Folder 51: Uniforms of British troops, mainly Irish and Scottish regiments, colored illustrations with date depicted when given, as follows:

Piper, Royal Highland Regiment (Black Watch), 1856 Private, 93rd Sutherland Highlanders, 1854 Company Sergeant, Royal Artillery, 1846 Private, 3rd Foot Guards, 1815 Officer's Full Dress, 11th Hussars, 1842 Officer, 12th Lancers, 1820 Royal Irish Regiment, 18th Foot, ca. 1892 Irish Regiments of the British Army

Highland Light Infantry, City of Glasgow Regt., 5 uniforms depicted, 1777-1957 Irish Guards: 2 items: Irish guard with cadet and Irish wolfhound, by C. A. Collins, n.d. and painting of Irish Guards with Queen Mother, by T. Whidbourne, ca. 1998?

- Folder 52: Uniforms of the 69th Regiment. These are prints showing the uniforms of various companies of the 69th Regiment, as follows:
- 69th Regiment, New York State Militia, Company K (Irish Zouaves) 1861, by Don Troiani, 1988.
- New York State Militia, 69th Regiment (Line Officers), 1st Div., 4th Brigade, Otto Boettcher, 1853 (Photostat copy)
- 69th Regiment, Dress uniforms, 3 hand-colored drawings of troops in dress uniforms, artist?, n.d.. ca. 1950?
- Folder 53: Knickerbocker Greys, depicting enlisted and full dress uniforms with description of each element of clothing, insignia and ribbons.
- Folder 54: The Continental Soldier, 1781, by Tom Lovell, 1962, published by the Continental Insurance Co., including a descriptive pamphlet.
- Folder 55: Uniform prints (4) of the Dillon Infantry and La Brigade Irlandaise, by R. Grouvel and L. Beaufort, 1954-1964, published in France.
- Folder 56: Philadelphia Light Horse, Etats Unis, 1812, La Gravure Francaise, n.d., published in France, No. 107 of a series of prints.
- Folder 57: Dillon Regiment in the West Indies, 1781, a British regiment that fought at St. Eustatius in 1781 against the French, print showing uniforms of four different troops with description of the battle and uniform (2 copies of each).
- Folder 58: Photograph of print (colored) of a West Point cadet, n.d., probably mid-19th c.
- Folder 59: Photograph (colored) of a drawing of the uniform, Busby plate, helmet with plume and other parts of the uniform of a cavalryman of the Seventh Regiment, by D.W.C. Falls, 1916 with two b x w copies of the photograph.
- Folder 60: Copy of a pencil sketch of an officer and 3 cadets, unknown unit, n.d., depiction probably about 1945?
- Folder 61: Print from Leslie's Illustrated Weekly (?) entitled: Army and Navy Uniforms at the Beginning of Hostilities; shows uniforms of Union troops, 1861?, Pasted on scrapbook page with a print on verso of New York Zouaves building entrenchments at Shuter's Hill., near Alexandria, by A. Waud.

Folder 62: Two sets of colored illustrations in the New York Sunday News, 1939 and 1940, showing Wear for Warfare, European Style, 1066-1939 and United States Army Uniforms, 1776-1940; pasted on scrapbook paper.

Folder 63: Army's new slate-blue uniforms displayed, from NY Herald Tribune, Jan. 1939; pasted on scrapbook paper.

Folder 64: Two articles from the *New York National Guardsman*, August 1932 (Award of the Order of the Purple Heart) and March 1936 (Story behind the Patch about division patches), pasted on scrapbook paper.

Box 10:

Miscellaneous prints of military uniforms:

This is a group of drawings (pen and ink and pencil) and printed illustrations of uniforms of British and American troops at various times, no artist is given, but it may be John F. Owens, graphic designer, Danbury, CT. Troops illustrated include British Army, American army during the American Revolution, British army during Napoleonic Wars, British Indian troops and possibly others; very few of the illustrations are not identified by country or military unit. No date is given on the illustrations. Most are or were formerly pasted on heavy board, possibly for preparation for publication.

A binder of printed and typed information sheets about collar insignia of various units of the U.S. Army.

A binder of printed and typed information with photographs and other illustrations of insignia for caps and specifications for chevrons and stripes in the U.S.Army.

Folder of notes and clipped articles about British Army uniforms, also an image of Greek soldier, French soldiers and a tracing of an Indian soldier of the British Army.

Box 11:

Company of Military Historians, Military Uniforms in America, a series published in 1996-1997 and including descriptive texts on verso of print; some foreign troops uniforms are also found in this series; listed in approximate chronological order as follows:

Folder 1:

Massachusetts Bay Militia, ca. 1670-1690, Pl. 717
Conococheague Rangers, Cumberland County, PA, 1763, Pl. 721
Albany County Provincials...1775, Pl. 722
6th Virginia Regt., 1776, Pl. 701
Capt. George Dunham's Co., 2nd Mass. (Bailey's) Regt., 1777-1781, Pl. 723
Virginia State Artillery Regt., 1778-1780, Pl. 760
Illinois Troop, Virginia Light Dragoons, 1779-1782, Pl. 752

Dragoons, George State Legion, 1781-1782, Pl. 750 Baltimore Troop of Light Dragoons, Maryland Vol. Militia, 1781, Pl. 724

Folder 2:

Royal Navy Sailors, H.M. Brig. DeBraak, 1798, Pl. 725

Tennessee Troops, New Orleans, 1814-1815, Pl. 718

U.S. Light Artillery, 1814-1821, Pl. 747

Mounted Grenadiers of Callao, Hussars of Junin and Staff Corps, Peru, 1830, Pl. 726

New Orleans Greys at San Antonio de Bexar, 1835, Pl. 745

Mier Expedition, December 1842, Pl. 746

General Zachary Taylor in Mexico, 1845-1847, Pl. 748

Campaign Uniforms, U.S. Armed Forces, Mexico City, Sept. 1847, Pl. 727

Mexican Army: Artillery Officers, 1840-1848, Pl. 719

Co. D, 1st Regt., U.S. Dragoons, 1848-1851

Stockton Blues, California Militia, 1857-1861, Pl. 720

Sacramento Hussars, California State Militia, 1859-1893, Dress Uniform, 1877, Pl. 753

Folder 3:

Alabama Vol. Corps, 1860-1861, no. 1, Pl. 697

Same, no. 2, Pl. 698

Mississippi Rifles and Ben Bullard Rifles... 10th Miss. Vol. Inf., 1861, Pl. 755

3rd Alabama Inf., CSA, 1861-1865, Pl. 702

Alabama Troops at Spanish Fort, 1865, Pl. 754

Ellsworth Zouaves of Chicago, 1865, Pl. 757

Folder 4:

2nd Regt., Alabama State Troops, 1877-1897, Pl. 756

24th Regt. Inf., U.S. Army, 1888-1899, Pl. 751

1st Canadian Mounted Rifle Regt. (Pipe Band), Canadian Expeditionary Force, 1915-1920, Pl. 728

South Pacific Scouts/Fiji Commandos, XIV U.S. Army Corps, 1942-1943, Pl. 699

Dixie Mission, July 1944-August 1945, Pl. 700

4th Armored Division, 1944-1945, Pl. 703

U.S. Army Combat Medics, 1944-1968, Pl. 759

2nd Battalion, 8th Cavalry Regt., 1st Cavalry Div., Korea, July1-Sept. 15, 1950, Pl. 749

Drums and Bugles of the Brazilian Marine Corps, 1989, Pl. 704

Folder 5: The American Soldier, a series of 4 prints of American soldier uniforms in 1836, 1847, 1855, and 1863. Also, a print of the uniform of a private in the Royal Regiment of Canada, 1866.

Box 12-17

Series: Newspapers:

This is a series of newspapers, both general with much military news (World War I) or newspapers published to present military news exclusively. The newspapers are generally in poor condition due to their brittle paper. It is recommended that a microfilm be made or acquired for these papers to avoid the use of the original papers where possible. The following lists these volumes:

Box 12:

Army Navy Journal, October 2, 1886, May 4, 1889, May 18, 1889 issues only. The May 4, 1889 issue is concerned with great parade of 40,000 troops in New York City on April 30, 1889 to celebrate the centennial of the inauguration of George Washington as President of the U.S; including rosters of troops in the parade, several illustrations and other material. The 1886 issue has a variety of news, including unit news items, obituaries, news about National Guard, state troops and other material. May 18, 1889 issue includes same type of material as 1886 issue and brief articles about several New York units, including the 69th, 22nd, 12th, 9th, 13th and 71st regiments.

Yank, The Army Weekly, Dec. 31, 1943, 3 copies of magazine, includes article with photographs of 69th Regt. at battle of Makin Atoll; also regular features of Sad Sack cartoons, Post Exchange, Sports and other material. Also, Dec. 24, 1943 issue has an article by Sgt. Merle Miller, 165th Inf. about battle of Makin Island.

Gleason's Pictorial Drawing-Room Companion, F. Gleason, prop., Boston, June 28 and Oct. 4, 1851. June 28 issue includes an article with illustrations about Gen. John Ellis Wool as well as article about the presentation of colors of the National Lancers to the 7th Regiment N.G. N.Y. The Oct. 4 issue includes brief articles about the Worcester City Guards and the Winthrop Light Guards of Boston. Also, issue for August 9, 1851 with an article about the Boston Cadets.

Sunday News, New York, NY, April 15, 1945. Much of the issue of the paper is concerned with the death and funeral of Pres. Franklin D. Roosevelt.

Rhode Island Military Journal, Providence, RI, January 1891. Military news from Rhode Island and Massachusetts; also has G.A.R. Dept. and article about the Petersburg Salient in 1864.

Andover Advertiser, Andover, MA, June 25, 1864. Besides general news, includes several Civil War news stories.

Boston Pilot, Boston, MA, March 13, 1841, Patrick Donahoe, prop.. A newspaper in Boston devoted to news concerning Ireland, Irish in America and Catholicism.

Midweek, West Oxford, AL, Oct. 1, 1980. Local news and articles with photographic illustrations about the 27th Division at Ft. McClellan.

Stars and Stripes, Paris, Sept. 14, 1944. The newspaper of the U.S. Armed Forces in the European Theater of Operations; lead article about U.S. troops reaching Siegfried Line. Also,

issues for Dec. 25, 1944, Strasbourg, FR, Feb. 8, 1945, Nancy, FR, May 3, 1945, Germany, and May 8, 1945 (Nazis surrender in Italy and Austria), Southern Germany edition, (ETO war ends)

Catholic News, New York, NY, October 28, 1950, in two sections; Section 1 is concerned with general Catholic news; Section 2 is the Archdiocesan Centennial Number, 1850-1950 and includes many articles and illustrations, mainly historical, about the Catholic Church and Catholic schools, hospitals, orders and other Catholic institutions.

The Age, Augusta, ME, July 18, 1846. Chiefly news about Maine State Legislature and U.S. Congress, but also has an anecdote about a fistfight between an Irishman of the 9th Regt. and a Mexican during the Mexican War.

The Citizen, New York, NY, Jan. 28 and July 1, 1854, general news from abroad and national news, particularly news about Irish and Catholic Church.

New York Herald Magazine of the War, New York, July 29, 1917. News and illustrations from the war, including an article about the 7th Regiment's service in the nation's wars and several illustrations of the 7th, 69th and 71st Regts in centerfold entitled, New York Mobilizes.

Pictorial War Record, Battles of the Late Civil War, New York, Sept. 3, Oct. 8, Oct. 22, and Nov. 12, 1881. A few short articles and many illustrations of battles of the Civil War reproduced from journals published during the war. Includes an illustration of Departure of the Seventh Regiment for Washington (Sept. 3); illustrations of landing of Ellsworth's Zouaves at Alexandria, VA and assassination of Col. Ellsworth (Oct. 8).

Harper's Weekly, A Journal of Civilization, New York, issues dated from 1858-1910. Articles and illustrations about large variety of topics. Following are selected pertinent items of note: portrait and biographical article about Brig. Gen. Michael Corcoran, 69th Regt. (Aug. 30, 1862, 3 copies), Col. E. Ellsworth (May 11, 1861, 2 copies), illustrations of 13th NY and 69th Regt. leaving for the war and 7th Regt. on board the Boston en route to Annapolis (May 11, 1861); illustration of service by Rev. Dr. Weston, Chaplain of the 7th Regt. (May 25, 1861), HQ of the 69th Regt. at Georgetown College (June 1, 1861), Armory at Albany, NY and drumming out of volunteers who refused to take the oath (June 1, 1861); article and portrait about the late Col. Ellsworth with portrait of Francis E. Brownell (June 8, 1861); also several views of camp of Ellsworth's NY Fire Zouaves (June 8, 1861), funeral of Col. Vosburgh of 71st. Regt. (June 8, 1861), several prints showing aspects of the Battle of Bull Run, including "gallant charge of the 69th Regiment," (August 10, 1861).

Box 13:

This box contains larger newspaper size and includes both single issues and newspapers with multiple issues. Several of the papers in this box are brittle and must be used with extreme care or preferably copied for research use. The following is a title/date listing of the papers with brief notes.

Schenectady Union-Star, Dec. 8, 1941, Congress declares war after Japanese attack in the Pacific Theater.

New York Tribune, April, 29, 1918, Germans closing on Ypres, Russia in chaos, etc.

New York Tribune, June 12 and August 9, 1861; August 19, August 23 and Nov. 18, 1862; May 14, 1863, much war news and articles about 69th Regt. in Aug. 19 and Aug. 23 issues.

Gettysburg Times, June 28, 1963, Centennial Edition

Gettysburg Times, July 1863, Souvenir Edition, in 8 sections, many illustrations and articles about the battle and Gettysburg's part.

Stars and Stripes, June 21, 1918 and July 5, 1918, news of the war and America's part in it;

Rochester Evening Express, April 15, 1863, news of the war.

Boston Advertiser, April 16, 1944, bombing of Ploesti oil fields

Boston Evening Transcript, April 28 and May 27, 1873, general news, no particular military news

Boston Daily Evening Transcript, Sept. 2, 1869,

Washington Chronicle, July 10, 1874, general news.

The Weekly Call, San Francisco, CA, Feb. 5, 1880, no particular military news; article about expulsion of tenants from farm in Ireland.

Elmira Daily Advertiser, May 27, 1870, news of Fenian War and Decoration Day activities in Elmira; June 1, 1870, news of the Fenian War; editorial against the floral decoration of graves of Confederates on Decoration Day.

Evening Post, New York, April 24, 1861; articles about attack on Union troops in Baltimore and about New York troops.

Cohoes Cataract, August 17, 1861, some war news, including article about T. Meagher and 69th Regt. at Manassas.

The Pilot, Boston, MA, June 30, 1877, no particular military news; general news, including Irish and Catholic news; also article and editorial about the banning of Jews from the Grand Union Hotel, Saratoga Springs, by its owner, Judge Hilton.

Boston Statesman, Sept. 26, 1835, no particular military news; the Office of the Commissary General of Subsistence has a two-column list of supplies for the troops of the U.S. for which it requests proposals, supplies needed are listed by fort.

New York Herald, European Edition, Paris, June 8, 1915, June 19, 20,21,30, 1917, July 2, 3, 10, 19, 23, 1917, news of World War I in Europe in English and French. Also, July 1, 1894 issue of NY Herald, entire issue devoted to the National Guard, State of New York, particularly to the NGSNY camp at Peekskill, including illustrations, some in color. Also, black-bordered issue for April 23, 1865 concerned with the Funeral of Lincoln and other events connected with the assassination.

New York Times, May 20, 30, June 5, 20, August 4, 12, 1861; May 27, 31, June 4, August 19, Sept. 24, 1862. Much war news, including articles about 7th and 69th Regts. (May 27, May 31, June 4 issues). Also, facsimile of a page of the NY Times, Dec. 17, 1862 about the Battle of Fredericksburg.

Box 14:

Illustrated News, New York, NY, Jan.1-June 25, 1853: Newspaper with many illustrations, local and national news, fiction and other material. Issue for Jan. 15, 1853 has an illustration of the new Armory, corner of Elm and White Sts., New York, NY. Also, a separate issue of Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper, March 3, 1877 has an article about the late Col. John O'Mahony, 69th Regt. with illustration showing the transfer of the casket to the ship Dakota for shipment to Ireland where Mahony was to be buried. Also, separate issues for May 11, June 15 and August 3, 1861 and Sept. 3, 1862. Illustrations include: landing of the 7th Regt. at Naval Academy, Annapolis (May 11), departure of Ellsworth's Zouaves from New York, (May 11), Camp Corcoran of 69th Regt. at Arlington Heights (June 15), Col. Corcoran, 69th Regt., (June 15), Battle at Bull's Run, 69th Regt. (Aug. 3), Reception of Brig.Gen. Corcoran at Castle Garden, NY and portrait of Corcoran and article about reception in NY for him (Sept. 6). Also, a separate issue entitled, *Portrait Monthly of the New York Illustrated News*, December 1863, with biographies and portraits of several Union generals and others. Also, issue for March 12, 1864 of the Illustrated News, with articles about the Brooklyn Sanitary Fair.

Also, 3 military history printed items as follows:

The Great War, Chapters 103-104 of this serialized history of World War, vol. 7, London, 1916, Chap. 103 is about the Rebellion in Dublin.

The War of 1961-1865, *Virginia and the War*, Richmond, Richmond Times-Dispatch, 1965?

Regimental Marches of the British Army, illustrated text that was published with a record of the band music by Angel Records, (record not with this).

Box 15:

Utica Observer, May 1-June 30, 1917; 1 oversize bound volume, local, state, national and international news, including many news stories about the war in Europe; very brittle paper with a good binding.

Boxes 16-17:

New York Times, Mid-Week Pictorial, 1916-1917, two volumes. These two volumes include innumerable photographs documenting world news, almost exclusively the war in Europe and Russia; an excellent for the pictorial documentation of the Great War. Also, a separate issue of August 31, 1916.

Box 18-21

Series: National Guard

This is a series of papers, articles, magazines, correspondence, and other material relating to the history of the National Guard of the United States.

Box 18:

History of National Guard:

Folder 1: Our National Guard: An Introduction to its History," by Frederick P. Todd, 1941; a print of the article and negative photographic copy of the article; also a photocopy of Todd's article, The Militia and Volunteers of the District of Columbia, 1783-1820.

Folder 2: U.S. War Dept. and DOA, circulars about unit histories, coats of arms, etc, (1932) and historical activities of Army National Guard (1968); also a bibliography of the history of the militia and the National Guard; also an article about the National Guard Bureau's project to publish a history of the National Guard, 1933

Folder 3: A series of articles entitled, *The Spirit of the Militia*, 1775-1975, about the militia in the American Revolution; also 2 copies of *The Militia in the Revolutionary War*, 1976.

Folder 4: A series of articles for a Civil War centennial feature in *The National Guardsman*, about Antietam, Fredericksburg, Elmer Ellsworth and Civil War regiments.

Folder 5: A group of photocopied articles about the history of the National Guard.

Folder 6: A group of photocopied articles from the *Quartermaster Review*, March-April 1935 issues, including articles about the Guard in Puerto Rico and Hawaii, use of the Guard as state troops, development of the Guard and other articles.

Folder 7: Clipped articles about various National Guard Divisions, mainly clipped from *The National Guardsman*, ca. 1948-1954.

Folder 8: Group of clipped and photocopied articles about the history of the National Guard, especially about the militia in the Revolutionary War; many of the articles clipped from *The National Guardsman*.

Folder 9: Famous Americans, chiefly Presidents who were Guardsmen; brief biographical sketches, most emphasizing their National Guard service, of Nathan Hale, Geo. Washington, Theo. Roosevelt, A. Lincoln, Chester A. Arthur, Chas. Lindbergh, Buffalo Bill, and others; also many handwritten and typed research notes by K. Powers on Presidents and others who were Guardsmen.

Folder 10: Magazine articles and brochures of the National Guard Heritage Gallery, ca. 1975-1980 and correspondence of K. Powers, 1975, regarding his interest in the directorship of the Gallery.

Folder 10A: Publications and clippings about history of the National Guard and about current National Guard activities and status; also two pamphlet publications, *The Tradition Continues: A History of the National Guard Field Artillery* by Lt. Col. L. Kondratiuk and *The National Guard...1996 Legislative Action Plan*,

Folder 11: File of photocopied articles about bicycling in the National Guard, particularly about bicycles in Connecticut and New York National Guard units, ca. 1890-1920 with a copy of letter from 1979 about Connecticut bicycling; also photocopies of two booklets, *Cyclists' Drill Regulations, United State Army*, 1892 and *Manual for Cyclists*, 1898

Box 19:

History of the National Guard

Folders 12-13: A file of material related to the history, heraldry and insignia of the National Guard. There are copies of a draft book, *History of Uniforms and Insignia of the National Guard* by Lowell Williamswith comments and notes by K. Powers and others; the book never seems to have been published; also correspondence of Powers and others, clipped magazine articles about militia uniforms and other material related to the topic, most of the file is dated 1975. Also, article by Anthony Gero on the uniforms of the Guard, 1870-1890.

Folder 13A: A file of material about the insignia and heraldry of the New York National Guard with correspondence, articles, notes and drawings, and official publications, including articles by Paul H. Till on the insignia and medals of the NYNG; copies of correspondence of the NY Adj.Gen. with the U.S. War Dept., Militia Bureau, 1921-25 about NYNG heraldry; NYS., DMVA, *Military Regulation*, *No.26*, 1969 and 1973 eds., re: decorations, service medals, badges;

Folder 14: Centennial Legion of Historic Military Commands, Inc. material as follows: *Centennial Legion*, the magazine of the organization, issues for 1949-1952; 84th Anniversary Program for meeting in Baltimore, MD; clippings of articles about the Legion and letter, 1937, with a roster of the historic military commands as of Feb. 1, 1937; also, 1 issue of the Centennial Legion News, 1960.

Folder 15: Centennial Legion, minutes of meetings of Member Units and rosters of member units, ca. 1989-1993

Folder 16: Letter of R. F. Joyce, Jr., re: video *Voices of Freedom*, about the National Guard and copies of brochure about the video.

Box 20:

- Folder 17: Files of correspondence, notes of K. Powers, typed scripts and typed narrative for a National Guard Bicentennial Album also called The Heritage of the National Guard; to be published as a long playing stereophonic record album, 1974.
- Folder 17A: Recruitment brochures, flyers, posters and magazine ads for the National Guard; also a fact sheet for editors and station managers to use in newspaper articles and radio ads for National Guard recruitment, 1952.
- Folder 18: Pamphlets of the National Guard Association of the United States, including, *Know Your National Guard* and others.
- Folder 19: *Fact Sheets* published by the National Guard Bureau, April-May 1979 and sample printed articles to be used by local National Guard units for their publications.
- Folder 20: 1976 Uniformed Services Almanac, National Guard Edition, 1976
- Folder 21: *Our National Guard*, by Col. Robert R. McCormick, Editor of the Chicago Tribune, 1947, 2 copies.
- Folder 22: Press release of remarks by President Carter at National Guard Association meeting, 1976.
- Folder 23: Letter from NYS Asst. Adj. Gen. with pattern press release re: 20th Anniversary of the induction of the National Guard in World War II, 1960.
- Folder 24: Miscellaneous articles clipped from magazines, ca. 1929-1984, all concerned with the National Guard.
- Folder 25: Miscellaneous articles clipped from magazines, ca. 1940-1977, all concerned with the National Guard
- Folder 26: Miscellaneous clippings from mainly from the *Army Times* and various NYC newspapers, ca. 1956-1983.
- Folder 27: Miscellaneous notes by K. Powers and a typed account of U. S. (National Guard) Cavalry, 1930.

Box 21:

- Folder 28: A file of clipped magazine and newspaper articles about the riots in New York City and elsewhere and the role of the National Guard in quelling the riots, with material about the Astor Place Riot of 1849, transit strike of 1895, NYC blackout in 1965 with most of the material about the draft riots of 1863; including a series of articles from the *New York National Guardsman* by Lt. Col. W.R. Wright on service in aid of civil authorities.
- Folder 28A: Histories of the New York Guard, including also a 12 pp. typed essay, *Historical Background of the New York Guard*, by DMNA?, ca. 1970; article by P. Till, *New York Guard Units* which gives brief histories of each unit; typed excerpts from the annual report of the Adj.Gen.; NY Guard Bulletin with report of Kemp about the 1st Prov. Brig. protecting the NYC water system in 1917-18.
- Folder 29: *List and Directory, New York Guard...*, 1939, 1942, 1944 eds., 3 v.; directory of information about units of the NY Guard and Naval Militia, with lists of officers and other information;
- Folder 30: *Proceedings of the Annual Convention of the National Guard Association of the State of NewYork*, 5th (1883) and 1939 conventions; with addresses, reports of committees, etc.; also NY Guard Conference, Camp Smith, Aug. 1961, with agenda, rosters and other information for this summer camp.
- Folder 31: Newsletters of the NY National Guard, as follows: *New York Guard Bulletin*, 1961-64 issues; *Southern Brigade News*, 1973 issues; *The Guardsman*, Sept. 1973 issue.
- Folder 32: Reorganization of the NY National Guard papers, 1971-1973, including General Orders and correspondence of K. Powers re: to reorganization and loss of old regimental designations; also G.O. #14, Nov. 1945 re: reorganization of the NY State Guard; also, Mil. Reg. #20.4, General Provisions for Officers of the NY Guard, 1954; copies from Military Law re: organization of the NY Guard, ca. 1951.
- Folder 33: Station lists and rosters, 1963-1996.
- Folder 34: Official orders re: uniforms for NY Guard, 1970 and 1972; also clipped articles, decal, patch and other material related to NYNG insignia, uniforms, etc.
- Folder 35: Samples of envelopes and letterheads of various commands in the NY National Guard; also Christmas cards from 1st Area Command, 1962 and n.d. and from 56th Regt., 1942.
- Folder 36: Recruitment material, including brochures, forms, clipped article, press releases, etc., 1945 and ca. 1970-1983; also *Catch the Spirit*, a report of the DMNVA on the economic impact of the NYNG.
- Folder 37: Clippings from newspapers and magazines about the NY Guard, ca. 1967-1995.
- Folder 38: Miscellaneous papers of the NY Guard, including an address and other papers about training in the Guard.

Folder 39: Handwritten abstracted copies of parts of the NYS Adj. Gen. reports from ca. 1851-1877.

Folder 40: Material about the Militia Association of New York, incl. by-laws of 1962, correspondence and memo, ca. 1964-1970 and a brief history of the association printed as part of the program for the 1958 annual conference.

Folder 41: Material about the reorganization of the NY National Guard with other correspondence re: to the 69th Regt. of K. Powers, ca. 1959-1966

Box 22-29

Series: Seventh Regiment

This is a series of published and unpublished material related to the history of the Seventh Regiment of New York, a National Guard unit.

Regimental Magazines and Published Histories

Seventh Regiment Gazette

The issues of this magazine here run from 1891 to 1937, with many missing issues and some years with no issues. This monthly magazine includes articles about the Regiment, about its companies, and auxillaries and detachments. There are also articles about other National Guard regiments in the U.S. and some photographic portraits of individuals as well as events in the life of the 7th. The issues from December 1917 to March 1919 include a series of brief accounts of the107th U.S. Infantry by soldiers of the 107th, including a list of the those from the 107th, 105th and 165th who died in action (March 1919 issue). News of 7th Regt. sports teams, of training camps, descriptions of military equipment, 7th events including conventions, concerts and other topics were regular features of the magazine.

Box 22: 1891, 1893, 1902-03, 1905

Box 23: 1906, 1908-1909

Box 24: 1910-1911, 1914, 1917-1918

Box 25: 1919-1925

Box 26: 1927, 1931-1933, 1937; also a few miscellaneous pages from 1907 and other unidentified years; also 2 cop. of a broadside Grey Jacket, (publication of the 107th Regt.).

Box 27:

Folder 1: A Brief History of the Seventh Regiment, 1948, author unknown, 26 pp., history from formation in 1806 to 1948, 10 cop.

Folder 2: *Pro Patria et Gloria, the illustrated story of the 150 years of the Seventh Regiment of New York (107th Inf. Regt., NYNG)*, Col. F. P. Todd and Maj. K.C. Miller, 1956, a heavily illustrated history of the regiment from 1806-1956, 6 cop.

Folder 3: *The Knapsack: A Daily Journal of the Seventh Regiment New Armory Fair*, vol. 1, no. 14, Dec. 2, 1879 issue.

Describes events at the Armory Fair, including company news; illustration of an early design for the Armory.

Folder 4: Seventh Regiment Field Gazette, Camp Stewart, GA, June-August 1941, 5 issues. News of the regiment at Camp Stewart, including news about individual Battery units.

Folder 5: Seventh Regiment Guardsman, New York, NY, Sept. 1941-October 1946, ca. 21 issues. News of the regiment stateside chiefly, with news of veterans also. Many issues are extremely brittle and should not be used until copied.

Folder 6: Post Bulletin, 7th Regiment, New York Post No. 107, American Legion. Issues for June 1977-Jan. 1978 (3 issues). This 4 pp. newsletter includes Commander's Notes, Membership reports, "The Listening Post," In Memoriam and other columns and news. Issue for June-Sept. 1977 includes an insert of the proposed amendments to Constitution and By-Laws of the Post.

Folder 7: Veterans of the Seventh Regiment, Bulletin, issues for 1947, 1994-95, 1998, (5 issues). Issues for 1947 are brief 2 pp. bulletins, while those for 1994-98 are much larger, ca. 25 pp. and include news of regiment, obituaries, Willie and Joe cartoons, letters, historical notes and other news.

Box 28:

Seventh Regt., miscellaneous material as follows:

Folder 1: *Centennial Celebration of the...Seventh Regiment, N.G.N.Y.*, 1906, booklet with illustrations and brief history of the regiment; also stickers for 100th Anniversary.

Folder 2: Programs for reviews of 7th Regt. (107th Inf.) and 42nd Div., 1938, 1942, 1943, 1946, 1949, 1951, 1955, 1962, 1964, 1968, 1971. Also, programs and seating list for various military balls, 1946, 1947, 1948, menu for regimental mess, 1962; program for Memorial Service, 5/6/1956; also, a program for a memorial service of the 107th Inf., 1919; Christmas cards from Co. A, n.d.

Folder 3: Photographs of:

DeWitt Clinton Falls, n.d., ca. 1925?

Maj. Gen. Daniel Appleton, n.d., ca. 1916?

Color Guard, 7th Regt., Armed Forces Day Parade, NY, May 15,1954 (original and copy photo)

Group photo of nine men, n.d., ca. 1898?

Charles DeGaulle reviewing the 7th Regt. at the Armory, n.d., June 1, 1960 with clipping. Photo of a soldier of the 7th Regt. with an automobile, n.d., ca. 1920, probably at Camp Smith.

Postcard: photo of 7th Regt. company on parade, n.d., ca. 1938?

Postcard: lithograph of 7th Regt. at Camp Schuyler, near Albany, NY, July 1845

Folder 4: Programs for 7th Regiment semi-annual games, 30th (1896), 32nd (1897) and 39th (1901).

Folder 5: 7th Regiment Band material, including many photocopied pages and clippings with information about the regimental band; also a photocopy of the score for *Wearing of the Gray, Seventh Regiment March*, Capt. F. P. Todd and M. Welker, 1935. Also, DOA, Lineage and Honors of the 199th Army Band (originally 7th Regt. Band). Also, photocopy of title page of music score, *Quick Step* by C.S. Grafulla and dedicated to the 7th Co. National Guard.

Folder 6: 7th Regiment Armory material, including: photostat copy of a deed for property in New York City, (4th Avenue betw. 125th and 126th Sts.), 1879?; correspondence and court papers, 1991-99 related to case of NY State v. 7th Regiment Fund and ownership of the Armory and its collections and two notices to regiment veterans about the Armory, 2002 and 2004; clippings about armories, including the 7th Regt. Armory; pages with pictures of the Armory and its interior taken from the Pro Patria history of the 7th Regt.; page from unknown booklet about Appleton Memorial Hall at Armory; photocopy of article entitled, *Home of the Seventh Regiment*, by Lt. Col. S.S. McClure about the Park Avenue Armory.

Folders 7-13: Photographs, clippings, photocopies and other material related to 7^{th} Regt. uniforms.

Folder 7: *Regimental Historical Sketches*, Col. DWC Falls, about the companies A-D of the 107th Inf. (7th Regt.). Also, a watercolor illustration of a design for social full dress uniform, 7th Regt. N.G.N.Y., by DWC Falls, 1911. Also, photograph of drawing by DWC Falls of summer dress uniform and other uniforms.

Folder 8: Typescript of an article by E.L. Bacon and F.P. Todd, *Memories of the Dress of the Seventh New York*, 1925-1940, with typescript and copy of notes about the topic for an article in the 7th Regiment Gazette.

Folder 9: Series of colored illustrations of various dress uniforms of 7th Regt. officers and men, by Herbert Knotel, n.d., ca. 1930s, with tracings of most the drawings by K. Powers?

Folder 10: Two colored lithographs of 7th Regt. uniforms (uniform, 1835-1853 and 1889) by H.L. Ogden; also a cigarette cards showing Officer and Private, 7th Regt.; also postcard of painting by Charles Jarvis showing uniform, 1842-1852; also photographs of painting of Peter D. Braisted in 7th Regt. uniform, ca. 1845-1847, unknown artist; also pen & ink drawing of 7th Regt. uniform, n.d., by DVS with negative photographic copy; also enlarged photo of a colored print of a 7th Regt. soldier.

- Folder 11: Group of small color photos (3.5" x 3.5") of 7th Regt. uniforms and shakos in display cases and on exhibit at the Armory; also negatives of the photographs.
- Folder 12: Large number of photocopies of clipped articles and illustrations of uniforms of the 7th Regt. and 107th Inf., most copied from the 7th Regt. Gazette and New York Guardsman
- Folder 13: Notes, sketches and other material about uniforms by or collected by K. Powers.
- Folder 14: Photocopies of portraits of officers and group portraits of troops of the 7th Regt.
- Folder 15: Miscellany, as follows: General Orders, 1925 (4) re: to regimental parades; Christmas card, 1970, with illustration of the 7th Regt. in Washington Square, NYC, 1851 and newsletter of Florida Veterans of the 7th Regt., 1996; patch for 107th Inf.?; photograph of 7th Regt. banner; clippings, Nov. 1954 about Queen Mother Elizabeth and Queen Elizabeth visit to the Armory.
- Folder 16: Clippings from: Camp Drum Sentinel (2 cop.), 1960, incl. historical article about Rainbow Div., visit of Queen Elizabeth, general article about the regiment from NY Sunday News, about 7th Regt. in Civil War, about the regt.'s Book of Remembrance; about the regiment at Camp Smith, 1934-36.
- Folder 17: Certificate of membership for Private Henry Ellis Hart, Co. H, 7th Regt., 1870.
- Folder 18: Typed "Record of the Comradery between the 69th and the 7th Regiments..." by K. Powers, 1958; also some miscellaneous notes by K. Powers.

Box 29:

Scrapbooks

F. 1: Clippings, mostly from the *Seventh Regiment Gazette*, removed from a scrapbook, mainly about Pine Camp.

Scrapbook of Company F of the 7th Inf. Regt., N.G.S.N.Y., 1884-1887. Scrapbook kept by Charles W.Thom, Private, recruited in 1884. This scrapbook includes no newspaper clippings. It includes original correspondence, Company Orders, General Orders, Rifle Circulars re: rifle practices, Company Resolutions, Treasurer's Reports, Seventh Regiment Rifle Club programs, and Rolls of Members.

Additional photographs of 7th Regt. and 107th Regiment: See Photograph Section

Box 30

Series: 8th Regiment

This unit, known as the Washington Greys, (named from the fact that the unit escorted Gen. Washington during his inauguration as President), was originally formed as an artillery company in 1784; in 1809, it was designated 4th Regt., NYS Artillery, the designation was changed in

1812 to the 3rd Regt. NYS Artillery and in 1847 to the 8th Regt. NYS Militia; in 1908, after other changes, it was designated the 8th Coast Defense Command, N.G.S.N.Y. in 1914 and in 1917, it was named the 8th Coast Artillery Corps, NYG. During World War II, it was designated the 258th Field Artillery and the 2nd Battalion was later named the 991st Field Artillery Battalion. The regiment saw service in the War of 1812, several battles of the Civil War, was called out several times for riot and disaster service, guarded New York harbor and fought in France during World War I and the regiment fought chiefly in the European theater during World War II with some men serving in Africa and the South Pacific.

Historical sketches of the Regiment

- F. 1: Regimental Historical Sketches, Col. D.C. Falls, 258th Field Artillery, article from *New York National Guardsman*, with color photograph of uniforms discussed in the article. Also, F.B. Todd, copies (3) of article, 8th Regiment, New York State Militia (Washington Grays), Circa 1850-1870, from Military Collector and Historian, 1953.
- F. 2: History and lineage and honors of the 258th Field Artillery, Dept. of the Army and NYNG; also statement from Dept of the Army concerning coat of arms and insignia of the 258th F.A.
- F. 3: History and lineage and honors of the 991st Field Artillery Battalion.
- F. 4: Typed carbon, History of Eighth New York State Militia, Washington Greys, 2 pp.

Printed Material

- F. 5: By-Laws of the Board of Officers of the Eighth Regiment, N.G.N.Y., 1896.
- F. 6: Order of service for religious service at 8th Regt. state encampment, 1882
- F. 7: General Orders, #6, 9, 10, 1939, re: parade review and field training; also GO No. 6, 1919, of 8th Coast Defense Command, re: parade and review.
- F. 8: Dinner menus for banquets given by the 258th F.A. and 8th Coast Defense Command, 1921, 1924, 1925 with portraits of commanders in each menu; also 150th Anniversary dinner/dance of the 258th F.A., Hotel Astor, May 12, 1934, with invitation list and table assignments.
- F. 9: Programs for review and parade of 258th F.A. at the Armory, Bronx, NY, 1922-1925 and a program for concert given by 258th F.A. at Fort Eustis, 1925.
- F. 10: Newsletter of 8th Regt., *Washington Grey Guidon*, v. 4, no. 3, March 1944, issue for the 160th anniversary review and pageant.

Documents received by Richard W. Seller, 1939-1955

F. 11: This includes several orders and other documents received by Richard Seller, Sgt. H.Q. Battery, 258th FA from 1939 to 1955, including the following:

Report of Seller's physical examination, Jan. 1941

Special Order,1939, listing men rated gunners after examination

Letter from Colonel of 258th FA encouraging recruitment of men, 1939

Mobilization order, to 258th FA, Jan. 23, 1941, with GO #1 announcing induction into Federal service

Special Order, 1955, authorizing men from 258th FA to go Durham, Eng. to act as an Honor Guard

Instructions for the Color Sergeant and Standard Bearer

Social Security form for returning military, n.d., ca. 1945, (blank)

Photographs

- F. 12: Stereo-opticon card, showing 8th Regt. marching in NYC to Pier No. 1 to meet the Japanese Embassy, June 16, 1860, photo by E. Anthony; also, photo postcard of 8th Regt. Armory, Bronx, NY, n.d.
- F. 13: Photograph, 8x10, b&w, Color Guard of the 258th Artillery, NYARNG, marching in an Armory, n.d., ca. 1950?
- F. 14: Photographs, color, of uniforms of Washington Greys, on display at NYSMM, March 1995; also color photograph of a snoozing sergeant of the Washington Greys, n.d.
- F. 15: Photographs (20), color, 1972, taken at regimental museum of the 8th Regt., Washington Greys, 258th FA, in the regiment armory at Kingsbridge Rd. and Jerome Ave., Bronx, NY, including photographs of entrance to Armory, of helmets, shakos, and uniforms; also negatives of these photographs.

Research Files

This series includes clippings, magazine articles, press releases and photocopies of articles, clippings and documents, compiled by K. Powers. Also, sheets of notes and drawings of uniforms, etc. by Powers.

- F. 16: Two press releases (Baltimore Sun and Chicago Sun), September 11, 1944, about the first artillery shells to be shot into Germany (shells were shot by 991st FA Battalion of the 258th FA); brittle paper.
- F. 17: Clippings about the 8th Regt. Armory
- F. 18: Clippings about the 8^{th} Regt. and 258^{th} FA, including clippings about Old Washington Hall in Durham, Eng., the home of George Washington's ancestors.
- F. 19: Clipped items showing uniforms of 8th Regt, pre- Civil War, Civil War and 258th FA, WW II.

- F. 20: Two magazine articles: *Theodore Roosevelt* from *The National Guardsman*, 1958 and *Artifacts: Company H, Eighth Regiment N.Y. National Guard*, from *North-South Trader*, 1977. T. Roosevelt was 23 years old when he became a 2nd Lt. in Co. B, 8th Regt.
- F. 21: Notes about the history of the 8th Regt. and drawings by K. Powers of uniforms, etc.
- F. 22: Copies of pages from *Seventh Regiment Gazette* about the 8th Regt., 1892, 1909-1912, copy of transcript of an article about the 8th Regt. from the *United States Argus*, Sept. 2, 1854 and other miscellaneous copies.
- F. 23: Certificate of Joshua M. Varian, Capt., that George B. Smith is a Private in the 8th Regt., NYSM, Oct. 28, 1858; uniform patches, "Washington Greys" and flag patch, n.d., ca. late 20th c.

Box 31-35

Series: 9th Regiment, N.Y.S.N.G.

Historical Note: The 9th Regiment had several changes of name over its nearly two centuries of life and the following is an abstract of that history of name changes. Founded in 1799 as the 6th Regiment, the name was changed to 2nd NYS Artillery in 1805 and to 9th Regiment, NYS Artillery in 1812. There was a reorganization of the regiment in 1850 and the name remained 9th Regiment. The regiment had many Irish nationalists and in 1858 many of these men transferred to the 69th New York Regiment and the 9th Regiment was once more reorganized in 1859. It entered the Civil War in the U.S. service as the 9th Regiment, but the name was changed to the 83rd New York Volunteers and it was mustered out by that name in 1864. After the war, it became the 9th Regiment, National Guard, State of New York, which name lasted until 1898 when it was designated 9th Regiment Infantry, New York Volunteers. In 1899, it was renamed 9th Regiment, National Guard, New York. In 1908, it became the 9th Coast Artillery and in 1914, the 9th Coast Defense Command. In 1917, as it was called into U.S. service for World War I, it became the 9th Coast Artillery Corps, New York Guard and in 1920, the name was changed to 9th Coast Defense Command, N.Y.N.G. and in the 1924 it became the 244th Coast Artillery and it served under that designation during World War II. The unit was also known as the New York City Guard from 1859-1861.

New York City Guard

There is also material that includes documents of the 9th Regt. and 11th Regt., both of which were part of the City Guard. The City Guard was formed in 1833 in New York City as the Pulawski Cadets (named for the Casimir Pulaski) and its' name was changed to New York City Guard in 1840. In 1847 it became part of the 11th Regt. and in 1857, it transferred to the 55th Regt. and finally in 1859, it became part of the 9th Regt. as C Company. The name eventually became another name for the entire 9th Regt.

Box 31:

F. 1: General and Special Orders to the City Guard to assemble for a meetings and parades, 1855-1860, 15 items, all printed. Also, letter (calligraphic) to Col. Van Buren, Officers and Staff

- of the 11th Regt. from N.B. LaBau and Alex. Henrique, NY City Guard thanking them for their assistance at funeral of Capt. William M. McArdle of the City Guard, May 14, 1856; also roster of officers of City Guard, 9th Regt., giving names, residence and business addresses.
- F. 2: Regimental Orders of the 11th Regt., Washington Guard (NY City Guard), 1854-56; also, a request by Col. Van Beuren to Commissary General for 20 rounds of musket caps, 1854; also warrant for \$130 for music for 55th Regt.?, 1858.
- F. 3: Regimental Orders of the 11th Regt., Washington Guard (NY City Guard), Jan.-Feb. 1858 with "List of Officers &c to be warned," about attendance at a regimental drill (lists officers by name with their address).
- F. 4: Regimental order of Col. M. M.Van Beuren of the 11th Regt. that the Company D and Company G are transferred to the 6th Regt., Feb. and Aug. 1855 and note to Col. Van Beuren from Thos. F. Peers, Col., 6th Regt. that Capt. Zanger of G Company is not willing to accept the transfer of his company.
- F. 5: Correspondence and orders of Col. M. M. Van Beuren, 1854-1860; as colonel of 11th and 9th Regts., including Letter, June 25, 1859, informing Col. Van Beuren of the order to organize the 9th Regt., also General and Special Orders from the NYS Adj. Genl. to Van Beuren, 1858-1860. Also, G.O. #16, from NYS Adj.Gen. granting permission to form a company ("G") of artillery in the 9th Regt. April 25, 1861; letters concerned with warrant (for purchase of officer's clothing?), 1861 and acceptance of resignation of commission as surgeon's mate from Edw. Andrews, 1861; also notice to Van Beuren form Brig. Genl. Hall to convene the 9th Regt. for election of a Lt. Col., 1861; also Regt. Order to hold elections, Feb. 1860.
- F. 6: General and Brigade Orders of the Fourth Brigade, First Division of N.Y.S. Militia, 1847-1861; also orders for marching evolutions of the Brigade in the line of battle, 1856 and n.d.
- F. 7: 12th Regt., Regt. Order, 1857 and a Remonstrance and General Order related to the disbanding of the 12th Regt., July 1859.
- F. 8: 97th Regt., 45th Brigade, regimental orders, 1829, 1833, 1838 (printed) and Return of Delinquents in 5th Co., 97th Regt., NYS Inf., commanded by Michael M. Van Beuren, 1828. List of absentees from drill, November, year? (ca. 1835?), no unit given, possibly 97th Regt.
- F. 9: 142nd Regt., 3rd Brigade, Regimental orders, 1834-1835 re: to orders to appear for drills, notices of elections, commissioning officers, etc.; also Warrant to warn men to appear for drill parade, 183_, for the Napoleon Cadets, Flank Co., 142nd Regt., NYS Inf., with names of men and addresses; also: *Boundaries and Standing Orders of the 142d Regiment, N.Y. State Infantry*, by Col. Nathan B. Graham, New York, 1833 with sections on the boundaries of the regiment and companies, standing orders, uniforms, modes and forms for inspections. (presented to the veterans of the 9th Regt. by Maj.Gen. M. Miller, 1949). Also, a typed copy of a regimental order, July 4, 1832, countermanding an order to parade, due to the epidemic of cholera in NYC.

- F. 10: NYS Adjutant General, General Orders, 1855-1864 re: to 6th, 21st, 8th and 22nd regiments and an Honorable Discharge certificate to Capt. Peter J. Martin, 1872.
- F. 11: Resolution of New York City Mayor and Council to procure a stand of colors for the 9th Regiment, May 3, 1860.
- F. 12: 9th Regt., Civil War era material of 9th Regt.
 - Genl. Order, April 19, 1861, to set up a recruiting station at the 9th Regt. Armory to recruit men for the regiment; this order has been printed in the book, *Souvenir*, *Opening of the Armory*, *Ninth Regiment*, *N.G.N.Y.*, 1897.
 - Letter to Capt. J.W.Davis from Col. John W. Stiles, HQ, Dawsonville (VA), June 20, 1861 about bivouacking regiment at the Monocacy River.
 - Genl. Order, No. 4, NY, April 21, 1865, order to parade in full uniform for funeral of Pres. Lincoln on April 25, Henry S. Brook, Adj.
 - Newspaper clipping printing of general order to march to Washington, May 26, 1861.
 - Original and copy of an order from Maj.Gen. C. Sandford for commanders of several regiments to report on the state of their arms, equipment and clothing for their regiments, 4/25/1861.
- F. 13: Fines and Penalties, includes a list of delinquencies... from parades and drills, 1859; also two lists of persons delinquent from parades, 1859 and 1860, total of 5 items; also notice that John Morris will serve notices of parades, 1860
- F. 14: Receipts of monies received from fines collected from delinquent officers, 1856-1860.
- F.15: Election notices sent to persons elected as officers of the 9th Regt., 1860-1861 and acceptance letters from some those elected as officers, 1861.
- F. 16: Return of Staff Officers of the 9^{th} Regt., 3^{rd} Brig., 1^{st} Div., 1861; also several blank Special Return of ...Company...Regiment..., n.d.
- F. 17: First Div., Division Orders, 1/12/1857, decision of Maj.Gen. C.W. Sandford in case of John S. Cocks, Brigade Inspector, who was cashiered.
- F. 18: Invitation card for dinner on the Anniversary of the Battle of New Orleans, 1/8/1861, at St. Nicholas Hotel, NY.
- F. 19: General Orders, 8/3/1885, 8/7/1885 to parade for the funeral of Gen. Grant and 2/18/1898 to parade and Order #1 to 109th Regt., N.G.N.Y for the information of 9th Regt. troops who did not go to the front and will now drill with the 109th Regt. Also, a letter, Jan. 19, 1883 to Col. William Scott, commander, Veterans of the 9th Regt. from Col. Wm. Seward, Jr. that a room has been assigned to the veterans at the regimental armory.
- F. 20: Reports on rifle practice, Co. B, 9th Regt. 1897, 1899 and statistical report on rifle practice of a company (B?), 1873-1900.

- F. 21: Manuscript "Early History of the 9th Regiment." This is a handwritten history of the regiment covering period from ca. 1800-1815. Author unknown, (possibly Edwin W.Watkins, see folder 22) written about 1894 as the it is written on the verso of blank petition form requesting Gov. Morton appoint William Seward, Jr. as Adjutant General, ca. 7 pp., in poor condition.
- F. 22: "Journal and History of Company "B," 9th Regiment, N.G.N.Y., by Edwin W. Watkins, 1st Sergeant, 1888. This is a very long handwritten manuscript history, detailed, of the history of the company. There is a brief survey for a few pages of that history from 1844 to the end of the Civil War, but the majority of the manuscript is concerned with the history of the regiment during the post-Civil War era to about 1887; 172 pp. (legal size) There is a supplemental history of the Company in the Spanish American War, 1898, 11 pp. (legal size and in double columns). (This history would be an excellent transcription project.)

Box 32:

F.23: Notes for a history of the 9th Regiment to about 1860; possibly by Edwin W.Watkins (handwriting similar to that in F. 22 history). This consists of handwritten notes about the regiment's history including transcriptions of newspaper articles, general orders, military laws and other material that may have been compiled for a history of the regiment; pages are numbered, but the numbering is confusing and the pages are not in order.

F. 24: Photographs

This is a folder of original photographic images of various individuals and groups, all are of 9^{th} Regiment. The photographs were filed with documentary material of the 9^{th} Regt. and some of them are identified as 9^{th} Regt., therefore the supposition is that the remainder of the images may be 9^{th} Regt. persons. Further research may determine the identities of many of these persons and groups. The following is a list of the images:

Photo of painting of Col. Benj. Clinton Ferris, 9th Regt., 1848-1855

Photo of painting of Col. Ebenezer Jesup, Jr., 9th Regt., 1846-1848; also enlarged copy of photo (2 cop. and neg.)

Group studio portrait of officers of 9th Regt.(?); 5 officers, including sitting officer who may be John Hendrickson, Brevt. Brig.Gen. in 9th in Civil War.

Group portrait of the Bicycle Corps, Co. B., 9th Regt.

Group portrait of troops in Co. B, 9th Regt., in camp, ca. 1898

Group portrait of troops in camp, dated 1897 on verso

Group portrait of troops in camp, dated 1898 on verso

Group portrait of officers and non-coms in camp, dated 1900 on verson

Group portrait of Co. B, 9th Regt. at State Camp, 1898

Tobacco card depicting a private in the 9th Regt. NYSM, ca. 1900

Four postcards of officers at Fort Ontario in 1929 and 1930, as follows: Staff, 244th C.A.C., 1930, Officers, 1930, Two officers, 1929, and individual portrait of officer, perhaps Col. Lewis M. Theiry, commanding officer of the 244th, 1929-1934.

Group portrait in room (perhaps in 9th Regt. Armory) wearing various hats/helmets of the 9th Regt. (two identifiable, Rube Kanter and Sidney L. Feldstein), ca. 1950

Polaroid photo of carved stones at Camp Smith, Peekskill; originally were the cornerstone and stone at main entrance of the 9th Regt. Armory, 14th St., betw. 6th and 7th Aves.

Photo postcard of troops marching at Camp Smith, 1946

Photograph of painting of regimental uniforms of the 55th Regt., City Guard, n.d., uniforms pictured date from ca. 1840-1925.

Polaroid photo of bandsman's uniform, view of back of uniform, n.d.

Four negatives of uniforms.

Enlarged photograph of a daguerreotype of a soldier of the 9th NY (3 cop. and neg.); also enlarged photo of cross belt and body belt plates in the daguerreotype.

Photo of an engraving of a field officer reviewing the troops of the 9th Regiment, 1st Div., 3rd Brig., 1853.

Photograph of flag of the 9th Regt., NYS Militia, 1855 flag. With neg. and note about it by K. Powers.

Also: two copies of a drawing by K. Powers of officer's uniforms of the 9th Regt. in 1850

Box 33:

Minute Book of the Board of Officers of the Ninth Regiment, City Guard, July 7,1859 to Dec. 18, 1876, 1 vol., monthly meetings, though there are many time periods when no meetings seem to have been held; Col. Jim Fisk is mentioned as being present and speaking at several meetings.

Roll Book, Board of Officers, Ninth Regiment, City Guard, 1859-1883; includes names of officers, rank, residence (rarely), dates of meetings and attendance record; there is also a small Directory, Board of Officers, 9th Regt., NGSNY, n.d., ca. 1880-1885?

Box 34:

Register of the Commissioned Officers, etc. in the 6th Inf. (1799), 2nd Art. (1805) and 9th Regt. Art. (1812), NYSM, Now, 1906, the 9th Regt. N.G.N.Y. from June 24, 1799 to June 25th, 1859... compiled by Geo. A. Hussey of Cos. J & G, from "official" sources, etc., "1861-1865." This is a book of transcribed documents and newspaper articles, lists of officers, "data of duty" which includes information about the work of the regiment and its officers, biographical sketches of commandants and several printed documents (Genl. Orders, Bulletins of the Veterans Corps) are pasted in or loose in the book.

In Memoriam, Colonel James R. Hitchcock, Died April 12th, 1878, Tribute from Major General J.G. Carrand Staff, 3rd Division, N.G.S.N.Y.

Scrapbook of clippings and original documents of the Ninth Regiment, NYS Militia, City Guard, 1859-1861. This scrapbook includes clippings about the formation of the 9th Regt., Zouaves in NewYork, and news of Company E of the 9th Regt. There are many General and Special Orders re: to drills, parades, officer elections and other business, including petition to form an artillery company in the 9th Regt.. There is a folder of loose documents filed with the scrapbook. The documents were loose in the scrapbook and have been removed to a folder for preservation. The

documents are letters, 1864-1865, of various people in Massachusetts and Vermont, including a few letters addressed to Sen. Charles Sumner of Massachusetts relating to a variety of topics, none of which are related to the 9th Regt. One letter with accompanying statement related to the Contraband Fund, is addressed from J.McClary Perkins, Corr. Secretary of the Freedmans Ed. Inst. to John A. Andrew, Gov. of Massachusetts, Boston Dec. 8, 1864.

Scrapbook of Co. D, 9th Regt., 1854-1865, including correspondence, General and Special Orders, notes about daily countersigns, and other items; also a mutilated broadside of a performance of a play and a review by the New York City Guard, June 19, 1855.

Box 35:

- F. 24: Two letters, one to K. Powers, and one to Col. Lynch of the 69th NY, 1958 and 1959 and page of typed notes about "The Case of the Ninth New York," an article by Powers about the history of the 9th NY Regt.
- F. 25: Banquet programs for Veterans of the 9th Regt., 1873, 1891, 1922, 1924, 1929, 1939; also two Christmas greeting cards from officers of the 244th Coast Artillery, and two admission tickets for events, 1938.
- F. 26: By-Laws of Board of Officers, 9th Regiment, N.G.S.N.Y., Adopted February 7th, 1867, N.Y., 1867; copy owned by Capt. John W. Davis, of Comp. D, 9th Regt.
- F. 27: Souvenir Programs of receptions, concerts, drills, etc. of the 9th Regt. as follows:

Fisk Guard, 3/21/1892 (with portrait of Col. Jim Fisk on cover)

Dress Parade, Company Drills and Dancing, 3/26, 1889 (includes an ad for Century Co.'s Battles and Leaders of the Civil War

Field Music, Fife and Drum Corps, 4/22/1889

Dress Parade and Review, 2/21/1898

Welcome Home Ceremonies, Parade and Review, 9th Coast Defense Command, 4/23/1919

Also, a program for the Centennial Celebration in NY, April 1889 on 100th anniversary of inauguration of Washington as President.

- F. 28: Bulletins and General Orders, First Brig., First Div., 9th Regt., 1885, 1887, 1911, 1960 and G.O. 3rd Div., Troy, NY, 1877, and Special Bulletin #1, two copies of printed list of commandants of 6th Inf., 2nd and 9th Regt., NYS Artillery, 1799-1908
- F. 29: Printed item: *New Method of Forming Square in two or four ranks...* no author and n.d., signed "Compliments, Col. D. Butterfield.
- F. 30: Miscellaneous printed items, including programs for memorial services, 1952, 1955; meeting notice of Veterans of the 9th Regt., 1958; one issue of *The Recoil*, v.1, no. 2 of the Battery A, 244th Coast Artillery; blank pass and blank dues form, and sheets of Veterans letterhead. Also, a letter to K. Powers from E.C. Johansen, re: access to records of the 9th Regt., 1967.

- F. 31: Photocopy of the "Property Book of the Veterans of the Ninth Regiment Association...," compiled by Sidney L. Feldstein, 1953; a list of the flags, artifacts, photographs, etc. belonging to the regiment.
- F. 32: *State Camp Journal*, published weekly ...State Camp, Peekskill, N.Y., issue for July 11, 1889; includes a roster of the 9th Regt. and article about Col. William Seward, Jr.; in poor condition.
- F. 33: Clippings from magazines and newspapers about the 9th Regt. and 244th Coast Artillery as well as reviews of a biography of Col. Jim Fisk.
- F. 34-F.38: Photocopies of newsclippings, documents, letters, magazine articles and other materials about the 9th Regt., probably made by or collected by K. Powers for his historical research; the copies are filed either separately because of special interest or in general groups and many of the copies are of original material in the collection of the 9th Regt. material listed above.
- F. 34: *Ninth Regiment Quickstep*, by D.L. Dowling, leader of the Ninth Regt. Band, with a cover illustration of Col. Jim Fisk, n.d.
- F.35: Views of the 9th Regt. Armory
- F. 36: History material about 244th Coast Artillery
- F. 37: Newspaper clippings about the 9th Regt. Veterans, chiefly from the early Twenties.
- F. 38: Miscellaneous photocopies of letters, general orders, magazine articles and other material about the 9th Regt.
- F. 39: *The Case of the Ninth New York*, K.H. Powers and F. P. Todd, a typescript historical article about the lineage and history of the 9th NY in its early years previous to the Civil War.
- F. 40: A file of correspondence of J.G. Phelps Stokes, Brig. Gen. Leonhard Keyes, and others concerned with the controversy between Phelps Stokes and Keyes about the alleged errors of fact in Keyes book about the Ninth NY, 1953.
- F. 41: Miscellaneous letters, copies and notes by K. Powers about the 9th Regt.
- F. 42: Photographs, 2, as follows: group portrait of a muster of Co. C., 9th Regt., 1895 and group portrait of Adj. Angus, Capt. Peck and Lt. Smith, 9th NYV, at Chickamauga, Tenn., 1898.
- F.43: Envelope with 3 color photographs, 1984, 1992, of Civil War broadside of the 9th Regt., of the regimental flag and helmet.

Box 36: (9th Coast Artillery Corps, 10th Regt., 12th Regt. and 13th Regt.)

Series: 9th Coast Artillery Corps

9th Coast News, a monthly publication of the 9th Coast Artillery Corps, 4 issues for 1918, vol. 1, nos. 2-5. Includes Field and Staff Notes, company news, Talk of the Regiment and other material.

Series: 10th Regiment

The regiment was organized in 1860 from the Albany Zouave Cadets and Albany Continental Guard (Cos. A and B) and during the Civil War, the unit fought as the 177th NYV, reorganized in 1881 as the 10th Battalion, during WW I, it was designated the 51st Pioneer Inf. and redesignated during WW II as the 106th Inf., 27th Div. and after other changes, it was made the 210th Armor in 1960.

Folder 1: Histories of the regiment, including: *Regimental Historical Sketches* by Col. DWC Falls with 3 photographs of illustrations of the uniforms of the regiment's various companies at various times, DOA, Lineage and Honors of 210th Armor (10th Regt.), regimental history etc. from Gray Book, 1932, 1935, Albany Zouave Cadets, NY Militia, 1860-1947, history of the Catskill Guard (Howitzer Co., 10th Regt.), 10th Infantry's Diamond Jubilee, 1936, Grand Slam for the 10th New York clipping, order re-designating the 10th Inf. as the 106th Inf., NYNG, 1940, Disposition Form re: to lineage of the 10th Regt. becoming the 210th Artillery, 1960, Roster of Co. H., 10th Regt. clipping, obituary of Gen. A.C. O'Hara, 1987, clipping about Co. D, Scotch Light Infantry of Albany, NY, article about Artie Klein of the 106th Regt. by E.G. Love, miscellaneous clippings and copies re: the regiment,

Folder 2: Articles and copies of articles, hand-drawings and notes about the uniforms, coats of arms, medals, guidons and insignia of the regiment. Also, 5 photos of Albany Burgesses Corps shako and 1 photo of unit's uniform.

Folder 3: Utica Citizens Corps histories (Co. L of the 10th Regt.)

Folder 4: Material about John Drum and his son, Lt. Gen. Hugh A. Drum.

Series: 11th Regiment: See 9th Regiment series for papers re: to this regiment

Series: 12th Regiment (212th Coast Artillery)

This regiment was organized as the 11th Regt. in 1847 from several militia companies and was redesignated a month later in July 1847 as the 12th Regiment. It retained that name until 1921 when it redesignated the 212th Coast Artillery AA Regiment. The regiment served in the Civil and Spanish American wars, Mexican Border campaign and WW I. It fought as the 212th and 773rd AAA AW Battalions in WW II and in 1949 it was redesignated the 142nd AAA AW Battalion, 42nd (Rainbow) Division.

The records of this regiment include the following materials:

Folder 1: Histories of the regiment, including *Regimental Historical Sketches* by Col. DWC Falls with photographs of illustrations of the uniforms of the regiment's various companies at various times; DOA, Lineage and Honors; *Ninety Years of the 12th Regiment* by Capt. Monroe Mayhoff, 1937; *Armories of the Twelfth*, articles about regiment and uniforms in 1861-69 and 1898 in *Journal of Military Collector and Historian*, 1952 and 1962; letter 1958 from regimental adjutant with synopsis of the history of the regiment; historical article about the regiment in NY Sun, 1937; article about the razing of the regiment's armory, 1958 with a photograph of the razing; copies of lineage history of the regiment, history of the 212th Coast Artillery and Coat of Arms of the unit, color photograph of uniforms of the regiment? during the Spanish American War and cigarette card with illustration of a private, 12th Regt., NYSM.

Folder 2: By-Laws of Webster Light Guard, E Company, 12th Regiment, National Guard, State of New York, NY, 1871.

Folder 3: Bulletins and invitations to anniversary dinners of the 12th Regt. from the Veterans Association of the regiment, 1958-1984; also part of a program? for a dinner/dance of the of the 212th Coast Artillery, n.d., 1930?

Folder 4: Newsletter of the Veteran Association 12th Infantry, N.G.N.Y., 1966, 1984-88, 1990, 1992, 1998-2000, 2002-2003 issues; includes news of the veterans of the regiment, including obituaries, committee work, annual dinners and meetings.

Folder 5: Miscellaneous clippings and copies, including pictures of members of the regiment, biographical sketch of Genl. Daniel Butterfield, and other material; also a complete article about J.W. Booth, Boston Corbett and the assassination of Lincoln from *Yankee Magazine*, 1976.

Folder 6: Officers Call, published for Twelfth Regiment, Veteran Officers Association, issues for Sept. 1954-September 1964. These are 4-12 pp. newsletters with notices of meetings, news of individual units, "Out of the Past" column with historical anecdotes, and "Bits from Here and There."

Series: 13th Regiment (245th Artillery)

The 13th Regiment has a history from the earliest colonial era of Brooklyn, NY, having begun as a company of "Minute Men" in 1654. It became the Right Flank Company of the 64th Regiment in 1775 and remained with that name through the War of 1812; it later was called the Brooklyn City Guard. In 1847, the City Guard along with 8 other companies formed the 13th Regiment of Infantry. It served in the Civil War and until 1900 with that designation, when it was changed to 13th Heavy Artillery and in 1914, it became the 13th Coast Defense Command. The unit was broken up during WW I and officers and men served with several other artillery units. In 1924, it was redesignated as the 245th Coast Artillery and in1963 the regiment was removed from the active rolls of the U.S. military.

Folder 1: Histories, including, *Regimental Historical Sketches* by Col. DWC Falls with 3 photographs of illustrations of the uniforms of the regiment's various companies at various

times; *History of the 13th Regiment*, by James De Mandeville, 1894 (photocopy of a few pages only); brochure (3 copies) *This is Your Regiment*, history of the regiment and on verso Badge of Honor describing the regimental coat of arms as well as an illustration of the regiments uniforms from 1654 to 1945 (illustration by B. Russell after DWC Falls); two articles from *Journal of Military Collector and Historian*, on 13th Regiment, NYSM, 1861-1865 and NY Militia veteran battalions insignia and accoutrements; article, *The Minute Man*, by Arthur R. Waters, about the 13th Regiment history; clipping from the NY Times about the history of the regiment's armory; article about Alfred C. Barnes, colonel of the regiment; a 1 page brief history of the 715th Veterans Association, Inc., clipping about 245th Coast Artillery being awarded a streamer for its service during the American Revolution as the Kings County Militia; photocopy of the *Bill of Dress of the 13th Regiment*, 1862 with accompanying letter to K. Powers; 3 photographs of illustration by DWC Falls and an unknown artist of the regiment's uniforms.

Folder 2: *By-Laws, Company "E" 13th Regiment (Infantry) N.G.S.N.Y.*, 1879 and *By-Laws, 13th Regiment Band, Heavy Artillery, N.G.N.Y.*, ... 1902 (copy owned by 1st Lt. Eugene band commander, 1903.

Folder 3: Cover of a booklet for the history of the 13th Regiment with a description of the Grand Military Fair...in aid of the Armory Fund, Oct. 1894 with illustrations of officers, armory, etc. (in poor condition and only the cover

Folder 4: Postcards, photographic (2) showing 4 men of the regiment in a studio photograph and a scene of the "Mess Line," the 2nd Co., 13th C.A.C.. Also, an Armory pass for Edward H.C. D? of the 13th Regt., 1905-06; also, a cigarette card with illustration of 13th Regt. private.

Folder 5: Photocopies and clippings of portraits and group portraits of the men of the 13th regiment, dates of images, ca. 1858-1920.

Folder 6: Miscellaneous clippings, letters to K. Powers, and photocopies related to the 13th Regt.

Box 37: (Incl: 14th Regt. and 15th Regt.)

Series: 14th Regiment

History Note:

Created from several militia regiments in 1847, the 14th Regiment (renumbered 84th NYV but always called the 14th Regt.) fought in several battles of the Civil War, including both 1st and 2nd Manassas, Antietam, Gettysburg, and Spottsylvania. It was mustered in during the Spanish American War, but saw no action. During World War I, it furnished 350 men to the 69th Regt. as part of the 42nd Div. and later became part of the 106th Inf. 105th Field Artillery and 102nd Engineers of the 27th Div. and later was reorganized as the 2nd Pioneer Inf. During World War II, the reconstituted regiment became the 187th Field Artillery Regt., in 1943 reorganized as three Field Artillery Battalions, incl. the 955th F.A. Batt.; these battalions saw over 335 days of combat in Europe during the war. During the Korean War, the 955th F.A. Batt. saw action again. After other reorganizations, it was designated the 142d Heavy Tank Battalion in 1950 and in 1959 as

the 142d Armor. A nickname of the regiment begun in the Civil War was the Red Legged Devils from their red trousered uniform patterned after the French Zouave uniform.

Contents:

Folder 1: Official history material of the regiment, including Lineage and Honors for 187th Field Artillery (14th NY), 242d Inf., 802 Tank Destroyer Battalion, 955th Field Artillery Battalion, 142d Heavy Tank Battalion (142d Armor).

Folder 2: Historical articles about the regiment; including:

A Chronicle of the 802^{nd} Tank Battalion, 1941-1945 and the 802^{nd} Tank Destroyer Battalion, Veterans Association, 1946-2000

Regimental Historical Sketches, DWC Falls, 14th Infantry

Flushing's Military History, from New York National Guardsman, 1939

Red Legged Devils: Gettysburg from National Guardsman

Gone with the Wind from New York National Guardsman

Red-Legged Brooklyn from Civil War Times Illustrated, 1972

History of the Fighting Fourteenth on recruiting ad for the Civil War re-enactment regt.

History of the Fighting Fourteenth, photocopies of a few pages from the book, 1911

Park Slope's 14th-187th Regiment, 3 pp.

Baptized by Fire: The Fighting Fourteenth at Bull Run from New York National Guardsman, 1935

New York Army National Guard, Numerical Listing, a table of reorganization for the 142d Armor

Photocopy of discharge certificate of Priv. Baldwin Cann, NYSM, 1864

Folder 3: Newsletters; including:

The Red Legged Devil

Tank Tracks, 1967

802 Tank Destroyer Battalion, Veterans Association, 1983

Folder 4: Uniforms and Heraldry of the Regiment; including:

Coat of Arms ... of he 142d Armor, NYNG

Bill of Dress of the 14th Regt., NYSM, 1859 (photocopy)

Color photographs of drawings of the uniforms of the 14th Regt., DWC Falls

Postcard depicting

Copy of pages from CMH, Military Uniforms in America series for the 14th Regt., NYSM, 1861-1864

Ad depicting 14th Inf., NYNG uniform by Basson's West Point Tailoring Co., 1930

Drawings and notes by K. Powers of various 14th Regt. uniforms

Drawings of blazon and insignia of the 142d Armor

Ad depicting Civil War uniform of the Red Legged Devils, z

Photocopies depicting various uniforms of the regiment

Folder 5: Photographs; incl:

14th Regt. Band, 9/21/1946 at Armory

14th Regt. Band, portrait of the band with director (Popasina), 2 copies, previously folded Photographs of the Armory, 8th Ave. and 15th St., Brooklyn, NY, Jan. 1983; of exterior, lobby and staircase, and two photos of artifacts in armory collection (shako, uniform); with negatives

3 images of: the armory, a painting of the regiment in battle (Gettysburg), and of a plaque commemorating Gettysburg

Folder 6: Clippings, newspaper and magazines, concerning the regiment and its history and photocopies of clippings; incl. history articles, photographs and data about various members of the regiment, incl. the 187th Batt.; also articles about Gettysburg monument,

Folder 7: NYS Civil War Centennial Commission and the 14th Regt.; incl. memo/letter from Bruce Catton, Commission Chairman regarding the transfer of land owned by NYS to the Manassas National Battlefield Park, Groveton, VA, 1961; also newspaper article related to event with additional story about a Civil War parole donated to the NYS Military Museum, 1961; also clipped photo of Catton with men of the 14th Regt. at Civil War display in NYC; also invitation to 14th NY Inf. World War Veterans Association to attend the Groveton ceremony, 7/21/1961.

Folder 8: Invitation to annual reunion of the 14th Regt. of Civil War veterans, Brooklyn, n.d.; also program of retirement parade for Maj. Gen. Charles G. Stevenson, 1962; also photocopies of recruiting posters for 14th NYSM, Red Legged Devils; an ad from a Civil War dealer with a photo of Philip Cooke, Brig. Gen., 14th Regt.; Christmas card from 1st Batt., 142d Armor.

Series: 15th Regiment (369th Infantry) History:

The 15th Regiment was formed in 1913 and organized as the 15th Inf., NYNG in 1916. It was redesignated as the 369th Infantry in 1918 as part of the 93rd Div. and in April 1918 was attached to the French Fourth Army. After service in France, the unit was demobilized and in 1921 was again reorganized as the 369th Inf. During World War II, it was inducted into Federal service in 1941 and in 1943 the regiment was broken up into 369th and 870th Antiaircraft Artillery Battalions. In 1959, the regiment was redesignated as the 141st Transportation Battalion. It was known as the Harlem Hellfighters during their service in World War I in France where they won the French Croix de Guerre with Silver Star.

Contents:

Folder 1: Histories of the regiment, including the following:

Lineage and Honors, 141st Transportation Battalion (369th)

Lineage of the 1 How. Bn. 369 Arty

Regimental Historical Sketches, by DWC Falls, 369th Inf.

Harlem Hellfighters kept the Ground War on the Move, article about 719th Trans. Co. in Operation Desert Storm, 1991

Hellfighters from Harlem, Dennis Steele, 1988, about the unit in World War I

Harlem's Hellfighters, P.E. Raschke, about unit in World War I

Soldier of Song, D. Penticuff, about James Reese Europe in World War I

The 369th Infantry, copy of a 1 p. article about the unit in World War I History of the 569th Transportation Battalion, typescript article 369th U.S. Infantry (15th New York National Guard)1918, article with sketch of uniforms CMH, Military Uniforms in America Negro Troops from New York, 2 pp. article Article about the 369th Inf. from The New Yorker, 1981, photocopy, incomplete Page from NYS Adj. Gen. report for 1921 with brief history of the 369th Inf.

Folder 2: Biographical sketches of officers of the regiment, incl. Benjamin O. Davis, Horace Pippin, Hamilton Fish and Clifford Alexander.

Folder 3: Henry Johnson items: clipping about exhibit about Johnson at State Fair and chapter from *Rank and File* by T. Roosevelt about Johnson in WW I.

Folder 4: Insignia and colors of the 369th Regt., incl. notes and drawing K. Powers, clippings, article about A.E.F. divisional insignia of the 93rd Division, 1937 and photographs of the colors, 1972, from the regimental armory, 149th St. and 5th Avenue, NYC.

Folder 5: Reproduction, press release and clippings about painting, Hellfighters from Harlem, by H. Charles McBarron

Folder 6: Newsletter of the 15th Regt., *The Herald*, April 1944; also, 369th Veterans' Association application, poster, and letter re: 7th Annual Martin Luther King, Jr. Memorial Parade, sponsored by the regiment, 1974; also clippings about ML King parades in NYC with 369th marching.

Folder 7: Invitations, programs, Christmas card, 1921-2003, incl.: program for official reception for Marshal Ferdinand Foch in NYC, Nov. 20, 1921 with field music by the 15th Inf..

Folder 8: Newspaper and magazine clippings about the 369th Regiment, chiefly about its service in World War I and memorials and parades to honor the regiment.

Folder 9: Two posters about National Guard honoring black soldiers, 1982, 1983 and miscellaneous items about the 369th Regt.

Box 38:

Series: 22nd Regiment, N.Y. N.G.

History:

This regiment was the first engineer regiment in the National Guard. It was organized May 13, 1861 as the Union Grays (aka the Money Regiment for the many well-to-do men who organized it), was designated the 22nd Regiment. The regiment was at Harper's Ferry and Gettysburg and helped to suppress the Draft Riots of July 1863 in New York during the Civil War. After the Spanish American conflict, the unit was redesignated as the 22nd Engineers. The unit served in the Mexican Border campaign in 1916 and during World War I, after redesignation as the 102nd Engneers, 27th Inf. Div., it took part in the conflicts at Flanders, Ypres and the Somme. During

World War II, the 102^{nd} Eng. were in the Pacific theater and served in the battles of Makin Is., Eniwetok, Saipan and Okinawa. After the war, it was reactivated as the 102^{nd} Engineer Battalion in the 42^{nd} Inf. Div.

Contents:

Folder 1: Histories of the regiment, incl.:

Two brief historical/chronological sketches of the 102nd Engineer Battalion, HQ, 102nd *Regimental Historical Sketches*, DWC Falls, 102nd Engineers

F. Phisterer, history of the regiment in the Civil War, copy of 1 p.

Copy of page from the *Seventh Regiment Gazette*, with article about Capt. Thurston's Company, Co. E, $22^{\rm nd}$ Regt., 1893

The Gay Nineties, by Clarence C. Plumb, Co. B, 22nd Regt., 1895 from New York National Guardsman, 1938

Article about Colonel Lloyd Aspinwall and his revolver.

Folder 2: Uniforms and insignia of the regiment, incl.:

Color illustration of the uniforms of the 22nd Regt.,etc., DWC Falls with additional small card reproduction of the same image.

Color illustration of the uniforms of the Union infantry during the Civil War, including an officer and drummer of the 22nd Regt., drawing and text by Fritz Kredel, NY with text in English and German

AG Report, Appendix F, 1902, G.O. re: 22nd Regiment, Engineers, NGNY, photocopy of pages relating to uniform of the unit.

CMH, *Military Uniforms of America*, 22nd Regt. NYSM, 1861-1862, The Union Grays/Strawberry Grays, plate 497, 2 cop.

Photocopy of a drawing showing 22nd Regt. dress uniforms, 1876-1898, from CMH, MUA, plate #572.

Illustration of 22nd Regt., field service dress, 1862, from *Military Collector and Historian* History of the 102nd Engineer Crest (on card)

Photocopy of illustration of 22nd Regt. watch fob and drawing by K. Powers of regt. shako.

Photocopy of Sweet Caporal cigarette card illustration of private of the 22nd Regt.

Folder 3: By-Laws of "Company E," 22nd Infantry, N.G.S.N.Y., 1892

Folder 4: Programs and menus for events of the 22nd Regt., incl.:

Reviews of the regiment (programs for parades, reviews and concerts of the regiment), 1910-1915

Reception of Non-Coms., Corps of Engineers, 1911

Broadside of 10th Annual Excursion of the Washington Square M[ethodist] E[piscopal] Sunday School, on Steamer Magenta with part of the 22nd Regt. band, 1870

Concert program of the regimental band, 1882

Menu of Thanksgiving Dinner of Co. B, 102^{nd} Engineers, Alabama, 1941

Program of Centennial Review, of 102^{nd} Engineer Batt., 42^{nd} Inf. Div., 1961, with biographical sketch of commander, Major Genl. Almerin C. O'Hara

Invitation card to Promenade Concert and Hop of the regiment at Camp at Peekskill, NY, Aug. 3rd, n.y.

Folder 5: Newsletters, magazine, incl:

22nd Regiment Review, magazine, April 1944, vol. 2, no. 4 Army and Air National Guard, On Target, Feb.-Mar. 1986, v. 5, nos. 1-2

Folder 6: Photographs and other images, mainly originals with one photocopy, of the regiment, incl:

Two cigarette cards (Sweet Caporal) of an officer and a private of the 22nd Regt. Stereoview of 22nd Regt., Centennial Parade, NYC, April 30, 1889 Card photograph of Capt. R. Kelly Styles, Co. A., 22nd Regt., ca. 1870 Photocopies (2) of 22nd Regt. and regimental Field Music Co., at Buffalo Trolley Strike,

Group of unidentified, chiefly group photographs, from World War I era, including photos probably taken at Camp Wadsworth, Spartanburg, SC, along the Mexican Border in 1916, and 4 photos, (two winter and 2 summer photos of officers in front of huts, one called

Chateau Camouflage) possibly in France during the war.

Folder 7: Biographical sketches of Patrick Sarsfield Gilmore, bandleader of the 22nd Regt. band

Folder 8: Newspaper clippings with articles about the 22nd Regt. and 102nd Engineers, including newspaper photos of the regiment on parade, etc.; also cartoon in color of the history of the regiment.

Folder 9: Miscellaneous photocopied clippings with news and other information about the regiment, including several taken from the *Seventh Regiment Gazette*.

Box 39:

Series: Twenty-Third Regiment, N.G.S.N.Y. (106th Inf.)

History:

This unit was organized January 1862 as the 23rd Regiment Infantry, NYNG in Brooklyn, NY and mustered into federal service in 1863 and fought at Gettysburg. It served during the Mexican Border conflict in 1916 and in 1917 was re-designated the 106th Infantry in the 27th Inf. Div. and served during the battles of Flanders and Ypres and the Somme. After the war it was redesignated the 23rd Regt., NYNG and in 1921, it was permanently re-designated as the 106th Infantry. During World War II, the unit was designated the 186th Field Artillery Regt. which was triangulated into 3 other battalions, 771st, 953rd and 186th battalions and the 101st Military Police Battalion. The military police battalions served all over the world during war, especially the South Pacific, while the other three battalions served in the European theater during the war. After the war, 106th was reactivated as part of the 42nd (Rainbow) Division.

Contents:

Historical Sketches of the Regiment:

Folder 1: This folder includes a variety of histories of the 23rd Regiment, 106th Regt., 101st Military Police Battalion and 42d Supply and Transport Battalion, incl.:

DWC Falls, Regimental Historical Sketches (1925); DOA, Lineage and Honors of the 106th Inf.; brief sketch of the 106th Inf.; article from *New York National Guardsman* about the 75th anniversary of the 106th Regt.; press release with history of the 106th Inf. brief history of the 101st Military Police Batt., 1941-45; record of the 101st MPB, NYNG; lineage and honors of the 42d Supply and Transport Batt. of the 42nd Inf. Div.; article by Arthur Pound about Maj.Gen. John F. O'Ryan and the 106th Inf. in World War I.

Folder 2: Biographical sketches/obituaries of members of the regiment, as follows:

Ransom Hooker Gillett, Col.

Gen. Edward L. Molineux

Brig. Gen. William A. Taylor

Lt. Frank G. Rose

Gen. Alfred C. Barnes

Brig. Gen. J.B. Frothingham

Uniforms of the Regiment:

Folder 3: Images of uniforms, incl:

DWC Falls, color illustration of uniforms of the Brooklyn City Guard, 23rd Inf./106th Inf. Illustration of a bandsman and captain of the 23rd Regt. by H.M. or D.V.S., with overlay of notes by K.Powers

Illustration of the coat of arms of the 23rd Regt.

Two patches of the 106th regiment with motto, Fidelis et Constans

Folder 4: Clipped articles about uniforms of the regiment, incl:

Article by F. T. Chapman and F. P. Todd about uniform, 1886-1896

Article by Paul H. Till on NY militia veterans battalions insignia and accoutrements

Clipped articles about regimental shako, iron cross medal, Phillipine Insurrection recruiting medal,

Folder 5: Notes about and drawings by K. Powers of uniforms of the regiment

Printed material:

Folder 6: Appointment certificate of Alexander Gombers as Quartermaster Sergeant in Co. K, 23rd Regt., Brooklyn, NY, May 16, 1887

Folder 7: Official documents of the Veterans Association of the regiment, incl:

Constitution of the Veteran Association of the 23^d Regiment, N.G.S.N.Y., 1870

By-Laws of the Board of Management of the Veteran Association, 23rd Regiment, N.G.S.N.Y., 1870

Information sheet about the Veteran Association, 23rd Regt. and 106th Inf., 1943

Two blank membership cards for Veteran Association (member and honorary member (1962))

And blank subscription order slip for "Ours" the regimental magazine.

Folder 8: Programs of the regiment and Veteran Association, incl:

Program for fall games of the 23rd Regt. at the Armory, Clermont Avenue, 1891, pencil annotations with scores

Program/menu of banquet for 50th anniversary of the 23rd Inf., N.G.S.N.Y., 1912, with portrait of Col. Frank H. Norton, and signed by Norton and Col. David Appleton

Program of annual memorial service of the 106th Inf. and 23rd Regt., 1963

Dance card for 23rd regimental dance

Program for review of 1st Battle Group, 106th Inf., 1962

Folder 9: Invitations and Christmas cards of the regiment (1 with view of front of the armory)

Photographs/Images:

Folder 10: Postcards (9), all of the armory at Bedford and Atlantic Avenues, Brooklyn, NY, 1906-1910 and ca. 1929.

Folder 11: Photographs, i.e. Polaroid color prints and small Kodacolor prints of portraits of identified officers at the armory in Brooklyn, NY

Folder 12: Photographs, color, of exterior front of armory (2) and of interior of the armory (photos by K. Powers?), ca. 1977, 1983

Folder 13: Photographs of a young man modeling officer's jacket and of an officer's mess uniform hanging on dummy.

Folder 14: Negatives of some of the above-noted photos.

Folder 15: Photographic reproductions of images from the book, *Ours, Souvenir, 23rd Regiment Fair...1894*, Brooklyn, NY, 1894, incl:

Prov. Co., at Peekskill, NY July, 1892 (2 cop.)

Co. "F" at Harrisburg, June 1863 (2 cop.)

An outpost of the 23rd Regt.., East Buffalo, NY August 1892

Admiral Dewey reception at New York

(This book is found in the NYSMM library.)

Folder 16: Negative prints of some of the images in F. 15 and from elsewhere in the 23rd Regt. papers here.

Folder 17: Miscellaneous photocopied images of officers of the 23rd Regt.

Folder 18: An inventory of "items removed from the trophy cases," of the 106th Armory; sent to K. Powers by T.R. (Ted) Marmoli), 1984, (2 copies)

Folder 19: Letters to the general membership of the Veterans Association, 1947, 1959, 1960, re: invitations to join the association and to attend memorial services.

Folder 20: Council of Officers of 23rd Inf. and 1st Bn 106th Inf., by-laws, minutes of a meeting, 1977, list of officers, etc., and 1 p. history of the 1st Battle Group, 106th Inf. from Info. Office of the 42nd Inf. Div.

Folder 21: Clippings of articles and pictures about the 23rd and 106th Inf. from *New York National Guardsman* and *New York Sunday News*, various dates.

Folder 22: Photocopies of clippings from various magazines, mainly the 7th Regiment Gazette, ca. 1893-1919.

Folder 23: Four letters, 1962-1984, re: to the 23d Regt. including a request to make the expression, "Brooklyn's Own," the traditional designation of the 106th Inf. and a carbon copy of a letter from Gov. N. Rockefeller to Genl. O'Hara congratulating the regiment on its 100th anniversary.

Folder 24: Handwritten and typed notes of K. Powers about the regiment, including a drawing of the regimental badge, company signal flags and regimental colors.

Publications:

Folder 25: *Ours, Devoted to the Interests of the Twenty-Third Regiment, N.G.S.N.Y.*, vol. 5, nos. 1-6, February to July 1889. This magazine includes news of the regiment, news from companies of the regiment, a copy of the act of the NY State Legislature to purchase a site for the erection of a monument to the 23rd. Regt.(Feb. 1889), news of the state camp for 1889, an article about the regiment at the labor strike in Hornellsville, NY in 1877 (July 1889).

Folder 26: *Ours*. Published Daily at the 23rd Regt. Armory, no. 1, Nov. 14, 1894. This is a magazine published by the 23rd Regt. during its Armory Fair. Includes lists of committees, booth committees, descriptions of booths, company news, and floor plan of the Armory Fair.

Folder 27: *Vigilantia, Journal of the Twenty-Third Regiment*, 1919-1968, 22 issues. The magazine became the journal of the 106th Regt., N.Y.N.G. beginning in 1936. The unit had been redesignated the 106th in October 1917 as part of the 27th Division and later became a unit of the 53rd Inf. Brigade, N.Y.N.G. Includes news of the regiment and company news with illustrations, including photographs and cartoons.

Box 40: (Incl. 4(Incl. 47th Regt. and 65th Regt.)

Series: 47th Regiment Inf. (Brooklyn Grays)

Folder 1 of 1:

This regiment was organized in 1862 with many of its officers coming from the 4th Co. of the 7th Regiment. It saw service in the Civil War, Spanish American War, World War I as part of the 27th Division (53rd Pioneer Inf.) and saw service during various riots and strikes in the late 19th c.

This entire series is found in one folder and includes photographs, clippings, historical sketch of the unit and other material as follows:

Regimental Historical Sketch, Col. DWC Falls, with color photograph of drawing by Col. Falls of 47th Regt. and other units.

Drawing of 47th Regt. private and captain, showing uniforms, by DVS

Postcard views of 47th Regt. Armory, 1912 and n.d.

Card Photograph of Col. David E. Austen, 47th Regt., N.G.S.N.Y., n.d.,

Clippings, chiefly from former members of the 47th Regt. to a Brooklyn newspaper, mostly about service during World War I.

Two letters to K. Powers from Tom LoPiano about LoPiano's gun collection, including a gun used by a colonel in the 47th Regt., 1981 and 1983.

Small photograph reproduction of a portrait of Maj. Frank A. Butts, 47th Regt.,

Dance card for a Review of the 47th Regt., 1886, with original string attached

Miscellaneous photocopies re: history of 47th Regt.

Series: 65th Regiment (106th Field Artillery)

Folder 1 of 1:

This regiment was organized in Buffalo in 1838 as the 10th Regt. of Light Infantry, NYSM (Buffalo City Guards); later in 1838 as the 37th Regt. of Artillery; in consolidated with the 47th Brigade into the 65th Regt.; during the Civil War, it fought as the 187th NY Volunteer Inf.; in 1898, it served as the 65th Regt. and continued thus through the Mexican Border campaign; in 1916 redesignated as the 3rd Field Artillery and finally in 1917 it became the 106th Field Artillery in the 27th Division and during WWII, the unit was broken up into the 106th and 225th Field Artillery and after WWII, the unit was reorganized into the 127th Heavy Tank Battalion.

The papers include DOA, Lineage and Honors description of the 127th Armor; DWC Falls' *Regimental Historical Sketches* description of the 106th Field Artillery; another statement of the history of the 106th Armored Field Artillery Battalion with a description of the unit's coat of arms and insignia; photograph of two men of the 65th Regt. with a description of the colors of the uniform on verso; published transcript of talk by Genl. Edwin G. Hogan about the history of the 65th and 74th Regts. in *Niagara Frontier*, 1968; *The Only Perfect Sanitary Method*, article in

Army Museum Newsletter about mobile toilet; clipped copies of regimental lineage and G.O. #16, 1911; carbon of lineage of Troop H, 1st Cavalry, 1912-1959; unit history of the headquarters of 209th Artillery Group in a copy of a letter from Maj. F.A. Machina to HQ, 27th Armd. Div., 1963; copy of a letter re: coats of arms of various regts., 1960; copy of letter announcing the death of Maj. Gen. W.M. Flanagan, 1970; copy of the Organizational History cards re: the 65th Regt., 3rd F.A. and 106th F.A.. Also, booklet: Commemorating the 75th Anniversary of the Founding of the 106th Regiment of Field Artillery, N.Y. N.G, 1923? with illustrations showing the regimental armory in Buffalo, Batt. B on the front in France and portraits of the officers and staff of the regiment.

Box 41:

Series: 71st Regiment, N.G.S.N.Y.

History:

The 71st Regt. was formed as a militia regiment in October 1850 and was known as the American Rifles, later changed to American Guard. Formed as a product of the anti-immigrant mood during the late 1840s, the regiment at first consisted of four rifle companies and in 1852 with the addition of 3 other companies taken from the 1st Regt. Cavalry, the 71st Regiment was formed. During the Civil War, the regiment served at the battle of First Bull Run, in the defenses of Washington, DC and later members of the regiment joined with the 124th NYS Inf. to fight in several other battles of the war. The 71st later served in the Spanish American War, the Mexican Border conflict of 1916 and in 1917, the regiment became the 54th Pioneer Inf. and served with the 1st and 3rd Armies at Meuse-Argonne and with the Army of Occupation of the Rhine. During World War II, the regiment served as part of the 44th Inf. Div. in both the European and Pacific theaters of operation. The 1st Battalion also served in the Aleutian campaign. After the war, the 71st was reactivated and Federalized as part of the 42d Inf. Div., NYNG. Later changes resulted in the 71st regimental companies designated as the 1st Battle Group, 71st Inf., NY Army National Guard. It should be noted that the History of the 7st Regiment, N.G.N.Y., 1919, states that a fire in the regiment's armory in 1902 destroyed the documents and scrapbooks that had been stored at the armory.

Contents:

Folder 1: Histories of the regiment, including DOA Lineage and Honors, article from *Military Images* magazine and other 1-2 page histories of the regiment; also, photocopy of 20 pp. of book, *Incidents of the Spanish-American War 1898*, by G.V. Kromer, Co. K, 71st Regt. NYNG. Also, photocopies of a letter from Samuel S. Parker to NYS Gov. Fish, Aug. 19, 1850 re: forming a regt. that would become the 71st Regt. with a transcript of the letter by K. Powers.

Folder 2: Biographical sketches, chiefly clippings of obituaries of members of the 71st Regt.

Folder 3: Uniforms, insignia and flag of the American Guard regiment, including a copy of an article in Company of Military Historians magazine, clipped articles, color photographs of uniforms, patches with insignia, drawing by K. Powers of uniform, photos of regimental flag with battle streamers (b&w and color photo as cover of a Christmas card); also letter of K.

Powers, 1975 and drawings/notes by Powers re: oilcloth paintings of regimental insignia; also a few color negatives of photos of uniforms.

Folder 4-8: Regimental Magazines, including:

Folder 4-6: *The American Guard Gazette of the 71st Regiment, N.G.N.Y.*, issues for 1894-1895, Dec. 1894, January-July 1895, Sept. 1895. Also issues for Dec. 1971, April, July and December 1972 and October 1973.News of the regiment and of companies, articles of general interest to the regiment; Dec. 1894 has schedule of winter games (track) of the regiment; March 1895 has article about Bull Run tablet of the regiment, results of rifle practices, camp at Peekskill and other material. Issues from 1971-73 include officer and NCO profiles, editorials and other news.

Folder 7: *The Bugle*, published by the 71st Regiment, N.G., N.Y., issues for 1912-1915. This newsletter, 8-12 pages, includes news about drills, General Practice Day, company notes and other news.

Folder 8: *Marching Along Together, The Veteran Association of the 71st Regiment National Guard of the State of New York*, issues for 1950-1971. This newsletter includes Meeting Notices, President's Messages, Propositions for Membership, Resolutions, Committee Reports, and brief general news items.

Folder 9: Seventy-First, 1717, Home Station News Bulletin, Keep the Home Fires Burning, May 16, 1946, Souvenir Edition; entire issue devoted to a history of the regiment, particularly to its service in Europe in World War II.

Folder 10: Material about the regiment's armories, particularly the armory at 34th St. and Park Avenue, including photographs and postcards of the interior and exterior, articles about the proposed demolition of the Armory, a program of the formal opening of the Armory, 1907; and a article from *The Engineering Record*, 1904, about the construction of the Armory; photocopy of a page from a book showing the Armory; miscellaneous clippings about armories, some photocopied.

Box 42: 71st **Regt.:**

Folder 11: Photographs, identified, as follows:

Group portrait, "Field and Staff, 1893"

Group portrait, "Service Co. Non-Coms, 71st", c. 1933

Photograph of 71st on parade in NYC for parade welcoming Capt. Chas. A. Lindbergh

Portrait of Col. William G. Bates, 1899-1917, 2 cop. and full length portrait

Group portrait, 2 men and officer (Capt. Chilton), "Camp Smith in the Eighties," 1887

Card photograph, Edward A. Myers, 1st Sgt., Co. G, 71st Regt.

Portrait, full-length, Col. Francis Vinton Greene, c. 1894

Marching band of regiment at Camp Smith, 1939

Postcard: Troops (71st Regt.) entraining for somewhere, ca. 1918

Postcard: Grant's Tomb and Parade 71st Regiment, ca, 1911

Card photograph of 3 officers of 71st Regiment, ca. 1870?

Folder 12: Photographs, unidentified, as follows:

Group photo, 3 men, ca. 1898?

Group photo, Color guard, on steps of Armory?, ca. 1916?

Group photo, men in full dress uniform on review in Armory?, ca. 1935?

Men on parade, Camp Smith?, ca. 1916?

Photo of two men in full dress uniform, ca. 1928?

Photo of men in full dress uniform and regular uniforms at review, ca. 1960?

Photo of 5 men, 4 in uniform in a room (in Armory?), ca. 1931, includes Col. Walter A.

DeLamater

Photo, copy, of four officers in front of a tent, ca. 1865?, (includes 3 African American men (contraband?) in partial uniforms)

Folder 13: Printed report of Henry P. Martin, Col., 71st Regt, NYSM, Aug. 1, 1861 to Col. Ambrose E. Burnside, about the action of the regiment at First Bull Run, July 21, 1861, with a statement of the losses in the battle.

Folder 14: General Orders and programs for reviews of the regiment, 1862, 1908, 1911 (Pres. Wm. H. Taft), 1916, 1931, 1960; also, instructional card for regimental members on duties of sentinel, history of the regiment and flag etiquette, n.d.; also program of annual reception of B Company of the 71st Regt., 1874, also, menu and program for 7th Annual Dinner of Service Co.., 71st Inf., 1926.

Folder 15: Miscellaneous holiday greeting cards, dinner place card, and a reproduction of a Confederate \$20 bill printed for the centennial of the Civil War, April 1961.

Folder 16: Photocopies of miscellaneous clippings from the *Seventh Regiment Gazette* about the 71st Regt.

Folder 17: Issue of *New York Evening Post*, July 6, 1921, special issue devoted to the 71st Regt., mainly about the regiment at camp at Peekskill. In brittle condition; not photocopied.

Folder 18: Clippings, photocopied, concerning concerning controversy actions of the 71st at Santiago, Cuba and T. Roosevelt's book, *Rough Riders*.

Folder 19: Miscellaneous clippings about the regiment; also, a clipping from a newspaper, April 12, 1865 containing R.E.Lee's report to Pres. J. Davis of his surrender to Grant at Appomattox Court House.

Folder 20: Clippings and notes about the bugle, fife and drum corps of the 71st Regt.; also a copy of the regimental song, *The Dear Old Seventy-First*, by R.S. Sutcliffe, lyrics., W.O.Lambert, music; also clipping about the 71st drill team.

Folder 21: Copies and clippings related to the 71st Regt. in the Civil War, particularly, the battle of First Bull Run, including a photocopy of a Confederate map of the battleground.

Folder 22: Copies relating to the 71st Regt. in the Spanish American War.

Folder 23: Miscellaneous photographs of the regiment's troops on parade, of officers, and others, mainly clipped from the *New York National Guardsman*, 1929-30.

Folder 24: Miscellaneous clipped articles and handwritten notes by K. Powers about the regiment.

Folder 25: Blank letterheads and forms of the 71st Regt.; also a recruiting pamphlet from the 17th Inf. of the New York Guard, n.d., ca. 1955?.

Folder 26: Program for Athletic Carnival, Reception and Dance, 71st Regiment Infantry, ...1919.

Folder 27: Brochure: *The Seventy-First at San Juan*, by Col. Alexander S. Bacon, n.d., 2nd ed., with a letter of Bacon to Col. C.H. Smith, 1911 and a photograph of the view from San Juan Hill to Wards Kettle.

Series: Squadron A

Box 43:

History:

"Work Copy, History of Sq. A in W.W. II," ca. 459 pages. This is really a detailed, alphabetical (some overlap of alphabet in folders), listing of the members of Squadron A by name with description of each person's service record, including interesting anecdotes about their particular experiences (e.g. Robert Coale, Hugh A. Drum, John T. Gwynne, Robert W. Gilmore, John D. Graham, Norman L. Hope, Edward A. Hurd, William Harding Jackson, Francis Van Wyck Mason, Frederick I. Ordway, Jr., Giles T. Phillips, Eugene J. Pitou, Henry W. Putnam, Alfred G. Tuckerman,) and transcriptions of citations for medals awarded. The "History" is typed and heavily edited. From evidence in the correspondence in these papers, it appears that there was some controversy about publishing this material and that a copy of the data was to be made and kept at the headquarters of the Ex-Members Association of Squadron A. These documents (carbon copies) are on thin paper and badly wrinkled; some flattening was done during processing.

F. 1: Names, A-B

F. 2: Names, C-D

F. 3: Names, E-F

F. 4: Names, G-H

F.5: Names, I-L

F. 6: Names, M-Me

F. 7: Names, Mi-O

F. 8: Names, P-Q

F. 9: Names, R

F. 10: Names, S F. 11: Names, T F. 12: Names, U-Z

- F. 13: Awards, Decorations and Citations to the Men of Squadron A during World War II; one folder of statistics of numbers of awards, etc. given to Squadron A and lists of men with the awards, etc. they received. Awards, decorations and citations include both those given by the United States and by foreign governments to Squadron A men.
- F. 14: Rosters of Manhattan Units of the 101st Cavalry, January 26, 1941, induction; Troops A, D, E and list of commissions for 27th Division of N.G.U.S.
- F. 15: Resolution of the Association of Ex-Members of Squadron A, In Memoriam for the death of a member, 2 copies of the resolution form (blank).
- F. 16-20: Memorial resolutions of Association of Ex-Members of Squadron A, 1950-1955; resolutions sent to family, usually wife, upon the death of the member of Squadron A; most include a statement of the service with Squadron A and with other military units; most also include a newpaper obituary (most are brittle) of the deceased; filed in alphabetical order by name of the member.

F. 16: A-E F. 17: F-K

Box 44:

F. 18: L-N F. 19: P-S F. 20: T-Z

- F. 21: Papers related to recruitment of new members of the Ex-Members Association of Squadron A, 1950-1953, including correspondence and application form; letter from 1953 typed on verso of Squadron A, Long Service Honor Roll (list of members with the number of years they have been members); also, Association of Ex-Members of Squadron A booklet with list of officers, past officers, by-laws and list of members.
- F. 22: Papers related to the Annual Church Parade and Memorial Service of Squadron A, held at the Church of the Heavenly Rest, 5th Ave. at 19th St., NYC; including program of service for 1954 St., NYC; including program of service for 1954, 1955, 1957 and 1958, correspondence with next-of-kin of deceased inviting them to the service and replies from the former accepting or declining the invitations, and miscellaneous other papers related to the memorial service.
- F. 23: Papers related to Squadron A, Horse Troop (aka 101st. Cavalry Company), 1948-1949; including information about admission to the Company, drill and recruiting procedures, monthly rosters, individual records of drill attendance and other data, and miscellaneous other papers.

- F. 24: Memorial resolution, correspondence and newspaper obituaries of Henry L. Stimson, a member of Squadron A, 1950.
- F. 25-28: Correspondence enclosing resolutions (not present with the correspondence) from Association of Ex-Members of Squadron A, 1956-1960 sent to family, usually wife, upon the death of the member of Squadron A; most include a statement of the service with Squadron A and with other military units; most also include a newspaper obituary (most are brittle) of the deceased; filed in chronological order.

F. 25: 1953-6 F. 26: 1957

Box 45:

F. 27: 1958

F. 28: 1959-1960

Correspondence of the Secretary and other members of the Association of Ex-Members of Squadron A, 1952-1960, including correspondence related to meetings of the Association board, concerns about the finances of the Association, members in arrears of dues, donation of piano by Steinway and Sons, and a variety of other topics. Correspondence related to memorial resolutions was moved to the folders 25-28.

F. 29: Correspondence, 1952-53

F. 30: Correspondence, 1954

F. 31: Correspondence, 1955-57

F. 32: Correspondence, 1958-60

Box 45A: Squadron A

Photographs, 11, of Squadron A, 1901-1915. All matted or formerly matted, one is a newspaper photo of: Major C. F. Roe and other officers in tent; on firing range, Peekskill, 1915; picket lines, Van Cortlandt Park, 1901; entering Church of Heavenly Rest, 1904; revolver team and carbine team at Sea Girt, NJ, 1903; non-com staff, Van Cortlandt Park, 1901; QM Sgt. F. W. Becker on horseback, Peekskill, NY, 1904, photo of machine gun troop on Parade Ground at Van Cortlandt Park, ca. 1912-13 (possibly Squadron A), group photo of Camp Perry Revolver Team, 1909 (possibly Squadron A), State Camp at Peekskill, NY, n.d. (Squadron A?), Stable Detail at Peekskill, NY, n.d. (Squadron A?); also two envelopes of color photographs of regimental uniforms, armory views, interior and exterior, 1985-86, 1995.

Box 46:

Squadron C

History: The 101st Cavalry was originally formed in 1895 as Troop C in Brooklyn, NY. Troop C was involved in the Spanish American conflict in Puerto Rico in 1898; in 1904 it was redesignated as Squadron C, NYNG and its' new armory was located on Bedford Avenue in

Brooklyn in 1907; in 1911, the 1st NY Cavalry was formed with Squadrons A, B,C and D and in 1916 the 1st NY Cavalry was sent to the Mexican Border and in 1917, the unit served in France; in 1921, the unit was redesignated the 101st Cavalry and after being made a mechanized unit in 1942 as the 101 and 116 Cavalry Reconnaissance Squadrons it served in Europe in 1944-45; after several redesignations, it was made the 1st Battalion, 101st Cavalry in 1993 and its headquarters was moved to Staten Island.

Folder 1: History of Squadron C (101st Cavalry). This is a file of various chronologies and brief histories of the Troop C which became the 101st Cavalry. Several items including, DWC Falls' regimental sketch of the 101st Cavalry (1925), an article from the *Staten Island Historian* about Troop F of the 1st Cavalry, NYNG, a history of the Troop I, 1st NY Cavalry from a military history magazine, DOA organization histories, and a typescript essay, *From Brooklyn to Bavaria, Three Generations of Service*, no author given; also a few clippings of obituaries of former Squadron C members.

Folder 2: Squadron C Centennial, 1895-1995 Program

Folder 3: Photographs and postcards, incl.: 4 postcard views of the Armory at Bedford Avenue and Eastern Parkway; 10 color photos of the Armory (exterior and interior), 1983; 3 photos of Squadron C Club at Bedford Avenue and President St., Brooklyn, 1983; negatives of 1983 photos; 5 photographs of unidentified men of the Squadron C?, in camp, n.d. (ca. 1940?); also, postcard of Troop C Camp at Huntington, LI,

Folder 4: Newsletters, scattered issues, of cavalry associations, 1920, 1939, 1983 1995.

Folder 5: File of papers on coats of arms of the 101st Armor NYNG, 1960-65

Folder 6: File of papers re: to the Squadron C Cavalry Club, 1943, 1993 and other years; also papers re: to possible sale of the unit's land on Long Island, 1946-1959.

Folder 7: Miscellaneous papers, incl.: by-laws of the Squadron C Cavalry Association, membership roster, 1993, clippings about the unit, copies of articles re: the 101st Cavalry and its possible disbandment by the U.S. Army, 1990; K. Powers material including his notes on material about the Squadron C Club at the Long Island Historical Society.

Box 47:

Series: 26th Division (Yankee Division)

This is a scrapbook of the 26th or Yankee Division from Massachusetts, mainly 1935. Include clippings about the Yankee Division, recruited mainly from eastern Massachusetts, at Pine Camp, in northwest New York State in 1935. There are a few clippings of unrelated military actions. There are about 129 snapshot photographs of the Division at camp with a handwritten index to the photographs. Also, a map, in color, showing the military maneuvers of the First Army at Pine Camp, August 1935. Other divisions at the camp included the 1st Div., 27th, 43rd, 44th.

Box 48:

Scrapbook kept by Henry Goodwin, Everett, MA, 1918, about the 26th or Yankee Division. Goodwin's son, Private James I. Goodwin was taken prisoner during the war. The scrapbook includes clippings about the war in France, about the Yankee Division in France and a few pieces of correspondence of Goodwin.

Box 49:

Series: Twenty-Seventh Division

Histories of the 27th Division

This series consists of published histories of the Division. The following titles are included:

Pictorial History of the Twenty-Seventh Division, United States Army, 1940-1941, Army-Navy Publishers, n.d.. 3 copies, one copy has damaged pages and one copy, probably owned by Walter Marchewka with autographs of many of troops and non-coms. of the Division; another copy is in poor condition missing its binding boards, a masking-taped spine and ragged page edges.

27th Armored Division, New York National Guard, Empire, n.d., (ca. 1959), 2 copies. This book includes a brief history of the Division, brief biographies of the Division leadership and photographs of officers, of the troops in training and group portraits with name indexes of individual companies.

Box 50: 27th Division

Regimental Magazines and Maj. Gen. O'Ryan

Gas Attack of the New York Division, 27th Div. U.S.A., published by the Division at Camp Wadsworth, Spartanburg, SC, March 9 and May 4, 1918 issues. Published with the direction of the Camp Wadsworth YMCA. News of the Division, of companies, many humorous stories and anecdotes, sports news and some illustrations and photographs.

Orion Messenger, 27th Division Association, issues (4) for 1948-1949. Brief newsletter, 4 pp., with notices of reunion/conventions, Post news, Commander's Letter, news of legislature of interest to the Division and other news. (issues owned by R.G. Kraft, Brunswick, Troy, NY)

Orion Gallavanter, 27th Division Association, Washington, D.C., issues for 1950-1999. This newsletter, usually about 12 pp., includes Post news, notices and news about annual reunions, correspondence, history articles, profiles, obituaries, Gallivanter Fund news, and other news about the Division and Association. Many issues missing from this journal, although there are photocopied pages, (not in chronological order) from a number of issues for the years, 1986-1995.

Transcript (photocopy) of Maj. Gen. John F. O'Ryan, *Reminiscences of John F. O'Ryan*, an oral history conducted by Owen Bombard at Columbia University, 1949, transcribed in 1957 and published in 1972 (photocopy from microfiche publication), 137 pp..

O'Ryan was a Major General and Commander of the 27th Division in World War I. He was a lawyer and Police Commissioner of New York City in 1934. He wrote the 2 volume, *Story of the 27th Division*, 1921, which tells the history of the Division in the Mexican Border conflict as well as World War I.

- F. 1: History material about the 27^{th} Division, Special Troops as follows: DWC Falls regimental sketch of the 27^{th} Div. Special Troops with Falls illustration of the uniforms of the troops, DOA Lineage and Honors of the 27^{th} Signal Battalion with correspondence of K. Powers and notes by K. Powers about the lineage of the 27^{th} Signal Co. and 27^{th} Signal Battalion, flyer with description of the insignia of the 27^{th} Div., clippings and photocopies re: the history of the 101^{st} Signal Battalion and photocopies of pages from a book about Okinawa re: to the 27^{th} Div.
- F. 2: Explorers Club Expedition to Makin Atoll, August 1997, booklet with photos.
- F. 3: Folder of material re: the 105th Field Artillery, part of the 27th Division, incl. lineage and honors, regimental historical sketches, newsletters (The Observation Post, 1939), and photo of the 1st Bn, 2nd. NYNG basketball team (on horses).

Box 51:

Series: Rainbow Division, 42nd Division

Division magazines

The Rainbow Reveille, 1927-1947, some missing issues and some duplicates. This monthly magazine included brief articles about activities, reunions, and other events of the "Rainbowers," as well as "Chapter Chatter" reports from around the U.S. There are some illustrations, including photographic portraits. The 69th Regiment was the Father Duffy Chapter of the Rainbow Division.

Box 52:

Series: Miscellaneous Military units

Scrapbook kept by H. Corbit Ogden, First Troop Philadelphia City Cavalry, 1879-1882. Includes printed General Orders, Invitations, Meeting Notices and other printed items as well as newspaper clippings from Philadelphia newspapers re: to the Troop's races, dances, and other events as well as other news about the Troop.

Box 52A:

Miscellaneous Military Units:

Old Guard of the City of New York

- F. 1: Charter, Constitution and By-Laws of the Old Guard, 1940; Historical articles, incl. DWC Falls' *Regimental Historical Sketches* about the Old Guard (9th Regt.) of the City of New York.
- F. 2: Programs for military reviews and balls of the Old Guard, 1962 and 1991 (photocopy) and invitation cards for 1961 and 1962 balls and miscellaneous items about Old Guard balls.
- F. 3: Clippings about Old Guard, incl. copies from the 7th Regt. Gazette.
- F. 4: Two photographs: Color Guard of Old Guard in parade and portrait photo of an unknown officer.
- F. 5: Miscellaneous items of the Old Guard, incl: 1971 Rifle Matches at Camp Smith, map of Woodlawn Cemetery showing Old Guard Burial Plot, photocopies and 1 photo of uniforms of the Old Guard, blank membership forms and miscellaneous notes, etc.
- F. 6: Yearbooks of the Old Guard of the Gate City Guard, Atlanta, GA, 1970, 1973, 1980 and 1983.

Veteran Corps of Artillery:

F. 6: File of material about the VCA, incl.: history articles incl. DWC Falls historical sketch of the regiment, copy of article about the VCA and its uniform, and an article from *Army Ordnance*, 1931; also copies of the VCA monthly bulletin, 1978, 1982, 1993, correspondence of K. Powers re: the VCA, and clippings about the unit; also, Medal Ribbon Colors on an index card, also, 2 photos of color guard of VCA on parade and of VCA in formation in front of a church, n.d.. Also, the bi-centennial commemorative booklet of the VCA, 1790-1990.

Society of the War of 1812 and VCA:

F. 7: Roster and General Information booklets, 1952 and 1961, of the Society of the War of 1812 and the VCA which were consolidated in 1848 as the Society of the War of 1812. Also, a pamphlet entitled, *In Re: Society of the War of 1812*, by Howard R. Bayne, 1917, which is a history of the unit.

3rd NY Independent Battery:

F. 8: Some Recollections of my Army Experience, Civil War..., by William A. Moore, 3rd NY Independent Battery, 6th Corps, 1916; a photocopy of a typescript.

Brooklyn Troops in World War II:

F. 9: Several pages sent to the News Editor of the Chat, Brooklyn, NY, called the Brooklyn Roundup which consists of named soldiers serving overseas and describing their current deployment.

New York Cavalry Squadron:

F. 10: Article, *The Affair at Asomante*, about the 101st Cav., NYNG during the Spanish American War; copy from the *New York National Guardsman*, May 1940.

Knickerbocker Greys

F. 11: Clippings, many from the 7th Regiment Gazette, about this boy's drill class for New York City boys, formed in 1881; several clippings about the murder of Jennifer D. Levin by Robert Chambers, a member of the Greys; also flyer about the Greys drill season, 1958-59 and articles about the Greys by Stephen Birmingham.

121st New York Cavalry:

F. 12: Material about the 121st NY Cavalry (originally the 1st NY Cav.), incl: DWC Falls regimental sketch, history sketch of Troop A, historical sketch of the 209th Artillery Group, NY Army National Guard, clippings, color photocopy of uniforms of the unit.

104th Field Artillery:

F. 13: Material about the 104th Field Artillery, incl: DOA Lineage and Honors, DWC Falls' regimental sketch, historical account of the unit, part of the 27th Div. with descriptions of medals awarded to troops of the unit and other brief histories of the unit; also, clippings, article about the insignia of the 104th FA, a broadside card with "A Soldier's Alphabet" by Clifford W. Heard, musician in the unit's band, and color photo of the uniform of the

74^{th} Infantry (174th Inf.):

F. 14: A file of material about the 74th Infantry,(later the 174th Inf.), incl.: DWC Falls' regimental sketch, DOA Lineage and Honors, sketches of the 12st Armor, NYNG and the Spaulding Greys, 3 articles about the 74th Inf. from *Niagara Frontier* concerning the unit in the Mexican Border War, about the early history of the regiment and about the 65th and 74th Inf. from Buffalo, NY, article about insignia of the unit, color photo of the uniforms of the 74th Inf., clippings, a matchbook cover from the centennial of the 174th Inf., and a Christmas card from the 74th Inf., 1942.

102nd Medical Regiment:

F. 15: Material incl.: DWC Falls' regimental sketch, 2 page history of the unit, a part of the 27^{th} Div. and in 1947 part of the 42^{nd} Div., article about the regimental armory of the 105^{th} Hospital

Co., 102^{nd} Med. Regt. at Elmira, NY, obituary of Brig. Gen. Lucius A.Salisbury, 1970, clippings, and plate of the unit's coat of arms with DOA description.

108th Infantry:

F. 16: Material about the 108th Infantry (originally 3rd Regt. Inf), incl. histories of related units, 48th Separate Co., 4th Brigade, NYNG, 175th Armored Inf. Bn, NYNG, 208th Armor, and 1st Howitzer Bn, 209th Artillery. Includes: DWC Falls regimental sketch, DOA Lineage and Honors for the 108th Inf. and 208th Armor, article about the coat of arms of 175th Armored Inf., copy of article, "Notes on the Operations of the 108th Infantry Overseas," by J.F. Oakleaf, 1921 and copy of article "Oswego's Citizen Soldiers, A History of the Local National Guard; clippings, Christmas card, from 3rd Regt. NYNG, invitation card from 43rd Separate Co. NYNG, 1893 and print of coat of arms.

Foreign Units:

F. 17: Material about the Canadian Scottish Regiment, incl. 3 photos; greeting card with picture of British Life Guard, color photocopies of Irish troops in French Army, 1734-48, 1780, 1803-1815; also a 1 p. article about the South Carolina State Guard

Box 53: Series: 317th Infantry, National Armory.

Scrapbook

Scrapbook of John C. (Cy) Chisholm, Band Sergeant, HQ Company, 317th Infantry. This scrapbook includes newspaper articles and photographs of the members 317th Band in France; an issue of the "Mal-De-Mer,", printed on the U.S.S. Nansemond, May 30, 1919 and some programs of music performed by the band. The remainder of the scrapbook has photographs, programs, newspaper articles, American Federation of Musician contracts, all related to Chisholm's career as a musician (violinist and music director) in North Carolina (chiefly Winston-Salem, NC). This is an interesting scrapbook because scrapbooks and photos of World War I military bands are rare.

Box 53: Series: Canadian units in World War II

Scrapbook

A scrapbook, with newspaper clippings of articles and illustrations of troops, British royalty and other topics, ca. 1939-1942?; various Canadian military units, mainly, the British Columbia Seaforths

Box 54:

Miscellaneous Regiments and Military History Items

Folder 1: Photocopy of Appendix III, Composition of Pennsylvania Regiments

Folder 2: *Marine Corps Gazette*, photocopies of several articles about the Marine Corps, ca. 1965-1970.

Folder 3: History article about 246th Coast Artillery, Virginia

Folder 4: Massachusetts, incl.: Constitutional Articles of Agreement of the Claffin Guard, Co. L, I^{st} Regt., MVM, 1870; also, articles about 2^{nd} Corps of Cadets (102^{nd} Field Artillery) and Salem Light Infantry as well as articles about military museum and archives in Quincy, MA.

Folder 5: 2 articles by Gerald E. Cronin as follows: Naval Operations in the Pacific Ocean during the Civil War, 1961 and Recollections of San Francisco and Mare Island, 1896-1898..., 1961. Typescripts of articles sent to K. Powers by the author, a 69th veteran.

Folder 6: Seating List for Society of the Friendly Sons of St. Patrick, 185th Anniversary Dinner, 1969

Folder 7: Addresses from Reception to Patrick J. Hurley, Secretary of War, American Irish Historical Society, 1930

Folder 8: Clippings from New York Times, Dec. 8, 1918, of Genl. Pershing's report on the Army in France.

Folder 9: Letter from Dr. Thomas F. Joyce to Surgeon General reporting that C.D. Gibson, Private, 169th NY Vols., is unfit for duty, 1863, with typed transcript.

Folder 10: *The Countersign*, 4th Brigade N.G.S.N.Y. monthly magazine, Buffalo, April and August-September issues, 1893 issues with articles about instruction in drill and education of officers.

Folder 11: Order to Capt. Jacob Allen to enlist a company of 86 men for the defense of the United American States from Jno. Danielson? Committee of Massachusetts State, Nov. 21, 1776

Folder 12: Maps for Practice Marches of various companies of NYS National Guard in different places in NYS, 1900

(title: *Maps Accompanying Reports on Camp and Field Service*)

American Revolution and War of 1812 files:

This is a group of papers, including photocopies, placemats, that is not directly related to the 69th Regt.. The following is a brief listing of these items.

Folder 13: Placemats with illustrations of the American Revolution from McDonald's Restaurant, 1976.

Folder 14: Booklet: Victory at Yorktown, 1976

Folder 15: Report: NYS Commission to Commemorate the War of 1812 and the Composition of the Star Spangled Banner, 1965

Series: Scrapbooks

This series of scrapbooks includes scrapbooks with material pertaining to more than one regiment. Those scrapbooks with material pertaining to one unit are usually filed in the unit series.

Box 55:

Mexican Border Service Scrapbook:

This scrapbook includes newspaper articles from several newspapers, the Evening Sun, the World, the New York Times and others concerning New York troops on the Mexican Border. Troops from the 2nd, 3rd, 7th, 14th, 23rd, 69th, 71st, 74th Infantry Regts., Squadron A and others are noted in the articles. The scrapbook was probably kept by a member of Squadron A as there more articles and original photographs about that unit. There are also 6 pages of snapshot photographs (66 photos) of Squadron A (?) troops in camp and on march along the Rio Grande. The entire scrapbook has been photocopied and the copies are filed separately in the box with the scrapbook. The copies are in folders in the original order of the scrapbook.

Box 56:

Scrapbooks

Scrapbook kept by Major General John F.O'Ryan (?), 1911-1918. This is an exceptional scrapbook containing photographs almost entirely. The photographs include photographs of Bubs O'Ryan, the Maj. General's daughter at Camp Whitman and several other photographs of dthe Camp at Peekskill, 1915-1916; photographs of the 14th Inf. at Camp, 1916; photos of 71st Inf. mobilizing for Mexican Border Service, 1916; photo of the staff of the Rio Grande Rattler, 1916; many photos of different units in Texas during the Mexican Border Service, 1916; photos of the review of the 15th Inf. (Colored), 1917; program of dinner for O'Ryan and his staff given by the Mayor of New York, Aug. 28, 1917; postcards of Ypres; many photographs of O'Ryan and his horse and other scenes of training at Camp Wadsworth, SC, 1918.

Maj.Gen. O'Ryan was the Division Commander in France in 1918.

Scrapbook of the Rainbow Division during World War I with most of the material related to the 165th Inf. (Fighting 69th Regt.). There are clippings of articles and illustrations of war scenes and individual soldiers. Also, several original photographs including Father Duffy holding a funeral service in the field in France; also a Welcome Home ribbon for 165th Inf., a First Class Conduct Grade card allowing travel within Divisional Area when off duty; an issue of the newsletter, "Sea Life," published on board the U.S.S. Harrisburg, v.1, no. 25, April 18, 1919, noting that the 69th Regt. was on board returning home to New York; several typed letters (General Orders) to the troops of the 4th Army from French and U.S. officers congratulating the troops on their fighting

at the Battle of Champagne on the Marne, July 1918; article, April 18, 1925, about Wild Bill Donovan; printed pamphlet with several General Orders of the 165th Inf.; program for Farewell Dinner of Meany's Green Devils, Co. H, 165th Inf., April 3, 1919; clipping of full casualty list of the 165th Inf., 1919; several photographs of American, A.E.F., cemeteries and monuments in France; two small posters (Red Cross and W.S.S.); 6 photographs of Capt. H.M. Mingay, oldest surviving Civil War veteran of the 69th Regt. with James Cagney and Pat O'Brien on the set of the movie, Fighting 69th, ca. 1939; and other material.

Box 57

Series: 105th Inf., 27th Division

Contents:

Bound items (3) as follows:

Scrapbook, 1944-1948, 1950 of the 105th Regt., 27th Div., with photographs of officers of the regt., and clippings about recruitment to the regiment and National Guard recruitment posters, Freedom Train and Freedom Parade of 1947, battle of Saipan and obituaries and stories of men killed or wounded during that battle, and six photos of men at Pine Camp, 1948; also, issue of the *Orion Messenger*, Sept. 1950, photographs of officers of HQ Co., n.d., ca. 1950.

Scrapbook of the Officer's Wives of the 2nd Battalion, 105th Inf., 1953-1964, with various constitutions of the group, photographs, clippings, progress reports and newsletters.

Guest Register with names, all dated January 1 for years 1976-1986, ex. 1983.; no other information in register; probably used for annual New Year's Day celebration.

Box 58:

Folder 1: History and lineage and honors papers, incl.: an historical summary of the regiment, 1898-1986; DOA, Lineage and Honors of the 105th Inf., 1898-1968; lineage and honors of the 27th Armored Quartermaster Bn; history of the 105th Inf. (1948), lineage and honors of the unit (1955); historical data about the 105th Inf. during World War II; 105th Inf. Historical Sketch (3 cop.)

Folder 2: Photocopies of pages from booklet about Schenectady in World War I, 2 copies; chiefly illustrations with captions and an introductory text.

Folder 3: Souvenir Program for annual New Year's Eve Cabaret, Co. M, 105th Inf., Gloversville, NY, 1939.

Folder 4: Correspondence and brochures of Chamber of Commerce of Schenectady re: invitation to the 27th Division to have its 1967 convention in Schenectady, NY

Folder 5: Rolls of members and membership applications for Appleknockers Post, No. 105, 27the Div. Association, Schenectady, NY, 1961, 1964, 1966 and undated.

Folder 6: Certificates, awards, appointments, etc.: as follows:

Appointment of BG Stanley Szablewski, Honorary Col. of the 105th Inf.

Medal of Honor awards to Sgt. Thomas A. Baker and Lt. Col. William J. O'Brien

Proclamation of 27th Div. Day in Schenectady, NY, June 17, 1992

Certificate of Achievement to 1st Bn, 105th Inf., 1994

Certificate from Leaders Training Program, 1st Bn, 105th Inf., 1999

Certificate to 1st Bn, 87th Inf., 10th Mt. Div., 1993

Legislative Resolution on 50th Anniversary of the 2nd Bn, 105th Inf., 1991

Award for NYARNG Physical Fitness to 1st Bn, 105th Inf., 1985

DOA, National Guard Bureau approval certificates to Co. L, 105th Inf. and Co. B, 727th Armed Ordnance Battalion, 1947

Certificate of Commendation to $105^{\rm th}$ Inf. for attention to road march discipline in First Army maneuvers, 1940

Folder 7: Papers, incl. Special Orders, appointments, discharge papers, etc. of Lt. Walter S. Slover, 2nd Inf., NGNY, 1904-1925

Folder 8: Programs for annual reunions of the 27th Division Association, 38th (1958), 40th (1960), 41st (1961, 2 cop.), 42nd (1962), 47th (1967).

Folder 9: Enlistment record of Cornelius Patrick Keleher, 2nd Lt., 1915-1922 with W.W. I Victory Medal; also notice of disability allowance, 1931.

Folder 10: Correspondence and instructions re: to participation of the 1st Bn, 105th

Folder 11: Two pamphlets: *United States Ship, Schenectady, LST-1185*. 1986 (pamphlet history of this ship with illustrations) and NYS, DMNA, *Military Regulations, No. 8, Military Justice*, 1954.

Folder 12: Service Co., 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, March 1941, a list of men with their hometowns at Ft. McClellan, compiled by George N. Babcock, Pittsford, NY (most of the men were from Rochester and environs)

Folder 13: Clippings about the 105th Inf., 27th Div., incl. stories about Saipan, 105th Inf. museum, honors to the regiment, etc., 1926, 1944, 1967 and 1983-1990, however, most clippings are from 1988.

Box 59:

Folder 14: Shipping list, Co. L, 105th Inf., from Oahu, May 1944 (list of men on board ship bound for Saipan); also printed letter from Maj. Gen. Geo. W. Griner to the men of the 27th Div., Feb. 22, 1945 with photos from battle at Saipan; also copies of newspaper articles about Saipan. Also, HQ Company roster, n.d.

Folder 15: Photograph of Sgt. Michael T. Buzzo, Co. E, 105th Inf., Peekskill, 1924, and 2 enlargements.

- Folder 16: Typed flyer from American League for Peace and Democracy, Capital District to "Citizens of Troy," against the German-American Bund, n.d., during World War II; also, two Pioneer Savings Bank, Troy, NY about liberty and Uncle Sam; also advertising pamphlet from Friedrichsohn Cooperage, Waterford, NY with picture of Uncle Sam, 1941; copies of newspaper clippings of events at Troy Armory, ca. 1960-63.
- Folder 17: Lt. Col. William J. O'Brien items, incl.: program for dedication of the memorial in honor of O'Brien and Sgt. T. A. Baker at Troy Armory, 1968 and communication, 1951, from Sgt. J. Morrissey, Ft. Benning, GA about the naming of a street in Ft. Benning, O'Brien Circle; also, brief abstracts of information about the 105th Inf. Medal of Honor recipients.
- Folder 18: Copies of newspaper clippings of group portraits of officers and men, some indentified as well as copies of other newspaper items, mostly World War II era articles with one oversize set of group portraits of officers, post World War I.
- Folder 19: HQ Co., 105th Inf. in World War I, information about battle credits, casualties, etc. (original in poor condition and copy).
- Folder 20: Orion Messenger, reunion issue for 30th reunion of the 27th Div., 1950 newsletter and program; also, printed invitation to 1st Bn, 105th Inf., to Change of Command ceremony, Peekskill, NY, 1999 (6 cop.)
- Folder 21: Invitation from the SAR to a George Washington Bi-Centennial Dinner, Albany, NY, 1932; also, portrait of Washington at Valley Forge, 1913.
- Folder 22: Departure and Arrival Report, for G.E. Kiser, 1943, Flight Identification report
- Folder 23: 105th Officers Association, Schenectady, NY, Fund Receipts and Expenditures Record, 1977-82, and blank checks of Association from Mohawk National Bank; (this set of records was disposed of and there are here a few examples only).
- Folder 24: Miscellaneous correspondence and newspaper clippings, ca. 1941-1977, mainly in late Fifties, re: various topics including painting of the unit at Hindenburg Line for National Guard Historical Paintings series, general information about the National Guard and other items.
- Folder 25: Name tags of Francis W. Morey, in attendance at annual reunions of the 27th Div. ca. 1958-1966; also group of medals and ribbons, World War I.
- Folder 26: Extracts from Diary of Parmly S. Clapp, Jr., Co. A, 105th Machine Gun Bn., 27th Div., AEF, attached to 2nd British Colonial Army, May 31, 1918-Jan. 21, 1919, typed copy.
- Folder 27: Muster rolls of Co. F. 2nd Regt. Inf., Schenectady, NY for May-June 1898 and July-August 1898

Folders 28-36 relate to the 2^{nd} Regt., NY Inf. (Troy Citizen Corps) which became part of the 105^{th} Inf.

Folder 28: Discharge certificate of 2nd Lt. Albert Wells, Co. F, 1898, newspaper article and obituary of Wells from Schenectady newspaper, 1912, G.O. of 2nd Inf., Feb. 7, 1912 re: funeral of Wells and cloth roster of Co. F, 2nd NY Inf., n.d. (1898?)

Folder 29: Evening Mess Song, 105th Infantry, N.Y.N.G., Capt. Albert Geiser, words, 1930 (song to tune of Home on the Range. Also, a campaign card, in poor condition, of Ogden J. Ross, for State Senator.

Folder 30: G.O. #6, 2nd Inf., Troy, 1909, re: field service at Plattsburgh Barracks and Circular #2, Troy, 1910, Co. A, 2nd Regt. (6th Separate Co., Troy Citizens Corps), re: lost property of the Company; card with annual meeting notice for Troy Citizens Corps, 1910. Also, By-Laws, Rules and Regulations of the Cohoes Citizens Corps, n.d. Also, circulars (2) and S.O. #1 of Co. A, 2nd Regt., R.H. Gillet, Capt., 1909,1911.

Folder 31: Troy Citizens Corps, 100th Anniversary banquet program, 1935, incl. timeline of events in the history of the TCC; program for Victory Banquet of the Service Co., 105th Inf, Troy, Ny, 1932

Folder 32: History and lineage of the 2nd Inf. (105th Inf.) file, incl.: DOA, Lineage and Honors for 105th Inf. (2nd Inf.), 205th Armor, 105th Armored Infantry Bn., also, history of 1st How. Bn., 186th Artillery NYARNG, also, unit history of 1st Bn, 205th Armor NYARNG. There is also DWC Falls, regimental sketch of the 105th Inf. (1928), and an outline history of the 105th Inf. (1932). Also, two articles, incl. centenary of the TCC and article about Tibbits Cadets 50th anniversary.

Folder 33: Lithographic colored prints of Troy Citizen Corps officers, Chas. Hart and Son, NY., incl. print of Capt. Albert H. Pierce, 1839, Captain Hamilton L. Shields, 1860, Captain James W. Cusack, 1877 and TCC Service and Full Dress Uniforms, 1877. Also, photographic copies of DWC Falls prints of TCC, Cohoes Citizens Corps, Tibbits Veteran Corps, Tibbits Cadets and Schenectady Citizens Corps uniforms (2 photos). Also, color photocopy of cigarette card of a Private, TCC, 1898. Also, print and brief article about officers of the 105th Inf. on Saipan, June 1944 (about the uniform of the officers).

Folder 34: Letter to K. Powers re: the Troy Citizen Corps and copies made by Powers of notes from a scrapbook of the TCC, 1903-11 and Powers' copy of an article from Troy Observef, 1950 about military units in Troy.

Folder 35: Clippings and photocopies of articles, clippings, general orders and other papers re: to the Troy Citizen Corps and the 2^{nd} Regt..

Folder 36: NYS, Legislative Resolution honoring the 105th Inf. on its 90th anniversary, 1988 and DOA, certificate of Meritorious Unit Commendation for the 727th Maintenance Bn, 105th Inf., Saipan, 1944, awarded 1968.

Folder 37: Miscellaneous material, incl: program for Review and Awards Ceremonies of Combat Command A, 27th Armored Div., Troy, NY 1962, clippings re: armory at Schenectady, NY, and miscellaneous correspondence.

Boxes 60-81

Series: 69th Regiment (also 165th Regt. and Irish Brigade)

Box 60:

Histories

Folder 1: *The Fighting Sixty-Ninth of New York, It's History, Heraldry, Traditions and Customs*, by Captain Kenneth H. Powers, n.d., a brief 6 pp. history with information about the regiment's insignia, customs, regimental march, motto, nicknames, regimental cocktail, St. Patrick's Day, Shamrock Battalion, regimental mascot and honors of the regiment, including a list of Medal of Honor winners. Multiple copies of this history, ca. 55 copies.

Folder 2: *The Fighting* 69th... The same as above except with a cover title, and an introduction by William D. Griffin, and used with an exhibit at the Irish-American Heritage Museum, 1991, ca. 25 copies.

Folder 3: *The Beginning of the Sixty-Ninth*, unknown author (K.H. Powers?), n.d. (post-World War II), 44 pp., 3 copies. History of the 69th Regiment from 1851 through World War II, including the regiment after it was redesignated the 165th Regiment of the 27th Division.

Folder 4: *The Fighting Sixty-Ninth*, unknown author (K.H. Powers?), n.d., 6 pp., 2 copies. A brief history of the regiment from 1851 to about 1954.

Folder 5: *The Fighting Sixty-Ninth*, Irving A.J. Lawres, photocopied from *St. Anthony Messenger*, March 1939, 5 pp. A history of the regiment from the Civil War to World War I.

Folder 6: *History of the 69th New York State Volunteers, 1861-1863*, Richard Alan Arnold, May 1961.

Folder 7: The Chaplains of the Sixty-Ninth Regiment of New York, Blessing and Unveiling of Plaque Regimental Armory, September 21, 1969, a program with a history of the chaplains, including a list of the chaplains of the regiment, 1861-1963 by Rt. Rev. Patrick D. O'Flaherty and Capt. Kenneth H. Powers, 5 copies. History is 6 pp., however 3 copies are missing page 4.

Box 61:

Histories

Folders 8-9: *The History of the Sixty-Ninth Regiment of the New York State Militia, 1851-1861*, Patrick D. O'Flaherty, PhD dissertation, Fordham University, 1963, 316 pp. Two copies, one a carbon of the final? draft and another copy, heavily edited and annotated. The NYSMM also has a print copy of the dissertation from University Microfilms, Inc.

Folder 10: A history of the 69th Regiment from about 1850 to about 1890, chapters 1-22, author unknown, n.d.; (photocopy)

Box 62:

Histories

Folder 11: Photocopy of a typed history of the regiment in the Civil War, pp. 33-217 only; no author given; author may be Rev. Patrick D. O'Flaherty, n.d.

Folder 12: Chapters from a history of the regiment by Rev. Patrick O'Flaherty, typed copies, on Fredericksburg, "The 69th in the Field," Chancellorsville, Penisular Campaign, recruiting for the 69th in 1862.

Folder 13: Draft copy of Joseph G. Bilby, *Remember Fontenoy!: A Combat History of the 69th New York and ...Meagher's Irish Brigade in the American Civil War*, 1994.

Folder 14: *The Beginnings of the Sixty-Ninth*, unk. author, (K.Powers?), n.d., typescript, brief (44 pp.) history of the regiment from 1851 to World War II.

Folder 15: *The History of the Sixty Ninth Regiment of the New York State Militia, 1852-1861*, by Patrick D. O'Flaherty, 1963, pp. 1-36 only.

Folder 16-17: Miscellaneous items about history of the 69th Regt. including bibliography of histories of the regiment, material about the 8th Co. 1st NY Regt. in the Continentals, landmark status for the 69th armory, honor roll, 1940-45, notes and correspondence of K. Powers and others, and other material.

Folder 18: Material about the history of Company A, 69th Regt., incl. notes by K. Powers, photocopies of documents, etc.

Box 63:

NYS Adjutant General, Records of the 69th and other Regiments and Miscellany about 69th Regt.

Contents:

This series consists of folders of photostatic copies of documents from the files of the NYS Adjutant General related mainly to the 69th Regiment, ca. 1850-1860 re: to various topics, including the organization of the regiment, the Highland Regiment, parades, etc. The documents are usually identified with a Adj. Gen. records box number. There are four folders of these copied documents.

Folders 1-4: Adj. Gen. Records, copies of documents, 1850-1860

Folder 5: Notes by Joseph V. Carroll from his reading of Adj. Gen. reports for 1851-1861.

Folder 6: Material about the necktie of the 69th Regt., including design.

Folder 7: Files of photocopied correspondence between H. Foley and the Secretary of War, 1917-18, re: regimental flag of the 69th Regt.; also copies of booklet on the 69th Regt. flag in Leinster House, Dublin, IR.

Folder 8: Material about commanding officers of the 69th Regt. from the Civil War to present, incl. lists of officers, biographical sketches, clippings, notes and correspondence by K. Powers and others.

Folder 9: Adj. Gen. annual report, 1901, with biographical sketches of 69th Regt. men in the Civil War, A-G names only.

Folder 10: Miscellaneous original documents as follows:

G.O. #8, 1904 re: to review at Armory

Special Orders, #1, 1863, re: Court of Inquiry re: 69th Regt. as part of the Corcoran Regt.

Cover of program for dinner for Brig. Gen. James P. Parker, 1907

Map of the 165th U.S. Inf., 1917-1919, in France

Theater program of the Tremont Theatre, 1891

Newsletters: *The Sack-Happy Coalition*, Jan. 1944 and *Long Rangers Combat History*, n.d.

Extract. Unit Citations, 307th Bombardment Group, June 1945

Training Memorandum, No. 16, Dec. 1942, Street and House-to-House Fighting, from New York Guard

Civil war era illustrated envelopes of the 69th Regt. (2) and of 28th Mass. Vol. (Irish Brigade) (1); also modern envelope with Irish Brigade illustration.

Letter from NYS Adj. Gen. to Commanding Officers, 1917 re: records of officers and men

Folder 11: Flyers, press releases, notes, exhibit list and other material re: to exhibit, "Faugh-A-Ballagh-Clear the Way," The Fighting 69th, " at the NYS Vietnam Memorial, 1998.

Folder 12: Circulars from the Dept. of the Army re: preparation of organizational and unit histories.

Box 64:

69th Regiment Magazines

Magazines published by and for the 69th Regiment.

Folder 1: The 69th Dispatch, 1952-1

Folder 2: *The 69th Legend*, 1994-95

Box 65:

General Orders of the Regiment

Contents : This consists of a bound volume, with covers loose from the binding, of General Orders of the 69th Regiment Headquarters from Feb. 8, 1870-Oct. 12, 1881 with orders related to parades, rifle practice, court martials (for minor offenses), company elections, appointments and other regimental business.

Folder 1: Group of loose General Orders, 1900-1935, mainly concerned with the reviews and parades of the regiment.

Box 65A: Miscellaneous material about the 69th Regt.

This box contains material, including research notes and correspondence by K. Powers, photocopies of documents and newspaper clippings, duplicate copies of K. Powers various histories of the regiment, a few original items, photocopies of photos of the 69th, Christmas cards with an Irish theme, and other material.

Folder 1: Miscellaneous research notes, photocopies, etc.

Folder 2: Miscellaneous research notes, photocopies, etc.

Folder 3: Miscellaneous research notes, photocopies, etc.

Folder 4: Christmas cards with an Irish regimental theme.

Folder 5: Miscellaneous research notes, photocopies, correspondence, etc.

Box 66:

Scrapbooks

Scrapbook of the 69th Regt., 1917-1945. Scrapbook is filled with articles and illustrations from newspapers, mainly NY City papers, about the 69th in World War I; also much post war material including articles about parades of the 69th, St. Patrick's Day parades, funeral of Father Francis P. Duffy, Chaplain of the 69th, June 1932; death of "Dynamite Mike," Michael Kelly of the 69th

in 1930; also news about Ireland and Irish fight for independence from England; news about 69th activities, including camps, during the Thirties; also an issue of the Stars and Stripes, April 19, 1918, mainly about A.E.F. heading to France. Also, a "History of the 42d, The Rainbow Division," by Walter B. Wolf, New York, 1919, 61 pp. with map. Also, photograph of Dr. Msgr. Henry Bean, 1910 and photograph of Officers of 69th Regt., N.Y.G., Camp Smith, 1945.

Box 67:

69th Regt.: Civil War

Folder 1: Discharge certificate of 1st Lt. Daniel Dolan, 69th Regt., June 30, 1865; with enlarged photostat copy of the certificate.

Folder 2: Letter to Henry S. Smythe, Collector of the Port of NY, Oct. 1, 1866, requesting a job for Capt. John Bell, late of the 69th Regt. and wounded at Petersburgh.

Muster Rolls of the 69th Regt., F. 3-4; all have been heavily taped with cloth tape.

Folder 3: Muster rolls of the 69th Regt., as follows:

Muster-Out Roll of Lt. John Bagley, Co. E, 1862 (only John Bagley is listed) Muster Roll of Co. J, Capt. John Coonan, June 1862, 55 names Muster Roll of Co. H, Capt. William Butler, June 1862, 55 names

Folder 4: Muster Rolls of the 69th Regt. and other regiments of the Irish Brigade as follows. These muster rolls appear to have been purchased by K. Powers from Wm. F. Willhauck in 1861.

Muster Roll of Co. B, 69th Regt., Capt. Thomas Leddy, April 1863, 60 names Muster Roll of Co. C, 69th Regt., Capt. Michael O'Keefe, Nov. 1862, 72 names Muster Roll of Co. H, 69th Regt., Capt. William Butler, Sept. 1862, 73 names Muster Roll of Co. K, 9th Mass Vols., Capt. Timothy Bourke, March 1863, 99 names Muster Roll of Co. J, 9th Mass. Vols., Capt. John M. Tobin, Jan. 1863, 87 names Muster Roll of Co. J. 9th Mass. Vols., Capt. John M. Tobin, March 1863, 86 names Muster Roll of Steward, Cook ...in the Hospital of 9th Regt., Mass. Vols., March 1863, 10 names

Muster Roll of Co. A, $116^{\rm th}$ Regt., Penn. Vols., Capt. Seneca G.Williams, April 1863, 75 Names

Folder 4a.: Photocopies of the above muster rolls

Folder 5: Account of Lt. Martin Scully, Co. D, 69th Regt. for pay, clothing, forage and food for himself and his servant, Sept. 1862

Folder 6: Letter of Brig. Gen. Michael Corcoran to Gideon Welles, requesting that he appoint John H. Thompson as Assistant Paymaster, U.S. Navy, Sept. 12, 1862

Folder 7: Genl. Orders,, Fred. Townsend, Adj. Gen., May 25, 1857, re: appeal of Capt. James Huston, Co. K, 69th Regt. on a sentence of Court-Martial.

Folder 8: 3 illustrated envelopes, with portraits of Cols. Corcoran, Meagher and Mulligan

Folder 9: Map of the Battle of (1st) Bull Run, July 1861, from *Military and Naval History of the Rebellion*.

Folder 10: Engraved print, A Woman in Battle, Michigan Bridget carrying the Flag, 1887.

Folder 11: Items found in the house of Col. Michael Murphy, Corcoran's Regt., as follows:

Diary of Michael Murphy, 1872: Actually filled with recipes

Bank book of Mathew J. Riley, Bank of Long Island, 1908-14

Bank book of Matthew J. Riley, Columbia Bank, NYC, 1905-06

Bank book of Peter Riley, Bank for Savings, NYC, 1845-46

Photographs, incl. 4 cdvs and 1 cyanotype, partly identified as follows: cdvs of Rev. S. Malone, Father Cummings and 2 unidentified women; cyanotype image of a coach in the foothills near Denver, CO, a destroyer at sea, n.d, and a mutilated photo of a child on shipboard

Folder 12: Magazine articles from various magazines about the Civil War and the 69th Regiment.

Folder 13: Dead of the 69th NY: list of men killed in action listed by cemetery.

Folder 14: Oversize photocopies of articles about the 69th Regt. in the Civil War from the *Irish American* newspaper, 1911, including articles about the Ballad of the 69th by J.I.C. Clarke, Gen. Nugent, map of Ft. Corcoran and other articles.

Box 68:

69th Regt.: Civil War

Folder 15: Student essay, The Battle of Antietam, Mike McGinn, 1995

Folder 16: Georgetown University and the Civil War, misc. items

Folder 17: Photocopies of Civil War images, including portraits, group portraits, copies from Harper's Weekly, etc. of Meagher, Corcoran, and others

Folder 18: Program for NYS Civil War Centennial Commission, First Assembly, April 17, 1961, 2 copies.

Folder 19: File of correspondence of K. Powers and other papers re: 1^{st} Lt. Edward K. Butler, Co. K., 69^{th} Regt.

Folder 20: Correspondence of Msgr. Patrick O'Flaherty, 69th Regt. Historian with Letitia Baldridge, White House and with the T.J. Kiernan, Ambassador of Ireland, 1963.

Folder 21: The 69th in the Sixties, a letter (printed) of a Confederate veteran about the 69th Regt., Aug. 25, 1917

Folder 22: Miscellaneous photocopies and clippings about the 69th in the Civil War; also program of the unveiling of the Michael Doheny monument at Calvary Cemetery, 1989.

Box 69-79A: 69th Regt./165th Regiment:

69th Regt.: World War I

Joyce Kilmer

History: Alfred Joyce Kilmer, 1886-1918, was born in New Brunswick, NJ and attended college at Rutgers and Columbia Colleges, married Aline Murray and had 4 children. In 1914, he joined the 7th Regiment, NYNG, and enlisted in 1917 with the 165th Infantry. We was promoted to Sergeant in March 1918 and was killed in action at the battle of Chateau-Thierry, July 30, 1918 and is buried in the military cemetery in Fere-en-Tardenois, France. We was awarded the Croix de Guerre posthumously. He published 6 volumes of poetry during his lifetime, including *Trees and Other Poems*, which included his most famous poem, *Trees*.

Contents: This series mainly consists of photocopied research files of K. Powers about Kilmer.

Folder 1: Publication, *Joyce Kilmer and New Brunswick*, *New Jersey*, 1986, pamphlet biography of Kilmer, 2 copies (1986 and 1993 printings)

Folder 2: Photocopy of a substantial part of the book, *Memories of my Son, Sergeant Joyce Kilmer*, 1920, including copies of many of his letters.

Folder 3: Photocopies of obituaries and brief biographies of Kilmer

Folder 4: Photocopies of pages from Annie K. Kilmer, *Leaves from my Life*, 1925, a memoir by Kilmer's wife, with much about Kilmer.

Folder 5: Clipping about Joyce Kilmer Memorial Forest in North Carolina and copies of two magazine articles about Kilmer.

Folder 6: Envelope containing a few pieces of bark from the Kilmer's "Tree," that is, the "Kilmer Oak" tree at Rutgers College; appears to have been taken when the tree was cut down, possibly belonged to James Minogue; also a brochure about the tree.

Folder 7: Miscellaneous printed items, including first day covers. 1981 and 1986 in honor of Kilmer, a program for Joyce Kilmer Centennial Commission event, 1986, pamphlet announcing the opening of the Sgt. Joyce Kilmer Retail and Philatelic Center, 1986 and a newsletter of the 50th Anniversary celebration of the Joyce Kilmer Memorial Forest, 1986. Also, programs (5) of the 75th Anniversary (of Kilmer's death) by the Joyce Kilmer Centennial Commission, 1993 and program for 78th Division Open House on the 75th Anniversary of Kilmer's death, 1993.

Box 70:

Veterans Corps, 69th Regiment, Inc.

History: The Corps was organized in 1874 and incorporated in 1918.

Contents:

Folder 1: *The 69th Dispatch*, a newsletter of the 69th Regiment, Veterans Corps, Inc., v. 1, # 1-7, Feb. 1950-Dec. 1950; contains news of monthly meetings, list of officers of the Corps, dinners and other events of the Corps, etc.

Folders 2-5: Newsletter of the Corps, (Bulletin), 1958-1996; issues containing meeting notices, Ladies Auxillary meeting notices, In Memoriam, news about veterans, lists of Coming Events, news of installation of officers (most issues are 2 pp. long). Also, an issue for May 1999 and issue for June 2003.

Folder 2: Newsletter, 1958-1979

Folder 3: Newsletter, 1980-1984

Folder 4: Newsletter, 1985-1990

Folder 5: Newsletter, 1991-1996, 1998-2000, 2003

Folder 6: Constitution of the Veterans Corps, 69th Regiment, Inc., n.d., photocopy, (post-WW II); also minutes of an RHQ meeting, Sept. 2003; also Constitution and By-Laws of Veteran Corps, 69th Regt., 1919 and 1932 (originals)

Folder 7: Tara Hall, Inc., a business owned by Victor and Barbara Olney, with an interest in the 69th Regiment, papers, including correspondence with K. Powers, catalogs of items re: to the 69th Regt. as well as other Irish-related items for sale from Tara Hall. Also, a letter, 1998, re: to the Officers Club of the 69th Regt., of which V. Olney was the Business Manager.

Folder 8: Erin's Own, Inc., a business owned by Mike and Roseann Guiry, specializing in military clothing, particularly Irish Brigade; catalogs and correspondence, ca. 1998-99.

Folder 9: Miscellaneous material of the Veterans Corps, incl.: letterhead, membership application and other items.

Folder 10: Programs for anniversaries and dinners, 1949, 1956, 25th (1965), 1966, 30th (1970), 40th (1980)

Folder 11: Miscellaneous correspondence, card invitations to reviews, and other items re: the Veteran Corps.

Box 71:

Rainbow Division Veterans, 165th U.S. Infantry (69th Regt. NYNG) Father Duffy Chapter (James C. Minogue Papers)

Contents: These papers seem to have been collected by James C. Minogue, who was chairman of the annual Father Duffy Memorial Services from 1949-1980. Minogue was also Historian of the Chapter for several years. The papers include some personal military papers of Minogue as well as papers related to his interest in New Jersey's military history and the New Jersey Civil War Roundtable, but are chiefly correspondence and other papers of the Rainbow Division, Father Duffy Chapter. Minogue served in the 165th Regt. (69th Regt.) in World War I, where he was wounded. He also served, stateside, during World War II as 2nd and 1st Lt. and was commissioned a Captain in Co. I, 69th Inf., New York National Guard in 1946.

Folder 1: Personal correspondence and oaths of office for his commissions as an officer. Also, his application card to the FBI with a photograph and his ID card as a Post Warden with the NYC Police Dept. with a photograph. Also, a broadside describing the Coat of Arms of the Minogue family; also, clippings about Minogue and form, Statement for New York Guard Officer completed by Minogue.

Folder 2: Programs for the Annual Ball and Reunion of the Father Duffy Chapter, 26th (1945) and 57th (1976, 2 cop.); the 26th program includes a roster of the officers and men of the various companies of the 165th Inf. in World War I and of the 69th Regt. NYS Guard, April 1, 1945. Also, programs for the 34th (1953), 47th (1966), 48th (1967) and 50th (1969), 55th (1974, 2 cop.), 56th (1975) reunion and ball. Also, program for 36th Entertainment and Ball of the Father Duffy DSC Post 54 of the Catholic War Veterans of America, 1974.

Folder 3: Correspondence, 1861-1862, re: to efforts to get Col. Michael Corcoran released from Confederate prison; this is a typed copy, 7 pp., of this correspondence, on Veteran Corps, 69th Regt. letterhead, n.d., but probably typed in the Forties or Fifties.

Folder 4: Photographs, 3, of: grave marker of Thomas J. Madden, 10/15/1918, color photo of newspaper clippings in a scrapbook showing soldiers on parade and group photo at a graveside ceremony (probably at annual graveside ceremony for Father Duffy), n.d. (ca. 1950?)

Folder 5: Miscellaneous printed items from Rainbow Division, national association and chapter newsletters from Arizona and Los Angeles, 1955 and 1975 and 1961 (Constitution of National Association of the Division and rosters of past officers of the Association).

Folder 6: Miscellaneous printed items of the Father Duffy Chapter and 69th Regt., including programs for memorial services, invitations, tickets and other items.

Folders 7-8: Correspondence of James C. Minogue as Chairman of the annual Father Duffy Memorial Services and historian of the Father Duffy Chapter of Rainbow Division Veterans, 1944-1982. Correspondence is almost especially concerned with the memorial services,

particularly with invitations to special guests and their replies. Also a negative photostat of a diagram of the graveside ceremony for Father Duffy, 1944 (F. 7).

Folder 9: Miscellaneous handwritten notes and typed notes about the Division and Chapter history, many notes written on backs of envelopes; also, two typed pages of a newsletter from Fr. Washington Post of the Rainbow Division announcing that James Minogue has been named Rainbow Division Commander, n.d..

Folder 10: Roll of Honor of Division officers and men who were killed in action in World War I, by company.

Box 72:

Rainbow Division Veterans, 165th U.S. Infantry (69th Regt. NYNG) Father Duffy Chapter (James C. Minogue Papers)

Folder 11: A typewritten memoir (carbon copy) of a Father Duffy and of the author's experiences in World War I with the 165th Regt., Rainbow Division by Clinton I. Wright, n.d., after 1932.

Folder 12: Father Duffy Day at Polo Grounds, May 15, 1919, NY Giants v. Chicago Cubs; program for baseball game played in honor of Father Duffy and the 165th Inf., 2 cop., both missing covers.

Folder 13: Programs for Memorial Services for Rainbow Division, 1935, 1971-1978, various places.

Folder 14: Newsletters, incl.: *Rainbow Division News*, July 1959, *Rainbow Barrage*, Dec. 1969, *Camp Drum Sentinel*, Aug. 1967 with article about 50th anniversary of the Rainbow Division, *Catholic Traveler*, Winter 1963-64 with an article about Father Duffy.

Folder 15: An historical essay about the 69th Regt. in the Civil War, pages 9-18 only; no author, n.d.

Folder 16: List of members of the Rainbow Division, by company, with names, addresses, note of year (when joined Father Duffy Chapter?) or not a member of Chapter.

Folder 17: Photocopies of information about Charles Keck, sculptor of the Father Duffy statue.

Folder 18: Drawings, pen & ink, of Father Duffy statue, 69th Regt. monument at Gettysburg and others, no author, n.d.

Folder 19: Silk banner, Our Comrade, 42 Rainbow Div. Vet.

- Folder 20: File of photocopies of information about Camp Mills, Garden City, LI, NY, camp of the 165th Regt. during World War I., incl. photocopies of two essays, *Camp Mills, Garden City*, 1917-1918 and *The Long Island Railroad in the War*, 1917-1919.
- Folder 21: File of material collected by J.C. Minogue about the New Jersey Civil War Centennial Commission, New Jersey Civil War Roundtable, Bergen County, NJ American Revolution history and a copy of the *Veterans Review of Bergen County*, Dec. 1978.
- Folder 22: Transcript: Record of Events, 165th U.S. Infantry, taken from Field Returns of the Regiment, 1917-1919, 20 pp.
- Folder 23: File of copies of biographical material about Father Duffy and correspondence of Ken Powers and others, 1996 (probably added to this Minogue collection about Father Duffy)
- Folder 24: Minutes of meeting of the Father Duffy Chapter, June 8, 1975; also minutes of 11th Annual Convention of the Rainbow Div. Veterans, Sept. 1930.
- Folder 25: Transcripts by J.C. Minogue of material about New York in the American Revolution, the 69th and 165th Regts. in various conflicts.
- Folder 26: Miscellaneous material, incl. Father Duffy card with poem, The Rainbow's End; snapshot of grave marker of Martin Gilfoyle, 1918, statistics about World War I, flyer about Douglas MacArthur, notes by J. C. Minogue, business cards, etc.; also color photo of Minogue.

Box 73:

69th Regt./165th Inf.: Patrick Hedderman Collection:

This is a collection of material collected by Major Patrick Hedderman of the 69th Regt. and given to Col. K. Powers. The collection has been kept separate from the main collection of 69th/165th Regt. material to ensure its provenance. Maj. Hedderman lived in New York, NY.

- Folder 1: Antietam publications, including U.S. NPS pamphlet on the Antietam National Battlefield Site, program for the Rededication of the NY State Monument at Antietam, Official Program and Historical Guide for the Antietam Centennial, 1962.
- Folder 2: Newsletters of the 69th and 165th Regts., including *The Rainbow Barrage*, July 1943 (Father Duffy Chapter, Rainbow Div. Veterans), *The Sentinel*, June 1942 (Co. L, 69th Regt.) and *Rank and File Echo*, Feb. 1936 (Guardsmen of the 165th Regt.)
- Folder 3: Sermon?, printed, as a tribute to General Alexander Anderson, by Chaplain Joseph M. Egan, Jan. 1, 1943 and distributed by Chaplain Aloysius C. Dineen, 3 copies.
- Folder 4: Programs of Reviews and Parades of the 69th (165th) Regt. N.Y.N.G. in 1922-1928, 1932-33, 1936, 1942-46 and 1948; also G.O. for review of regt., 1928

- Folder 5: Programs for various dedications, etc. as follows: Menu for Veteran Corps Annual Dinner,1928; dedication of B.G. Edw. Duffy Memorial Room at Armory, 1930; 25th Anniversary of the Opening of the 69th Regt. Armory, 1931; dedication of Father Duffy Memorial, 1937; Seating List of 4th Annual Communion Mass, 1940 (with roster of attendees of the regiment); Recital and Dance of the 69th, 1943; Program for concert by John Feeney at Carnegie Hall, 1944. Invitations and admittance tickets to P. Hedderman and others for various regimental reviews, including the inaugural opening of the 69th Regt. Armory, 1906. Also, a Souvenir booklet for the Non-Com. Staff of the 69th Regt. at the inauguration of the regimental armory, 1906 (includes a group photo of the non-com staff); program booklet of the Annual Ball of the Non-Com. Officers of the regt., 1914. Also, Christmas cards sent to P. Hedderman.
- Folder 6: A statement of the NYS Div. of Military and Naval Affairs, ca. 1961, about Civil War flags on loan at the Capitol with a 15 pp. list of the flags to be restored by Mrs. Josephine Roser of Ft. Montgomery, NY with an appropriation of \$15,000.
- Folder 7: Miscellaneous printed items of the 69th and 165th regts. as follows: tribute to the 69th and Father Duffy by Genl. Douglas MacArthur, 1940, 3 poems, booklet on flag etiquette presented by the Sons of the Revolution to the 69th Regt., General Orders, 165th Inf., Remagen, 1919, information flyer for enlistment in Co. C, 165th Inf., "Lincoln and the Irish Flag," anecdote, press release about Col. Martin Meaney to command 165th Inf., n.d., flyer, "The Modernism of Being Ancient," about a hero of the regiment, 1942, clipping with poem about Father Lawrence E. Lynch, killed at Okinawa.
- Folder 8: The Green Book of the 165th Infantry, N.Y.N.G. (69th New York), Camp Smith, Peekskill, 1927, with roster of officers, information on dress, weapons, insignia, etc.
- Folder 9: Correspondence of P. Hedderman, incl.: letter to K. Powers, 1962; letter to Hedderman from Brig. Gen. W. H. Kelly, 1945; letter to Hedderman from J. P. Begley, Officers Club, 1949.
- Folder 10: Cards with religious images from Holy Innocents Church, Manhattan, including Mother's Day 1944, and Christmas card, 1943. This church was particularly important to the members of the 69th Regt..
- Folder 11: Images, 4, including 3 photographs and one pen & ink drawing, as follows: Drawing for flyer for Bazaar of the 69th Regt. Relief Fund, 1916; photo of 69th Regt. on parade on 5th Avenue in NY, April 8, 1934; a group photo of troops sitting on a hillside (Mexican Border conflict?) with accompanying letter from famed writer, Rupert Hughes to Hedderman, 1947, postcard photo of 69th Regt. band on parade, probably at Camp Smith, Peekskill, n.d., ca. 1925?
- Folder 12: Newspaper clippings of obituaries of members of the 69th Regt., incl. W. J. Donovan and others.
- Folder 13: Newspaper clippings about Col. Francis P. Duffy, (Father Duffy) and Duffy Square in NY.

Folder 14: Miscellaneous newspaper clippings, mainly from about 1940-1960, with clippings about 69th Regt. going to summer camp, World War II stories from the Pacific campaign and other stories, many with photo illustrations; also a complete issue of the NY Sunday Mirror, March, 18, 1956 and complete issue of the Irish Echo, April 8, 1944, both with stories about the regiment.

Folder 15: Photo of Patrick Hedderman, at Camp Smith, August 1945

Box 74:

Series: 165th Infantry

Folder 1: *The Sixty-Niner*, the official publication of the 165th Infantry, Fort McClellan, AL, vol. 1, no. 1, Dec. 1, 1940 issue only. Includes company news, a column called The Writing Irish with poetry, and a story about Joe Bindle and other material.

Folder 2: Summary of Intelligence from Co. F, 165th Inf.. 42nd Div. A.E.F., Part 1, Nos. 213-293, Jan. 1, 1919-March 31, 1919. These reports are from the company when it was in the Rhineland and include detailed information about enemy order of battle, movements and morale, political, and economic situation, observation of the terms of the Armistice, population, released prisoners of war, abstracts of results of interrogations and press information "picked up by the 42d Division Signal Corps Radio."

Folder 3: Letters as follows: Letter of Cliff to Jess, April 14, 1918 from France (Clifford O. Wiltshire, Co. H, 165th Inf.); a letter to Col M. Foery, from Mother Mary S. of Helpers of the Holy Souls, NYC, 1954 and letter to K. Powers from Evelyn Reilley re: to uniform, 1962; letter of E.G. Riekert, Secretary, Mayor's Committee on Veterans Memorial Sites to Miss Jessie Wiltshire that a square in Brooklyn was renamed Corporal Wiltshire Square after her brother Clifford O. Wiltshire, killed in action in the Meuse-Argonne; also with letter is a Roll of Honor (taken from a church book) of men from the parish who were killed in World War I, including Wiltshire.

Folder 4: Seating List of 100th Anniversary Dinner of the 165th (69th) Infantry, Oct. 10, 1951 and programs for other reviews and dinners, including a testimonial dinner for Col. William D. Lynch, 1962.

Folder 5: Broadsides entitled, *The Daily Rumor*, published Somewhere in France, May 27 and May 30, 1918 issues, informing the men of the 42nd Div. of music programs (presented by the 2nd Bn of the 165th Inf.) and athletic meet and games.

Folder 6: Newspaper clippings about World War I in France and the 165th Inf.

Folder 7: Killed in Action, Honor Roll, graves registration lists of the 165th Inf. for World War I and II.

Folder 8: By-Laws of the 165th Inf., General Orders of Co. M, 165th Inf., Green Book of the 165th Inf., 1934, and an information pamphlet for candidates for commission in 165th Inf., 1928.

Folder 9: Typed pages of histories of the 165th Inf. including battle records.

Folder 10: Obituary clippings about Gen. William J. Donovan.

Box 75:

165th Inf.: Scrapbooks:

Scrapbook (#1) kept by Charles Dudley Holt, 2nd Lieut.,165th Inf. in World War I. This scrapbook includes many newspaper clippings of articles about the 69th Regt. (165th Inf.) and some articles about the 7th Regt. There are articles about the units stateside at Camp Mills and elsewhere and in France during the war. There are identified persons in several of the illustrations among the clippings. There are also many photographs (mainly snapshot size) of individual troops and of French people, many identified. Also , a letter from Private Holt to family while on board the U.S.T. America en route to France, Nov. 11, 1917; also letter diary to Henry from Holt writing from Brest, FR, Nov. 15, 1917; also appointment of Holt as 2nd Lt.; also, printed copy of the order under which the Rainbow Div. fought at Champagne; also, picture of the departure of the 7th Regt. from New Jersey Railroad Depot, April 20, 1861 from part of the front page of the New York Herald.

Scrapbook (#2) kept by Charles Dudley Holt, 2nd Lieut., 165th Inf. in World War I. This scrapbook includes many newspaper clippings of articles about the 69th Regt. (165th Inf.) and other A.E.F. units in France during World War I, many with illustrations. Also, Holt's Pay Record Book; man photographs of Holt and other troops and French people, many identified, also postcards from France, also copy of a letter of Holt to family, March 13, 1918 with description of trenches, etc.; also a Special Order of Gen. Douglas MacArthur re: court martial of Joel Bates, who was being transferred to a base port under guard of Holt and Corporal G.D. Heilman, June 9, 1918.

Box 76:

Scrapbook of the 69th Regt., now 165th Inf.. This scrapbook is only partly filled and includes newspaper clippings about the Fighting 69th, now the 165th U.S. Infantry. Material about William J. Donovan, including a portrait during World War I and an original photograph of his funeral cortege in 1959; also a brochure, "Officers Past and Present of the 165th U.S. Infantry," listing commanding officers, and officers of every company as well as a portrait photograph of Col. Charles Hine.

Scrapbook of the 165th Inf. in World War I. Chiefly clippings from newspapers of articles and illustrations about the 165th in the war; also several snapshots of troops of the 305th Ordnance Regt. (?) in England and in the Pacific Theater during World War II.

Scrapbook probably compiled by family of Pfc. M. Hanrahan (Mr. and Mrs. C.V. Hanrahan, Bronx, NY), 1945-46, newspaper clippings about 165th in Pacific Theater, (Saipan, Okinawa, Tarawa and other battles.) Also, 2 V mail letters from "Bud" (M. Hanrahan) to his parents.

Box 77:

Scrapbook of "Old 69th" now 165th Inf. in World War I, including a series of articles entitled, "Four Months in France with the 165th Infantry (The Old "Sixty-Ninth") by George H. Benz, First Lt., Co. I, 165th Inf.; also other newspaper clippings about the war, particularly about the 165th in the war; also Troop Billet cards from the U.S. Navy Transport vessel, U.S.S. Leviathan; also a piece of braid with company colors (?); also snapshot photograph of pinning of Medal of Honor on General at Chaumont. Most of the clippings in this scrapbook are extremely brittle and most should not be used until copied.

Scrapbook of the 69th Regt. (165th Inf.), part of the 27th Division, 1942-44, mainly about unit's fighting in the Pacific Theater at Makin Island, with articles about the death of Col. James G. Conroy and the wounding of Chaplain Stephen Meany on Makin Island. Also, a history of the National Guard for the Non-Com School of the 69th Regt. by Lieut. Leo J. Salerno, 4 pp.; letter of Denney Kinney to Col. Doan, Dec. 26, 1942; issue of "The Rainbow Barrage," Jan. 1943, with article about the death of Maj.Gen. Alexander E. Anderson; photograph of a funeral in a church (St. Patrick's Cathedral of Maj. Gen. Anderson?)

Folder 1: Correspondence, 1924-1964, related to the heraldry, uniforms, etc. of the 165th Regt.

Box 78:

Scrapbook , mainly 1941-1942, of the 165th Inf., N.Y.N.G., probably compiled by a soldier of Co. C of the 165th; contains newspaper clippings from New York newspapers and from the "165th Infantry News." Also, news of the 27th Division. Most articles are about the 165th at camps in the U.S., particularly Fort McClellan in Alabama; also articles about Gen. MacArthur and Christopher Kilmer, Joyce Kilmers' son who enlisted in the 165th. Also, one issue of the "C What Happens" the official paper of Co. C of the 165th Inf. at Camp Mills, NY, Oct. 1917.

Scrapbook of the 165th Inf., N.Y.N.G., in the Pacific Theater, 1943-1946; scrapbook contains numerous clipped newspaper articles, many with illustrations of the 165th Inf. at Makin Island, Saipan, Okinawa and other battles; many obituaries of soldiers from the 165th killed in action, including several chaplains.

Box 79: (Package)

Scrapbook of 69th Regt (165th Inf.), ca. 1918-1945. This is an oversize scrapbook consisting mainly of newspaper articles/illustrations of the 69th (165th Inf.) in World War I and World War II and clipped articles from "The National Guardsman"; also an issue of newsletter, "Sea Life," printed on board the U.S.S. Harrisburg, April 18, 1919; a newspaper map of the 165th Inf., 1917-1919 showing where the unit marched and fought; program of concert by the 69th Regt. band, 1929; photograph of regimental review at Armory; articles about Col. William J. Costigan and

Col. Timothy J. Moynihan; articles about the movie, "The Fighting 69th"; music score, "You Can't Win a War without the Irish," by Harold Curran and Wallace Garland, dedicated to the Rainbow Division; photo of troops with Japanese "souvenirs" captured at Makin Island; 3 issues of the "Sixty-Ninth Dispatch," 1937-38 and several loose full page newspaper pages with articles about the unit (very brittle) and the cover page of the magazine, "The Graphic," with an illustration of the 69th Regt. marching on Fifth Avenue, NYC, 1898.

Box 79A:

Clippings about the 69th Regiment, including clippings about St. Patrick's Day parades, Irish wolfhounds, the unit in the various wars and other topics, ca. 1950-1986.

Box 80:

Irish Brigade:

Folder 1: Journal of the minutes of meetings of Meagher's Irish Brigade Veteran's Association, New York, NY, 1917-1927, with some notes of memories of various years by unknown person noted in the journal; also a list of survivors, 1917 and list of honorary members, both with names and addresses. Also, has "Expense Account," 1919-1927, listing dues paid and expenses paid out from account.

Folder 2: Photographs of Irish Brigade monument at Gettysburg, incl.: 5 color photos, 1961 and other dates, b&w photo of monument with Henry E. Britcher and his dog Patrick, who marched with the 69th Regt. on St. Patrick's Day, 1953 in New York, b&w photo of the monument (2 cop.), 2 negative photos (of monument and of a photo or painting of Father Corby speaking to the troops at Gettysburg, color photo of painting, Return of the Flags of the Irish Brigade, 1865 by Thomas W. Wood. Also, two photographs, 8x10, b&w, of the Irish Brigade Monument and copy photo of Capt. Cunningham of the Irish Brigade, Bealton,VA, August 1863 (Library of Congress Collection), photo (8x10, b&w) of painting from diorama at Antietam of the fight at Bloody Lane and an engraving of a portrait of Gen. W.S. Hancock, 1862?. Also, photo, 1961, of Meagher statue.

Folder 3: Postcards of Civil War battlefields where the Irish Brigade saw action (Antietam, Gettysburg and Fredericksburg) and Irish Brigade monuments, as follows:

Fredericksburg (2), Antietam (4), Gettysburg (12 cards, Father William Corby and Irish Brigade monuments)

Folder 4: Articles from journals and magazines and unpublished essays about the Irish Brigade, as follows:

Irish Hound at Gettysburg, 1951
Irish Brigade at Fredericksburg, 1960
Irish Brigade at Fredericksburg, 1963
Into the Wheatfield: The Union Army's Irish Brigade at Gettysburg, n.d.
Of Fifes and Drums and the Grand Old Men, n.d.
God's Acres, The Stones of Calvary Cemetery ... of New York, 1961

The 69th New York...and the Irish Brigade in the Battle of Fredericksburg, n.d.

Remember Fontenoy, The 69th New York and the Irish Brigade in the American Civil War, 1983

Michael Doheny, Young Irelander and Fenian, 1988

Catholic Americana: The Irish Brigade, n.d. The Irish Brigade at Fredericksburg, 1942

Sprig of Green: The Union Army's Irish Brigade, 1993

Two Relics of the American Civil War, n.d.

"...It was a Perfect Slaughter-Pen..." The Irish Brigade at Fredericksburg, 1862, 1990 War and Recruitment: Peasants as Patriots, 1993

Raise the Colors and Follow Me: The Irish Brigade at the Battle of Antietam, 1990 The Charge of the Irish Brigade at Marye's Heights in the Battle of Frederiksburg

Virginia, 13 December 1862, 1962 (2 cop.)

- Folder 5-7: These three folders contain partial magazine articles and book chapters, newspaper clippings, correspondence of K. Powers and other printed material. The material, all concerned with the Irish Brigade, has been sorted by battle to make research about the Brigade in specific battles more accessible; in addition, there is a file of material that is about the Brigade generally.
- Folder 5: Material related to the Irish Brigade generally, incl. material about the Brigade at Chancellorsville and Petersburg.
- Folder 6: Material related to the Irish Brigade at Gettysburg
- Folder 7: Material related to the Irish Brigade at Fredericksburg and Antietam; including correspondence, map of Fredericksburg and other items.

Folder 8: Program for monument unveiling of Col. Richard Byrnes, 28th Mass. Vol. Inf., 1994.

Box 81:

Irish Brigade

- Folder 9: Original cdv photo portrait of Thomas F. Meagher with autograph, Dec. 20, 1857?, on paper mount.
- Folder 10: Photocopies of pension and other records of T.F. Meagher from National Archives, articles and newspaper clippings about Meagher and copies of items re: to his son, Thomas Bennett Meagher.
- Folder 11: Irish Volunteer, newsletter of the Irish Brigade Association, 1991-1995
- Folder 12: Book, *The Irish Brigade*, by Steven J. Wright, 1992; the book has not been bound and is in loose sheets, incl. col. illus., 60 pp.

Folder 13: Photocopies of pages from books and newspaper article about Maj. James Quinlan, 88th NY Inf., and Medal of Honor winner.

Folder 14: Photographs, color, of medals of the Irish Brigade with drawings by K. Powers, and photograph (partial) of Col. Corcoran and the 69th Regt.

Folder 15: Photocopies of: page about Irish Brigade from Fox's *Regimental Losses*, of program for unveiling of Irish Brigade monument at Gettysburg, 1888 and article about William J. Daly of the 63rd NYV; photocopy of order of ceremonies at Gettysburg, 1888, for Irish Brigade.

Folder 16: Typed copy of a letter to the *NY Irish American*, 1863, from Capt. John Donovan, of the Irish Brigade who was wounded at Malvern Hill and Fredericksburg.

Folder 17: Miscellaneous photocopies of re: to the Irish Brigade and IB Association

Folder 18: Broadside (photocopy) "Do You Duty, Boys," about Meagher and the 69th NYV at Fredericksburg, Dec. 13, 1862, by Donna J. Neary, 1995 (3 copies)

Photographs

The Powers Collection has many photographs of a wide variety of sizes and both color and monochrome. The photographs are an integral part of the Powers Collection. It should be noted that there are many photographs found in the textual collections as well because they were collected with the textual material. These latter photos were kept with the textual collection in order to not lose the context of the surrounding papers and records. The photographs listed below were found separate from any textual material, however, an effort has been to organize these photographs by their military unit and should be used along with the other textual material about the specific units.

The photographs are arranged, as the textual collections, generally by military unit (e.g. 69th Regiment) or if no unit can be identified, they are filed in a general group and described individually.

The photographs date chiefly from the First World War to the present, although there are also photos from the Spanish American War and Mexican Border conflicts.

Box 82-83: 7th Regt. and 107th Inf.

Box 82:

7th Regiment, Photograph Album:

This is an oversize scrapbook of photographs with a few documents and newspaper clippings about the 7th Regiment, ca. 1865-1940, ca. 80 photographs; also newspaper photos and clipped articles; some of the photos have annotation or identifying information. Photographs of regiment

in France in World War I, at summer camp in the Thirties at Peekskill and at camp in 1893 (?); photos of formal dinners of the regiment (including one with Gloria Swanson); photos of review of regiment at Armory (with Alfred E. Smith attending).

Box 83:

Photographs of 7th Regt. and 107th Inf.

The 107th Inf. was formed from Company K of the 7th Regt. in 1917.

Folder 1: Postcards (6) of regimental monument, NYC, insignia, Book of Remembrance, uniform (1842), Shakespeare Tavern, NYC (1824), summer camp (1845); Photographs of the 7th Regt., incl.: photo of Schaeffer Trophy for shooting; regiment in camp, Hanover, MA, 1909; photo of 7th Regt. band marching in Paris, 1935.

Folder 2-3: 107th Regt. photographs (gift of Gene Cronin to K. Powers), incl.:

Folder 2: Group photos of 107th Inf. officers, 1944 and 1947 and of company at camp, 1933 and at camp, n.d.

Photo of Camp Smith, 107th Inf. on review, 1932 and Guard Mount review, 1932

Photos (2) of 7th Regt. and 107th Inf. on review at regt. armory, n.d.

Photos (3) of dinners for 1st Lt. Brown and for Maj. Kitts, n.d.

Folder 3: Photos (42) of 107th (7th Regt.) at camp, mainly at Camp Smith with a few photos of a regt. review in Central Park, NYC; n.d. ex. 1 dated 1935, most appear to be taken ca. 1935.

Folder 4-7: Photographs (4 envelopes) (many photos) of men in camp at Peekskill in the Twenties and Thirties, no dates, with photos of rifle practice, reviews, at mess, relaxing in camp, etc. No regiment is indicated, but is probably the 7th Regt. (107th Inf.); a few photos may be of men in camp in McAllen, TX during the Mexican conflict.

Folder 8: Photographs (59) of Co. F, 107th Inf. in camp, at Spartanburg, NC, 1917; excellent series of "snapshots" of camp scenes, most of the photographs are labeled.

Folder 9: Magazine article about the 7^{th} Regt. with photographs of the 107^{th} Marching Band

Box 84:

71st Regiment, N.G. N.Y.

Photograph Album, ca. 475-500 photos, of the 71st Regiment, mainly Co. I, ca. 1898-1940, with photos of a variety of places and events, including group photos of company and officers, individual portrait photos of identified officers and others, pictures of summer camps, parades, fire at 71st Regt. Armory, 1906, views at Mount Hope Cemetery, views at Sea Girt camp, photos of automobiles, many photographs of national rifle matches, rifle ranges, officers watching matches, etc. Many photos have annotations or identifying information. This album was

probably compiled by Robert E. Heun, a Corporal in Co. I in 1898 and by 1903, a 2^{nd} Lt. in the regiment.

Photograph Album, ca. 1898-1918, ca. 330-340 photos, of the 71st Regiment, mainly Co. I, with photos of a variety of places and events, including, Spanish American War and Cuba in camp and in the field, also photos of dedication of 71st monument in Cuba, photos of buildings and scenes in Havana and its harbor and scenes elsewhere in Cuba, ca. 1926; photos of camps at Camp Whitman and Camp Wadsworth, Spartansburg, SC and photos of U.S., Japanese and Russian troops in Vladivostok, Russia, 1918. Many photos have annotations or identifying information. This album was probably compiled by Robert E. Heun, a Corporal in Co. I in 1898 and by 1903, a 2nd Lt. in the regiment.

Folder: 3 card photographs of Lt. Col. Henry K. White, 71st Regt., Veterans, NGSNY, dated 1888, 1893, 1894.

Box 85:

105th Infantry, 27th Division

Photograph album compiled by Ogden J. Ross, commander, 105th Inf. and others; an album of photos originally in a 3-ring binder, now in folders; ca. 1935-1975; ca. 120-140 photos, mainly b&w photos with a few color photos of Comm. Ross, officers of the regiment, and many photos of the 727th Maintenance Battalion, ca. 1970. Many of the photos of individuals and small groups identify the persons in the photos. Most of the photos were taken in the U.S., (727th Bn. stationed in Scotia? NY) with a some photos taken overseas, 1 on Okinawa and others probably in the Philippines during World War II. In plastic covers which should be replaced with archival envelopes.

Box 86

105th Inf., 27th Div.

This is a box of loose single photos of various sizes as follows:

- F. 1: Group of pages taken from scrapbook of photos of the 105th Inf. donated by Sgt. Frank Delmonico, Co. H, 105th Inf.,: in 1917 (departure from Troy for World War I, guarding bridges in Ilion, NY, at Spartanburg, SC; in 1934-37 at Pine Camp summer training camp; 1940, at Ft. McClellan, AL training camp; also, group of 4 photos of Co. A, 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, 1940 ("property of Capt. O'Brien" is this Lt. Col. W.J. O'Brien?)
- F. 2: Group of group portraits, all including Ogden J. Ross, 105^{th} Inf., incl.: Officers of the 1^{st} Bn, Camp Smith, 1932; another group portrait of officers, 1932; officers of 105^{th} Inf., 1916; Ross with other officers shipboard "on way to Saipan;" Ross with 1^{st} U.S. Army Commander and staff, 1944; Ross with Maj. Gen. R. Smith and others, 1944; portrait of Ogden J. Ross, n.d.
- F. 3: Photographs and postcard views of the 105th Inf. Armory, Schenectady, NY, ca. 1910-1960.

- F. 4: Medal of Honor, photo of Lt. Col. Wm. J. O'Brien and Sgt. Thos. A. Baker and photo of the Medal of Honor
- F. 5: Group photo of Co. A, 1st Bn, 105th Inf., 1917; also small photo of men of Co. E, 105th Inf., Peekskill, NY 1924.
- F. 6: Photo of 3 men in Pacific (Saipan?) during World War II and photo of plaque at Ft. Gordon Museum honoring men of 27th Div. lost on Saipan; also a photo of men in a field, n.d., donated by F. J. Hunt, signalman, Saipan.
- F. 7: Photos as follows: Photo of USS Schenectady, LST 1185, at sea in Pacific off San Diego?, n.d.; photo of Square W, trotting horse at Saratoga at the 105th Inf. Trot, 1980; birdseye photo of Great Meadow prison, Comstock, NY, supported by 1st Bn, 105th Inf., during Operation Gold Plum, 1979.

Box 87:

69th Regt.: Civil War Era

- Folder 1: Photograph of 3 Civil War veterans (69th NYV?) at a ceremony, with Gov. Alfred E. Smith, ca. 1924.
- Folder 2: Group photo of 69th NYV outside of Washington, probably at Ft. Corcoran, 1861, 2 copies of photo, another with officers identified and another in 3 parts of different sizes, (See p. 214, *Remember Fontenoy*; also, photograph of Major James Bagley? of the 69th NYV; also, photo of unidentified soldier, possibly soldier from Co. D of the 69th NYV.
- Folder 3: Photos (6) of Gen. Meagher's sword showing it before and after restoration and 1 photo of a letter from Meagher to Robinson requesting that he send his sword to his wife, Jan. 4, 1859.
- Folder 4: Photo of Gen. Thomas Meagher
- Folder 5: Photo (profile) of Col. Michael Corcoran; also, photo of engraving portrait of Corcoran.
- Folder 6: Photo of Lt. Col. Robert Nugent, 2 different photos, both undated, from Civil War period, 2 copies of one and 3 copies of other; also, a painting of Nugent by unknown painter and given to Lt. Col. Charles Shea, President of Board of Officers; also 5 copy photos of Nugent (2 Civil War period, one with Gen. Meagher, one photo with officers in New Orleans, LA after the war and one photo in old age)
- Folder 7: Photos of 69th Regt. at Catholic Mass in camp, as follows: one photo showing Father Mooney serving Mass on June 1, 1861, Fort Corcoran, VA and two photos of a Catholic priest

(unknown) in front of the church tent, one photo with officers (2 cop.) and one with officers and men of the Irish Brigade.

- Folder 8: Photos of flags, (2) as follows: flag presented to the 69rd Regt. by Brig. Gen. Meagher, Nov. 1862; negative print of the battle flag of the 69th Regt., Irish Brigade; also, photo of a tattered flag of the 7th Regt., Missouri (not a part of the Irish Brigade); series of close-ups photographs of various Civil War flags and post-Civil War flags, incl.: 54th New York NG, flag presented to the 69th Regt. by the City of New York, flag given to the 69th Regt. in commemoration of Oct. 11, 1860, photos of unidentified and tattered flags; also photo of Col. W.D. Lynch with the 69th Regt. flag of Nov. 1862. Also, group of small photos of the above flags, including photo of Pres. Kennedy with the Nov. 1862 flag and photos of K. Powers with the flag on exhibit.
- Folder 9: Engraving of portrait of James Haggerty, Lt. Col., 69th Regt. NYSM
- Folder 10: Photo and reduced copy photo of broadside recruiting Irishmen to the 69^{th} Regt., NYC, n.d., ca. 1861
- Folder 11: Photos (3 cop.) of painting showing the return of the 69th Regt. to NYC, July 27, 1861, after the Battle of Bull Run and photo of contemporary description of the print identifying various people in the print; original painting was 7.3 ft. x 11.7 ft..
- Folder 12: Photos, (3) of prints of regiment on parade and in battle from newspapers of the Civil War period, but so poorly done as to be illegible.
- Folder 13: Negatives of photos as follows, painting of a soldier standing in front of the 69th Irish Brigade flag; cover of music score of song, The Gallant Sixty-Ninth, 1875?; plate showing line officers of the 69th Regt.; cover of music score of song, Irish Brigade Quadrilles; flag given to the 69th Regt. by the people of NYC, 1862.
- Folder: 14: Enlarged photo of unknown soldier; original negative or daguerreotype, if extant, was in poor condition as there are signs that it badly deteriorated.
- Folder 15: Photo of Brig. Gen. C.G. Stevenson and Mrs. Stevenson and Lt. Col. C.G. Slattery at NYS monument at Antietam, Sept. 2, 1962 and photo of color guard of the 69th Inf. at Antietam, Sept. 2, 1962
- Folder 16: Photos and postcards (13) of monument of Chaplain William Corby, 88th NY, Irish Brigade at Gettysburg, n.d., ca. 1970?; also color snapshot of Sgt. Jasper monument at Savannah, GA, n.d., ca. 1980?; also photo (reduced) of Officers of the 69th NY, Ft. Corcoran, VA, 1861; photos of monument to the memory of Capt. Patrick Clooney, Irish Brigade, died at Antietam, 1862 (monument is in Ballybricken County, Waterford, IR); also postcard photo of Jasper Monument at Savannah, GA.

69th Regt.: Post-Civil War to Mexican Border Conflict

- Folder 17: Photo of officers of 69th Regt., 2nd Brig., 1st Div. N.G.S.N.Y., ca. 1882; also, photo of soldiers and priest of the 69th Regt. (one identified as Q.M. Daniel J. Nevins, of Co. A) in front of tent, ca. 1898; two soldiers of the 69th Regt. in front of tent, ca. 1898 (one identified as Patrick F. Meagher)
- Folder 18: Photo, matted, of group of officers seated in front of tent, n.d., ca. 1898, each is identified, probably 69th Regt.
- Folder 19: Photo of John F. Mullins, Drum Major and Mike Reidy, ca. 1915
- Folder 20: Photos from Mexican Border, (165th Regt.), incl.: photo of Sgt. Maj. Patrick Hedderman, Dec. 1916, McAllen, Tex.; photo of P. Hedderman, July 1915; photo of Maj. John Paul Everitt, McAllen, Tex., 1915.
- Folder 21: Photo of a large group of soldiers of the 69th Regt., probably Van Cortlandt Park, NYC, ca. 1910?, one man identified as Rupert Hughes.
- Folder 21a: Photos of Wild Bill Donovan, Father Duffy and unknowns and photo of a painting a of scene at the Second Battle of the Marne.
- Folder 22: Photo of first (?) St. Patrick's Day parade in New York City, March 17, 1886 or 1884.
- Folder 23: Sheets (4) of photos (ca. 6-8 photos per sheet) of troops, Mexicans, church, etc. at McAllen, Tex during Mexican border service, 1916.

Box 88:

69th Regt.: World War I to 1940

Photographs of Father (Rev.) Francis P. Duffy, as follows:

- F. 1: Group photo of 10 officers of the 69th Regt. incl. Father Duffy and Col. W.J. Costigan in front of Col. Costigan's tent in camp in U.S., ca. 1916
- F. 2 Two photos of groups of officers, in France, both including Father Duffy, ca. 1918; also small wartime photo of Father Duffy and an enlarged formal photo portrait of him, both ca. 1918.
- F. 3: Two photos of the painted portrait of Father Duffy in the room of the Duffy Chapter of the Rainbow Division.
- F. 4: Views of the Father Duffy Statue in Manhattan, incl. a copy from a magazine article, a photo of a ceremony at the statue and a postcard photo of the statue, 1940

- F. 5: Photo (Wide World Photos) of memorial service for war dead from NYC, with Father Duffy addressing the soldiers and people assembled in Central Park, 1920; photo of ceremony at Father Duffy's grave, with attendees in the photo identified, n.d., ca. 1940.
- F. 6: Group photo with Father Duffy and several other World War I veterans, in a park, n.d.
- F. 7: Photo (3 copies) of speaker in front of Father Duffy monument, NYC, n.d., ca. 1940?
- F. 8: Photo of Father Duffy at Peekskill and photo of his funeral at St. Patrick's Cathedral? (on 1 sheet, 2 copies); postcard of St. Patrick's Cathedral with inset of Father Duffy monument.
- F. 9: Sheet of 4 photos of Father Duffy's funeral and monument (3 copies)
- F. 10: Photos (7), color, of painted portrait and citation plaque of William J. Donovan (165th Inf., 42nd Div.) taken at the dedication of the Donovan Technical Library at Ft. Benning, GA, July 1981; also photo of the research room at the Library; also photo of Col. W.L. Shackelford reading the Donovan citation at the library dedication.
- F. 11: Photo portrait of Joyce Kilmer, n.d., pre-World War I.
- F. 12: Photos of 69th (165th) during the war and in France, incl.: photo of two soldiers holding a Erin Go Bragh banner on shipboard; soldiers in a trench in France with a French officer; photo of the Rouge Bouquet graves, France; photo of two American soldiers receiving a medal from a French officer; a Signal Corps photo of a church and other buildings in France?; two soldiers receiving medals from French officers, France (2 cop.); a picnic in France? With several civilians and an old veteran, ca. 1920?.
- F. 13: Photo of a drawing a memorial monument for the Veterans Corps of the 69th; stereocard showing the Rainbow Division on parade in NYC, ca. 1919?
- F. 14: Photos (5) of officers and veterans of World War I, in camp, probably at Peekskill, NY, 1927 and 1929, several of the men are identified with annotations; also photo of 9th Annual Dinner of Co. C, 165th Inf., Feb. 1928.
- F. 15: Photo of HQ Co. of the 69th Regt., Aug. 1920, with some men identified; also, photo of Eamonn De Valera, President of the Irish Assembly (in 1921, became President of the Irish Republic), during a visit to NYC, on steps of the City Hall, n.d., ca. 1920; also, a photograph copy of DeValera with Father Duffy.
- F. 16: Photos of aircraft (3) of World War I in fields and on parade (this latter photo, n.d., was taken probably in the Fifties); also, a photo of a camouflage tank on parade and a photo of some 105mm howitzers in a farm field, n.d.
- F. 17: Formal portrait photo of an unknown soldier of the World War I era; photo of an unidentified chaplain, World War I.

- F. 18: Photo of 3 men in tuxedos, n.d. (one is Gerard Kelley); portrait photo of Gerard Kelley and photo of Kelley with his bride on wedding day,
- F. 19: Photo of 69th Inf. band in parade in NYC, n.d.
- F. 20: Photos of grave markers for E.A. Bloom and H.A. Gill, died in France; also photo of grave of Thomas Madden, Argonne and photo of church at Longeau, FR, 1922.
- F. 21: Photo of broadside with portraits of Col. Donovan and Father Duffy and information about battles of the 165th Inf.; photo of pinning of Medal of Honor on Sgt. Richard O'Neill and DSC medal on Sgt. Edward J. Geaney of 1st Bn, 165th Inf. by Marshal Ferdinand Foch, Nov. 21, 1921, Fordham University.

World War II Era:

- F. 22-24: Saipan: This is a group of photographs taken by the Army Pictorial Service, Central Pacific Area, U.S. Signal Corps, all taken in summer, 1944, during and immediately after the Battle of Saipan. There are ca. 38 photos with many duplicates and several triplicates of the photos. They show scenes of destroyed military equipment, dead Japanese and Americans, Americans disembarking onto the Saipan beaches, natives of Saipan, American soldiers with native babies, one photo of Genl. Richardson and another man, who appears to be possibly a native of the island or a Japanese soldier; also a photo, probably, of Reed A. Baxter, of Madison, Wis., who printed a daily newspaper, *Times Afloat*, on board a transport bound for Saipan.
- F. 25: Photos (2) of an exhibit of the photos and equipment about the 27^{th} Division in the Pacific Campaign, in Honolulu, 1944
- F. 26: Photos (5) of German helmet.
- F. 27: Photos (14); sheets of photos of 1-4 photos per sheet, of artillery ammunition, projectiles, mortars, shoulder weapons of German, Japanese, British, Turkish, French, Dutch, Danish, Austrian and U.S. patterns, from World War I and World War II; photos appear to have been taken of these weapons on exhibit, n.d..

Box 89:

69th Regt.: World War II Era and Post War Period

- F. 1: Photo of American troops wading ashore during the attack on Makin Island, Nov. 20, 1943 (2 cop.); also a photo of U.S. troops wading ashore during a beach landing, no place or date noted; also photo (2 cop.) of shipboard Mass, possibly 165th Inf., n.d.
- F. 2: Photo of Maj. James A. Dooley, Commander of 2nd Bn and was killed on Okinawa and of Maj. Gregory Brousseau killed on Saipan, 2 cop.
- F. 3: Photos of Parades, as follows: (all parades are in NYC, unless otherwise indicated)

165th Inf. on parade, n.d., ca. 1950 165th Inf. (?) on parade, n.d., ca. 1950 165th Inf. (?) on parade, n.d., ca. 1950 Veterans Corps of the 69th Regt. on parade, n.d., ca. 1955? Cadets (?) on parade, n.d., ca. 1960?

- F. 4: Photo of Irish and English regiments in review in a London square, n.d., ca. 1950?
- F. 5: Photos (8) of the 69th Regt. (165th Inf.) Irish Wolfhounds in parades and reviews, 1955-56 and n.d. with 1 photo of a wolfhound relaxing with 69th Regt. non-coms and three British noncoms who had recently broken the record for walking across the U.S., probably at the 69th Armory.
- F. 6: Photo (2 cop.) of Maj. Gen. W. J. Donovan and Col. Gerard Kelley greeting Capt. Lawrence J. O'Brien, Honolulu, April 1944.
- F. 7: Photos of memorial services, as follows:

Maj. Gen. Clark L. Ruffner and Col. Logan Clark with plaque for Col. James G. Conroy, Commander of 165th Regt., killed in action on Makin Island; plaque is at Schofield Barracks, n.d.

Memorial service at Rainbow Division monument, May 30, 1944

Wreath laying at Oliver Ames Jr. Square in Boston, MA, n.d., ca. 1945? Ames was killed in France during World War I

Furling of regimental flag at the 69th Armory?,n.d., ca. 1950?

Color photo (in poor condition) of a service at World War I Heroes monument in NYC, n.d., ca. 1935?

- F. 8: Photos (5), color, of Officer Krattinger of the 69th Regt? presenting a plaque of the 69th Regt. to 2 unknown men, n.d., ca. 1980?
- F. 9: Photos (2) of the New York National Guard, Officer Candidate School, 1952; sitting group portrait and group at attention in Armory; K. Powers is a candidate in the portrait.
- F. 10: Photo (3 cop.), of troops, incl. Ogden Ross, outside of Ryan-O'Brien Chowder and Marching Club building with beers, n.d.; ca. 1955; also photo of junior officers of the "Pineview Club" eating at a table in the woods., n.d., ca. 1955.
- F. 11: Photos of banners/flags(3), incl. welcome home flag of the 165th Inf., 42nd Div. (2 cop); two soldiers holding a banner of the 69th (cloverleaf), n.d. and photo of a piece of embroidery probably made during the Civil War for an Irish unit and presented to Pres. J.F. Kennedy, 1963.
- F. 12: Photos (2) of Jack Dempsey with members of the 69th Regt. ? at the regimental armory?, n.d. Dempsey is in uniform (was he a member of the 69th?)

- F. 13: Photo of Col. Gerard W. Kelley and others, shipboard, on way to first landing, Nov. 1943; also portrait photo of Chaplain Captain Stempen Meany; photos (3) of Col. Kelley and others on a airfield and at Conroy Field.
- F. 14: Photos (6) of Cardinal Spellman and men of the 69th Regt. at Holy Innocents Church, NYC and at regimental armory, n.d., ca. 1955; also Cardinal Spellman and child, St. Patrick's Day, 1945
- F. 15: Photos (9) of Co. A, 69th Regt., Hawaii, April 1944.
- F. 16: Photo of regimental review of Co. A, 69th Regt., at Armory, n.d.; also photo of officers at camp (Peekskill?), n.d., ca. 1950; also photo of Mayor LaGuardia, Gen. Meaney and others, NYC, n.d.
- F. 17: Photos, unidentified, incl. miscellaneous photos (4) of Irish soldiers and veterans; also, two photos of K. Powers and another unidentified man with military artifiacts at 69th Regt. Armory?; also 2 photos of 69th Regt. medal.
- F. 18: Photos (11) of troops in Hawaii and in the South Pacific campaigns, n.d, no identified persons
- F. 19: Photos (9) of officers drinking at an officers' club during World War II years; n.d., no identified persons.
- F. 20: Photos (5) of officers during World War II; all include Capt. Seeland and one includes Major Gibson (69th Regt. ? or 7th Regt?)
- F. 21: Photos of troops parading or on review, n.d. ex. 1 dated 1944 and 2 dated 1954.
- F. 22: Photos (7) officers and men relaxing, drinking, etc., n.d. and 1 dated Camp Drum, 1959.
- F. 23: Group photos of officers, (2) 1964 and another post-war, n.d. officers and silver bowl; also, 1 photo of Father McCabe preparing for Mass in camp with Lawrence O'Brien and Tom Bowe.
- F. 24: Photos (3) of airplane (WW II era) and of artillery piece (post-war)
- F. 25: Photos (2 with copies) of group of soldiers at a breakfast banquet, n.d., unidentified persons; also, 2 photos of baseball team and 1 photo of a basketball team, n.d., unidentified; also 3 photos of officers and civic leaders at a regimental review at armory, n.d.
- F. 26: Photo, "Catholic War Vets aid Jewish Charity," of Flatbush Post No. #35, n.d. (ca. 1970) and photo of Mayor's July 4, 1982 Parade Committee (Paramus, NJ; also photo of 69th? regimental band on parade in NYC?, n.d., ca. 1950?
- F. 27: Photos of Irish helmet, ca. 1927.

- F. 28: Photos of training camp, 1957, n.p., perhaps, Fort Drum.
- F. 29: Individual portraits and group photo of Col. L. A. Bishop and four Lt. Cols., ca. 1945?
- F. 30: Photos of 307th Bombardment Group H, South Pacific, including photo of Bob Hope doing a show at the camp (donated by Albert Baltuska, 307th Bb Squad, Schenectady, NY)
- F. 31: Four photo albums (snapshot size): All photos are in albums and should be removed and put into photo envelopes. Albums identified as follows:

Kustom Kraft Photos, 2 albums, of photos of a parade of the 69th Regt., from Armory to St. Patrick's Cathedral, n.d., about 1950.

69th Regt. monuments at Calvary Cemetery, Civil War and Spanish American War monuments

Photo album of photos of the Danis and Noone families, on occasion of posthumous presentation of Mexican Border Service Medal to Sgt. Patrick B. Noone, 1992.

Box 90:

165th Infantry, 42nd (Rainbow) Division:

Photograph Album donated to the Father Duffy Chapter of the Rainbow Division by George E. Seaman, editor of the Chapter's newsletter, The Barrage. The album includes photographs of the unit in Europe during World War I. There are 51 b&w photos showing the troops at Camp Mills, NYS and in France. There are photos of French Gen. Bazelaire and American generals, photo of the burial ceremony for Quentin Roosevelt, photos of trenches and dugouts, troops on the front line and many other photos.

- F. 1: Photograph album, pages from an album; probably 165th Infantry; unknown compiler. Album has 46 photos of troops, buildings, Mexicans, camp sites, etc. at Mission and McAllen, Texas, 1915-1916.
- F. 2: Group photograph, unidentified, poor condition (part of photo torn and missing), of a regimental band, ca. 1918, probably in France.
- F. 3: Photos of reception at the 69th Regt. Armory, in honor of the Irish Guards Regt., June 1960. Also, a photo of Sgt. J. Bergin toasting Field Marshal Earl Alexander of the London Irish Rifles, London, n.d..
- F. 4: Photos, chiefly of Col. William D. Lynch, Commander of the 165th Inf., with a few of Brig.Gen. Martin Foery, incl. Cardinal Spellman and others at events such as testimonial dinner for Col. Lynch, annual service at Father Duffy's grave and others, 1960-1962; also snapshot photo of Martin Foery with the Irish wolfhound of the regiment.

- F. 5: Photo of a Mass (in Pacific theater?), Aug. 1942, with Col. Lawrence, and Lt. Col. Connolly; also, photo of Co. E, 165th Inf. on way back from Mass, Mar. 17, 1941; also 2 photos of Mass on USS Calvert before landing on Makin Is., 1943; also, Maj. Gen. R. J. Smith presenting guidon to Cpl. P. Gebbia, June 1943
- F. 6: Photo of K. Powers outside of entrance to the 69th Regt. (165th Inf.) Armory, ca. 1949.

Box 91:

Group Photographs, Various Units:

These are group photographs, mainly of officers, many at Camp Smith, Peekskill, NY, of various units with name of unit and date, when known, as follows: (each photo is numbered on the verso):

- 1. HQ Co., 105th Inf., Camp Smith, 1938
- 2. Co. A, 105th Inf., Camp Smith, 1936
- 3. 69th Regt., Camp Smith, 2 cop.
- 4. Co. G, 165th Inf., Camp Smith, n.d. (1930s?)
- 5. 69th Regt., Camp Smith, 1946
- 6. 165th Inf., Camp Smith, 1948
- 7. Co. A, 7th Regt., Camp Smith, 1946
- 8. Co. G, 107th Regt., Camp Smith, 1927
- 9. Co. K, 69th Regt.?, Camp Smith, 1930
- 10. Same, n.d.
- 11. Co. G, 69th Regt.?,Camp Smith, n.d.
- 12. Officers of 105th Inf., Camp Smith?, 1934
- 13. Co. G, 7th Regt., NY Guard, at Armory, n.d. (1940?)
- 14. Copy of photograph of 69th Regt. at NYC HQ, n.d., (all pictured were Civil War veterans
- 15. Unidentified officers, 69th Regt.?, Camp Smith, n.d.
- 16. New York National Guard Rifle Team, National Matches, Perry, OH, 1927
- 17. Co. A, 2nd NY Inf. Officers and Non-Com. Officers, Troy, NY, 1916
- 18. National Guard Convention, Albany, NY 1921 (on steps of Education Bldg.)
- 19. 71st Inf. NYNG, review by Maj. Gen. H.E. Ely, 71st Armory, 1928
- 20. 81st Inf. Brigade (71st and 10th Regt.) review, Camp Smith, 1927
- 21. Old Comrades Day, Royal Ulster Rifles, Ballymena, Co. Antrim, IR, 1948
- 22. Squadron A staff and non-com. staff, 1915
- 23. Officers of Co. D, ? regt., n.d., ca. 1890
- 24. 1st training camp, Madison Barracks, NY, regt.?, April 1917
- 25. Advance Det., 121st Cavalry, 51st Brig., 21st Div., Pyrites, NY, n.d. (1935?)
- 26. NYS Rifle Team, National Matches, Camp Perry, OH, 1955
- 27. Olean's Crack Military Company, n.d.
- 28. NYNG Rifle Team, National Matches, Camp Perry, OH, 1924
- 29. 69th Inf., Hospital Corps, 1916
- 30. 105th Inf., regimental officers, Camp Smith, 1938 (in 2 pieces)

- 31. Co. B, 105th Inf., Camp Smith, 1947
- 32. Unidentified, Camp Smith, 1946
- 33. Unidentified, Camp Smith, 1946 (same unit as 32)
- 34. 105th Regt., ? Co., at Camp Smith?, n.d.
- 35. Regt. HQ Co., 165th Inf. NYNG, 1935 (individual identified portraits)
- 36. New York N.G. Rifle Team, National Matches, Camp Perry, OH 1923
- 37. 174th Inf. (?), Pine Camp, 1927
- 38. Advanced Detachment, 121st Cavalry, 51st Brig., 21st Div., 1940
- 39. Honor Troop, 121st Cav., 1931
- 40. F Troop, 121st Cav., Pine Camp, 1933
- 41. Medical Detachment, 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, 1941
- 42. Officers and Non-Coms. Service Co., 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL 1941
- 43. 2nd Regt., Camp Smith, 1942, on review
- 44. F Troop, 121st Cav., Pine Camp, 1934
- 45. Officers, 105th Inf., n.d., Camp Smith? (O. Ross, 2nd from left, first row)
- 46. Co. B, 727 Ord. Bn., NYARNG, Camp Drum, 1960
- 47. Co. F, 105th Inf., Camp Smith (?), n.d.
- 48. Color Guard, 69th Regt. (?), at Armory, n.d., ca. 1945?
- 49. View of Gen. Grant at HQ, overlooking Pine Camp, NY, 1910
- 50. View of Pine Camp (?) at Lake Ontario (?), n.d., ca. 1925?
- 51: Group photo of General and Special Staff, HQ Island Command, Kwajalein, June 1945

Box 92:

Group Photographs: Dinners/Banquets/Breakfasts

Group Photographs of Communion Breakfasts and Dinners, mainly of the 165th Inf., (69th Regt) NY National Guard, in New York City; also, annual beefsteak party of Board of Officers, dates as follows: 1948-1956; also, annual breakfast of the Sean Oglaigh Na hEireaan of New York, 1951 and 100th Anniversary Dinner of 69th Regt., 1951; also, New York National Guard Communion Breakfast, 1952 and Army and Air National Guard and Naval Militia Conference dinner, 1954; also dinner and reunion of 165th (69th) with preview showing of the movie, "The Fighting 69th," 1940 and dinner of officers of 69th Regt., 1911 (2 cop.); also, photo of annual dinner of 7th Co., 7th Regt. Vet. Assn. at Yale Club, 1922; also, dinner of Co. C, 23rd Inf., NYNG, 1915 19 (with 2 dups.) photographs.

Additional photographs as follows: Army and Air National Guard and Naval Militia Conference dinner, 1954; 40th and 45th Anniversary, Co. A, 106th Machine Gun Bn, 1958 and 1962, Superintendents of Agencies dinner, 1954 (glued to glass; FRAGILE).

Group Photographs, Oversize: Filed in Map Case Drawers

These photographs are generally group portraits of military units or places where the units were camped or stationed and are filed separately from the remainder of the Powers Collection because of their large size. The photographs are separated by historical period (World War I, etc.) and by military unit, where the unit is identified. Each photo is numbered on its verso.

Many of the photographs are in fair to poor condition; some missing pieces and many with cracks and tears in the image and some with mold damage.

World War I:

These photographs are from the period of the Mexican Border Conflict and World War I:

- 1. View of Camp 108th Inf., 1st Bn., 27th Div., at Camp Wadsworth, Spartanburg, SC, ca. 1917-18.
- 1A. Co. I, 108th Infantry, 1919
- 2. View of Camp Wadsworth and Review of the 27th Div. by Gov. Whitman, 1917?
- 3. Provisional Machine Gun Regt., Camp Glassy Mt. Range, Camp Wadsworth, Spartanburg, SC, 1917, (roster of Troop H, 1st Cav., Rochester, NY on verso)
- 4. Troop H, 1st NY Cavalry, group portrait, Rochester, NY 1917
- 4A. Same as #4
- 5. View First Cavalry, NYNG passing in review by Genl. Funston, McAllen, TX, 1916
- 6. View of camp of the First NY Cavalry, NG, McAllen, TX, 1916
- 7. View of camp of the First NY Cavalry, McAllen, TX, 1916, (troops feeding horses)
- 8. Same as #7, (in very poor condition)
- 9. Same as #7
- 10. View of First Cavalry camp, McAllen, TX, 1916
- 11. Same as # 10
- 12. Same as #10
- 13. View of camp at McAllen, TX, 1916, with notes indicating locations of various units.
- 14. Review of 27th Div., by Gov. Whitman, Camp Wadsworth, Spartanburg, SC, 1917
- 15. East view of Camp Wadsworth, 27th Div.,1917
- 16. Co. A, 105th Inf., Camp Wadsworth, SC, 1917
- 17. Co. A, 2nd Inf., Camp Whitman, NY, 1916
- 18. Same as #17
- 19. Co. L, 52nd Pioneer Forwarding, Camp Le Mans, France, March 1919
- 20. Co. G, 305th Inf., Chateau de la Barre, Bierne, France, 1919 (in frame with glass)
- 20A. 326th Regt., 82nd Div. on parade, Camp Gordon, 1918
- 20B. Panorama of camp and railroads at Mission, TX, n.d., 1917?
- 20C. Officers, 1st NY Cavalry, Fishkill, NY 1916

World War II:

These photos date from 1940 to the post-war period.

- 21. View of Ft. McClellan, AL, 1941, shows 165th Inf. and 108th Inf. camps
- 22. Same as #21
- 23. St. Patrick's Day, Field Mass, 165th Inf. (Fighting 69th), Ft. McClellan, AL, 1941
- 24. Co. A, 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, Jan. 1941
- 25. Co. F, 105th Inf. Trainees, Ft. McClellan, AL, Feb. 1941, also, view of Ft. McClellan
- 26. Service Co., 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, Mar. 1941

- 27. Med. Det., 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, Mar. 1941
- 28. HQ Det., 2nd Bn., 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, Feb. 1941, indicates Mr. Sgt. F. Morey (see 105th Inf. records, folder 25)
- 29. Co. C, 105th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, May 1941
- 30. Co. E,105th Inf. Trainees, Ft. McClellan, AL, Feb. 1941
- 31. HQ Troop, 121st Cavalry, Rochester, NY Sept. 1940
- 32. Same as 31
- 33. Same as 31
- 34. Co. B, 71st Tr. Bn., Camp Robinson, Ark., Mar. 1943 (mold damage, file separately)
- 35. Co. H, 106th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, Mar. 1941
- 36. Anti-Tank Co., 106th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, Mar. 1941
- 37. Same as 36
- 38. Anti-Tank Co.,106th Inf., 27th Div., n.d.
- 39. Anti-Tank Co. 106th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, Feb. 1941
- 40. Co. D, 108th Inf. Trainees, Ft. McClellan, AL, Feb. 1941
- 41. Co. E, 108th Inf., Pine Camp, NY Aug. 1949
- 42. Co. A, 102nd Engineers, Ft. McClellan, AL, 1941
- 43. 10th Inf. Band, Camp Smith, NY 1940; also view of 10th Inf. on parade
- 44. "Somewhere in Carolina,", a souvenir picture of Army maneuvers, 1941
- 45. "Somewhere in Texas," view of Army maneuvers, n.d.

Interwar Period, 1920-1939

- 46. Birdseye view of Pine Camp, NY, 1926
- 47. F Troop, 121st Cavalry, Pine Camp, 1932
- 48. Officers, 121st Cavalry, Pine Camp, 1929
- 49. Same as 48
- 50. Honor Troop, 121st Cavalry, Pine Camp, 1931
- 51. F Troop, 121st Cavalry, Pine Camp, 1931
- 52. Same as 51
- 53. Officers, 121st Cavalry, Pine Camp, 1932
- 54. F Troop, 121st Cavalry, Pine Camp?, n.d.
- 55. Same as 54
- 56. Camp Ethan Allen, 51st Cavalry Brig., NYNG, Ft. Ethan Allen, VT, July 1925
- 57. Camp Ethan Allen,51st Cavalry Brig., NYNG, Ft. Ethan Allen, VT, July 1925
- 58. Same as 57
- 59. Camp Ethan Allen,51st Cavalry Brig., NYNG, Ft. Ethan Allen, VT, July 1924
- 60. Co. D, 108th Inf., Camp Smith, Peekskill, N 1925
- 61. Co. A, 132nd Ammunition Train, Camp Welsh, Montauk, LI, Aug. 1922
- 62. Co. H, 10th Inf., Camp Smith, NY 1938; also, a view of the East Camp.
- 63. Co. E, 11th Engineers, Corozal Canal Zone, 1937
- 64. Co. E, 11th Engineers, Corozal Canal Zone, n.d.
- 65. Troop F, 101st Cavalry, n.p., n.d.
- 66. Troop H, NY, 1st Cavalry, n.p., n.d. (mold damage, file separately)
- 67. Cavalry troop, unidentified unit, n.p., n.d.
- 68. Troop H, NY, 1st Cavalry?,; cavalry troop on a city street, n.p., n.d.

- 69. Troop H, NY, 1st Cavalry?,; cavalry troop on a city street, n.p., n.d.
- 70. Cavalry troop, unidentified unit, n.p., n.d.
- 71. 3rd NY Inf. on review, n.p., nd.
- 71A. Same as 71
- 72. Officers, 244th Coast Artillery, Fort Ontario, 1932
- 73. Review and Parade of the 244th Coast Art., Fort Ontario, NY, 1930
- 74. 27th Div., NYNG, Encampment, Pine Camp, 1935, indicates location of each unit; filed separately due to size
- 75. Photograph of group of 69th Regt. Veteran Corps, including Civil War and Spanish American War veterans; Civil War vets may be from 14th from Brooklyn.
- 76. Photographs (9) of athletes (wrestlers?) of the 43rd Regt.?, n.p., n.d.
- 77. Poster board with clippings about Saipan and 105th Inf.,. 1944 and 1951.

Box 93:

Miscellaneous Photographs

Portrait photographs of officers as follows:

Remsen C. Chadwick, 1876-1884

Thomas C. Collins, 1890-98

Col. Loyal A. Davis, 1911-12

Parker G. Tymerson, 1884-1890

John McGaffin, 1898-1911

Col. James W. Lester, 1908-11

Col. Edward E. Hardin, 1898

Col. James M. Lloyd, 1898-1903

Frederick A. Thiessen, 1917

Frank M. Hay, 1911-1917

Col. Ransom H. Gillett, 1919-1926

Charles B. Plumley, 1920-1929

Col. Bernard W. Kearney, 1934-1937

Col. Walter G. Robinson, 1926-1934

Col. James M. Andrews, 1912-1919

Eugene M. Nazarko, 1947

A. Raymond Sweet, 1940-1942

John P. Hennessy, 1940

Joseph A. Forget, 1929-1940

Unknown officer

Group of photographs of Troy Citizens Corps and 2nd Inf., Troy, NY, incl:

Photo of Capt. Albert Wells, Co. F., 2nd Inf.

Photo of Charles B. ?, 1877, Troy Citizens Corps

Photo of unidentified member of the TCC

4 photos of parade and camp of 2nd Inf., incl. Sgt. O. Ross and others

4 photos (1 postcard) of 2nd at Pine Camp and in parade in Troy

Program for Muster Out Dinner of Co. A, 2nd NY Inf., Troy, 1916

2 postcard photos of 2^{nd} Inf.? at Pine Camp, 1911 and 1 small photo of 2^{nd} Inf. camp at Tampa, FL, 1898?

2 small photos of full dress uniform of the TCC, taken by K. Powers.

Group of photo postcards (16) of troops in camp (Camp Smith?); may be 2nd Inf. (1 photo has a group of soldiers drinking with a Fitzgerald Brewing Co., Troy, NY prominently displayed), n.d., ca. 1940?

Photograph card, 6 ½ x 8 ½ , of the memorial parade for U.S. Grant in Manhattan, August 1885.

Photographs of the State Music Studio Banjo Band, M.E. Dillaber, Conductor; 8 photographs, ca. 1925-1935, of band of children banjo players including some children playing violin.

Photo of troops of the 77th Inf. Div. raising the American flag on island, Gerama Shima, in the Pacific, 1945

Group photo of Battery D, 244th Coast Artillery, NYNG, 1938

Photographs of the Irish Brigade regiments, Civil War, (non-69th Regt.) as follows:

2nd Lt. David P. Rood, Co. E, 63rd Inf., NYSV, cdv

Maj. Thomas Lynch, 63rd Inf., NYSV, cdv

Group photos (2) of officers of the 63rd NYV in front of tent, Capt. Charles Terwilliger ca. 1864?

Officers of the 63rd NYV, enlarged copy photo, print is mirror image. (see p. 228, *Remember Fontenoy*, 1995)

Flag of the 116th Penn. Vols., cdv

28th Mass. Inf., stereocard of 28th Monument at Gettysburg 9th Mass. Regt., Camp Cass, Arlington, VA, 1861

170th NYV on picket duty, Virginia, 1864

164th NYV photos: Col. James P. McMahon; officers playing chess at 164th NYV HQ; officers of the 164th NYV (2 similar photos); officers of the 164th NYV (2 cop.)

Colored photocopies of 3-4 colored photos per sheet of men of the Royal Irish Rangers, 13 photocopies

Group photo of non-commissioned officers of Co. C., 68th NY Inf., McAllen, TX, 1916, incl. Edward Burke, Supply Sgt, and later Superintendent of 69th Regt. Armory?, 2 copies.

Two photos, 107^{th,} Cleveland Cavalry and Ohio Guard during dedication of NG memorial dedication, Washington, DC, 1959.

Photograph of Arkansas Air National Guard, inspectors at rifle practice, n.d.

Printed broadside with two photos of Capt. Francis H. Hessels, of the 10th Regt., NGSNY (formerly of 8th Regt. and 1st Regt. NGSNY); one photo of Hessels as a young member of the 8th Regt. and the other of Hessels as a Brevet 2nd Lt., 10th Inf.

Photographs (7) of scenes in Europe of German, British and French forces in action in World War I and War II; published photos with printed notes.

Photographic copy of painting, *An Incident of the Second Battle of the Marne*, by F.C. Yohn, 2 copies and a printed copy taken from a book; depicts an incident of the Rainbow (42nd) Division.

Photographs (29) of views of several pistols, incl. a Luger, Colt and cartridge box.

Photographs,(5), color, from Supplements to the *New York Sunday Press* of the uniforms of lieutenants, corporals and a hospital steward, no regiment noted, 1901.

Group portrait of the 14 Military GP Dinner, 1960

Photograph of Camp Smith looking toward West Camp, with a critique taking place on the parade ground, 1942

Photograph of flags (U.S. and 69th Regt.) behind headtable at a dinner, n.d.

Aerial photograph of unknown place (may be of land in Westport, Connecticut along Long Is. Sound).

Photograph (color) of members of the National Guard in uniforms of past U.S. armies at Mt. Vernon, 1953.

Small photos on large sheet showing buildings where 27th Div. was billeted in France during World War I (2 copies)

Sheet of small photographs reproduced on large sheet, of troops of the 69th Regt. on parade at Camp Smith? and NYC?, n.d., ca. 1940.

Box 94:

Miscellaneous Photographs

- F. 1: Postcard photographs, (5) of First Army maneuvers, Plattsburg, NY, 1939.
- F. 2: Photographs (7) of exterior of the garage, under renovation?, of the Schenectady (105th Inf.) Armory.
- F. 3: Photographs (11), color, of framed medals of various Irish regiments.
- F. 4: Photographs (6) color, of snare and bass drums of Ft. Monroe Army Band and others, possibly were made by person selling the drums.
- F. 5: Post-war photos of 69th Regiment in camp, basic training?, photos with weapons, on parade and review, 15 photos

- F. 6: Photographs (2) of 69th Regt. on parade (5th Ave.) and review (Bryant Park) in NYC, Oct. 1951 and photograph of blessing of the troops of 1st BG, 165th Inf., by Chaplain Maj. John E. Rooney, 1959.
- F. 7: Photographs (2) of an award ceremony, 42nd Signal Co., Jamaica, NY, n.d., 1960?; also a group photo of the 727 Inf., Co. B, Ohio, n.d., 1970?
- F. 8: Photographs (3, with 4 copies of 1 photo) of group of men in various uniforms, incl., U.S. Army uniform, and Irish regimental uniforms, unidentified, n.d.; also, small format prints of same men in other poses; photos may have been taken at the 69th Regt. Armory.
- F. 9: Photographs (12) of men of the 69th Regt. at Armory with wolfhound, incl. Col. W. D. Lynch and others, n.d., ca. 1960
- F. 10: Photograph of the escort of colors of the regiment, 1947, with photocopy of the G.O. re: to the regimental review and escort, 2 copies of photo
- F. 11: Portrait photographs of following: Col. W.D. Lynch with oil portrait of Martin Foery; Gen. Frank McCoy, Gen. Robert Nugent, Bvt. Maj. Gen. M. T. McMahon (card photograph), Brig. Gen. Judson Kilpatrick (engr.), Col. J. Gardiner Conroy (photo of oil portrait) and Maj. Gen. Wm. N. Haskell, and unidentified as follows: a 1 star general (two photos), an oil portrait of a 2 star general, an officer of the 105th Inf., and an officer taken in 1946.
- F. 12: Photographs (9) of Maj. Gen. Alexander E. Anderson, 69th Regt., 86th Inf. Div., 1889-1942, incl. photo of plaque for a ship named in his honor in 1943.
- F. 13: Photographs (4) of the opening of an exhibit at the CIA in honor William Donovan (1 photo incl. K. Powers) with exhibit card, newspaper article and letters to Powers from Linda McCarthy and (a copy) from W. J. Casey, Director of CIA, 1986
- F. 14: Photographs (6) of troops (69th Regt.?) at Mass at camp (Camp Smith?), n.d.. ca. 1965.
- F. 15: Photograph of a funeral mass at St. Patrick's Cathedral, n.d., possibly funeral of Father Duffy.
- F. 16: Photographs (2, 3 copies of 1), of flag of the 165th Inf.
- F. 17: Photographs (2) of a dinner at the Biltmore Hotel, 1938, both photos are partial having been torn from larger photos with copies of each; photo of a wedding party, n.d., 2 photos of Santa Claus with children during World War II.

Box 94A:

Rolled Photos

There are 7 tightly rolled group photographs as follows which require conservation attention to be flattened.

Pine Camp, 1949
Squadron A, Troop A, NY Cavalry, McAllen, TX, 1916
Squadron A, Troop D, NY Cavalry, McAllen, TX, 1916
71st Inf., Band and Service Company, Peekskill, NY, 1923
71st Inf., Band and Service Company, Peekskill, NY, 1925
71st Inf., Band and Service Company, Peekskill, NY, 1924
165th Inf., Ft. McClellan, AL, Regimental Field Mass, Mar. 17, 1941

Box 95:

Miscellaneous Photographs

- F. 1: Group of small photos showing parts of two murals of troops attacking at Fredericksburg and of troops on battlefield during World War I and two small photos of a plaque dedicated to men of the 165th Inf. who fought in World War I.
- F. 2: Photograph probably taken during a parade with Mayor Jimmy Walker and Generals Wm. Costigan and John Phelan, n.d., 1930s; also portrait photo of Gen. Costigan.
- F. 3: Photographs of the 7th Regt. flag and the flag of the 102nd Medical Battalion
- F. 4: Group of photographs (15) that have been removed from a scrapbook of troops at camp, on parade in NYC, at armory, and at camp and others; all unidentified ex. one that identifies Lt. Gen. Drum, Col. G.K. Brazill and Mrs. Cornelius Vanderbilt at 7th Regt. Armory, 1946; most photos undated, ca. 1945-1955.
- F. 5: Postcard photos of: Pres. JFK addressing the Dail Eireann, June 1963; postcards of Holy Trinity Church, Cork, IR and Blarney Castle, Cork with notes from Finbar Devine to K. Powers; 3 photo postcards of scenes from Verdun from the Museum of the Battle of Verdun, FR; postcard of Machine Gun Squad from Aviation Field, Mineola, LI, NY and postcard group photo of officers of a regiment at camp, n.d.
- F. 6: Photo of a review at the 69th Regt. armory with Gen. Wm. Costigan and an unknown civilian reviewing.
- F. 7: Photo of a painting of the office building of Outpost Nurseries in Ridgefield, CT, established by Col. Louis d. Conley of the 69th Regt.
- F. 8: Carte de visite photos (2) of an unknown soldier (Swedish?) and a woman from Waterford, IR
- F. 9: Trade cards (4) of J.Reed's Sons, Philadelphia, a military clothing store, ca. 1890
- F. 10: Photo of the 7th Regt. band marching to the American Embassy in Paris, FR, June 1935.

- F. 11: Photos (3) of unidentified soldiers, a Doughboy, a soldier from World War II and a photo of a drummer, ca. 1890.
- F. 12: Photos, unidentified as follows: 2 photos of a passenger train, n.d., n.p.; photo of a building, n.d., n.p., photo sheet with 9 reproduced photos of scenes in a military museum of World War II era weapons.
- F. 13: Scrapbook page with 4 color photos of Civil War mortars and cannon, n.p.
- F. 14: Photocopy of two photos of: group of officers at Camp Smith, Peekskill, NY, n.d., ca. 1935? and group photo of chaplains and officers of the 69th Regt. with officers of the 9th Mass. (both photos have identifications of people); also a photocopy of Field and Staff Officers of the 69th Regt., n.d. at camp, n.d.,ca. 1925?
- F. 15: Photo (2 copies) of men on review in Hawaii?, World War II.
- F. 16: Photo of man with rifle (labeled on verso "At Farm 1943); may be K. Powers?
- F. 17: Photo of group of veterans? at camp?, n.d., ca. 1955?; also a photo of a mass at unidentified church.
- F. 18: Photo of 3 men leaping a wall in an obstacle course, n.d., ca. 1935?
- F. 19: Group photos of: officers in camp, ca. 1925 and officers on steps of a building, n.d.
- F. 20: Group of photographs (25), unidentified, of men in camp, on review, on march, and other scenes, n.d., ca. 1890-1945.
- F. 21: Group of miscellaneous and unidentified photos.
- F. 22: Framed photo of plane flying over cemetery in Pacific showing grave of Lt. Col. William J. O'Brien.
- F. 23: Photocopy of a colored photograph of Co. F (?) of the 69th Regt. in Civil War with letter.

Box 96:

Certificates and Maps, oversize:

Maps:

- F. 1: Hand-drawn (whimsical) map of Madison Barracks, by John Waker, 1932, with original photos of various people surrounding the map. Madison Barracks, Sackets Harbor, NY.
- F. 2: Pictorial map of Fairfield County, Connecticut, 1934

- F. 3: Map of Pearl Harbor, Ford Island, just before the Japanese attack, 1941.
- F. 4: Map of area of Chalons-a-Seine to Valence, n.d., World War I
- F. 5: Map of Espiritu Santo Efate, drawn for U.S. Navy Seabees, , E. Metzl, 1944.
- F. 6: Photographic panoramic view of Ft. McClellan, AL, 1941, 3 photos (2 identical) showing the layout of the Ft. McClellan with individual buildings labeled. Also, a reduced photo birdseye view of the fort, 1941.
- F. 7: Map of Greenwich, CT, copy, from the Fairfield Co. atlas, 1867.
- F. 8: Photocopy of a map of Westport, CT, 1879
- F. 9: Map of the Gallanvanter Islands, Pacific Ocean, by A. O. Ninteman, (a map of Saipan, Eniwetok, Majuro and Makin islands with illustrations)

Certificates:

- F. 1: Appointment certificates (2) of Albert Wells as First Lieutenant and Captain, of 37th Separate Co., 2nd Inf. NGNY, 1904 and 1906
- F. 2: Appointment certificate of Reginald Hall Sayre, Inspector of Rifle Practice, Squadron A, NGNY, 1895.
- F. 3: Certificate of Merit, blank for name, for 101^{st} Inf., the ...descendant of the Fighting Ninth of Massachusetts, n.d.
- F. 4: Certificate of Office of Chief of Ordnance to Merrill T. Lee, for service, 1918-1919.
- F. 5: Resolution of Association of Members of Squadron A, Inc. mourning Brig. Gen. Oliver B. Bridgman, on his death, 1933.
- F. 6: Proclamation of Gov. Nelson Rockefeller proclaiming Feb. 22, National Guard Muster Day, 1961.
- F. 7: Photocopy of an Citation to the 69th Regt. and Irish Brigade Chaplains from Gov. Pataki, 1996.
- F. 8: Negative print of appointment of Patrick Coyle, Drum Major of the 69th Regt., 1877.
- F. 9: Photocopies of certificates of Croix de Guerre and Distinguished Service Cross given to John J. Gribbon, Co. D, 165th Inf., 1925 and appointments of Patrick Keating as 1st Lt. and 2nd Lt.. of the 69th Regt.

F. 10: Photocopies, oversize, of various documents re: to the 69th Regt.; also of 11th Regt.

Records: 2 Long Playing, 331/3 records, as follows:

Voices of Freedom, The Story of America's Citizen Soldier in the National Guard, 1976; K. Powers is listed as a Researcher for the record, 3 copies

Cheer Boys Cheer, performed by the 1st Brigade Band, 1978

Box 97:

Oversize Illustrations and Posters

69th Regiment, Posters and Oversize Illustrations

- F. 1: With the Sixty-Ninth: Donovan in World War I, produced by CIA with the 69th Regt., June 2-27, Exhibit Hall, HQ. Building, no year, 4 copies
- F. 2: "Faugh-A-Ballagh"-"Clear the Way!", exhibit about the 69th Regt., at NYS Vietnam Memorial, March 16-May 1, 1998, Albany, NY; one original poster and 2 color photocopies.
- F. 3: Young America and Old Ireland...Gallant Colonel of the 69th wants...Fifty Active Young Irishmen..., n.d., ca. 1861?, photocopy, 2 copies.
- F. 4: Enlist To-Day in the 69th Infantry, Join the Famous Irish Regiment..., New York, n.d., ca. 1918?, photocopy, 2 copies.
- F. 5: In Gratitude to Those Who Serve, The Fighting 69th, New York Irish Brigade..., n.d., n.p., colored, includes small portraits of Father Duffy, Col. Bill Donovan, and Sgt. Joyce Kilmer.
- F. 6: Veteran Corps, 69th Regt. Inc.,...Annual Dinner Dance, April 24, 1937...New York. Also: Reunion and Barn Dance, Veteran Corps, 69th Regiment, Inc....November 12, 1949...New York.
- F. 7: Spring Dance...Given By the Ladies Auxilliary ...Veteran Corps. 69th Regiment, Inc.,...May 10, 1952, New York.
- Also: An Invitation to Join the "Fighting Irish" Sixty-Ninth Regiment New York Guard..., n.d., ca. 1950?
- F. 8: Medal of Honor Citation, Donovan, William Joseph.... Printed for Memorialization of the Infantry School Library in Memory of Major General William Joseph Donovan, 1883-1959, U.S.Army Infantry School, Fort Benning, GA, July 14, 1981. With copy of program and 2 copies of the remarks by Brig. Gen. Robert W. Riscassi at the ceremony.
- F. 9: 69th Reg'T N.Y.S.M., Col. Mathew Murphy...200 Picked, Healthy Young Men Wanted to fill the Regiment...New York, n.d., ca. 1861. 4 copies. This oversize poster is stored ?????

- F. 10: "Gentle When Stroked, Fierce When Provoked," painting of the Irish Brigade Monument at Gettysburg by Bradley Schmehl, 1998, signed to Ken and Pamela from Becky & Brad Schemhl.; with card with the painting and a description of the monument dedication ceremony in 1888.
- F. 11: Irish Brigade Quadrilles, dedicated to Col. Michael Corcoran, with portrait of Maj. Myles O'Reilly, by Thomas D. Sullivan, New York, 1861; colored cover from sheet music (copy)
- F. 12: Return of the Sixty-Ninth Regiment..., *Harper's Weekly*,?, n.d., ca. 1865, original with tattered edges. Also, copies with different title, Reception by the People of the City of New York of the Sixty-Ninth Regiment...; 1 copy is original reproduction removed from book, *The Civil War in the United States*, and others are photocopies (5) of the reproduction.
- F.13: Camp Corcoran, on Arlington Heights, VA....The Sixty-Ninth Regiment, N.Y.S.M., digging trenches and erecting breastworks, n.d., ca. April 1861. Appears to be a reproduction from Harper's or Leslie's and was removed from a book; tattered edges; verso has illustration of Battle at Great Bethel...June 10th, 1861.
- F. 14: Return of the 69th Regiment, 1861, painting by Louis Lang, b x w photograph of the painting which is in the collections of the New-York Historical Society.
- F. 15. Sixty-Ninth Regiment Armory, Lexington Avenue, 25th to 26th Streets, Hunt & Hunt, Architects, ca. 1906. Photocopies of print from Harper's Weekly? (2 copies)
- F. 16: Col. Michael Corcoran, 69th Regt., 2 portraits and illustration of Reception of General Michael Corcoran...August 1862..., originally in *Harper's Weekly*, copy from *The Soldier of our Civil War*, all items photocopies.
- F. 17: Poster: Vets. Corps, 10th Anniversary Re-Union and Dance, 69th Regt. Armory, 1950.
- F. 18: Pen and Ink, colored drawing, Private, 69th NYS Militia, 1858-1859, by George Woodbridge, 1984.
- F. 19: Poster, handpainted, Enlist Today in the Fighting 69th, n.d.
- F. 20: Drawing, pencil, (by K. Powers?) of an officer and 3 cadets, n.d.
- F. 21: Pen and Ink drawing for a story, *High in the Sunlit Silence*, by Frederick Chapman, signed to Ken Powers by the artist; a drawing of a British cavalryman with views of the regiment's medals and insignia, 1949. Note on verso states for publication in *Blue Book Magazine*.
- F. 22: Prints, annotated, and drawings of World War I era planes, incl. planes Boeing, Curtis and of Russian tanks, World War II era, most pasted on heavy boards with a few drawings on linen, 28 drawings.

Box 98

Prints, Posters, Non-69th Regt., Oversize Illustrations:

F. 23: Series of prints entitled, *The National Guard Heritage*, by various artists and printed by U.S. GPO, 1983-1990; titles as follows:

Operation Commando Buzz, Thailand, 1970

The Mississippi Rifles, Buena Vista, 1847

Trail-Blazers in the Sky, Mineola, NY 1916

First Wave at Omaha, Omaha Beach, June 6, 1944

Watch over the Rhine, Germany, 1961-62

"Hell Fighters" From Harlem, Sechault, FR, 1918

Guarding America's Skies, Florida, 1986

Battle of Prairie Dog Creek, Western Kansas, 1867

Battle of Mortain, France, 1944

Defense of the Aleutians, Dutch Harbor, Alaska, 1942

"Steel Rain" The Army National Guard in Desert Storm, Saudi Arabia, 1991

"The Swamp Foxes" The Air National Guard in Desert Storm, Iraq, 1991

"High Rollers" over Kuwait, 1991

"Plenty of Fighting Today":" The 9th Illinois at Shiloh, 1862

Tankers at Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, 1991

"From Cornrow to Hedgerow"-The 134that St. Lo, France, 1944

Jungleers on Biak, Dutch New Guinea, 1944

Fire over Ploesti, Romania, 1943

Scramble at Phan Rang, South Vietnam, 1968

On the Border, Arizona, 1916

Air Guard in MIG Alley, North Korea, 1951

"Goodbye Dear, I'll be back in a year," Blackwell, OK, 1940

Twenty Brave Men, West VA, 1756

Red Arrow at War: the 32nd Infantry Division at Buna, New Guinea, 1942

Two Down to Glory, France, 1918

The Red Bull in the Winter Line, Italy, 1943

Macon Volunteers, Florida, 1836

The Fourth Alabama, Manassas, 1861

The First Minnesota, Gettysburg, 1863

Indiana Rangers: The Army Guard in Vietnam, 1969

Men of Iron, France, 1918

Cowboy Artillery at Soyang, South Korea, 1951

F. 24:Listed for the Connaught Rangers, Bury Museum

F. 25: Photo of review of British (Irish?) troops in a square, n.d., ca. 1980?

F. 26: Print of a painting of a review of British troops, being reviewed by Queen Elizabeth on the Oueen's birthday, n.d., ca. 1960?

- F. 27: Print of painting: John Adams reviews Jones' Marines, 13 May 1779
- F. 28: Print: One Tree Hill, Auckland, New Zealand, 1985
- F. 29: Poster: New York State Battle Flag Preservation Project
- F. 30: Poster: Civil War Flags of Massachusetts
- F.31: 6 poster photographs of British Ceremonial events, including review of troops by Queen Elizabeth, etc., n.d.; also, large, folded, colored poster of ceremonies
- F. 32: Soldiers Memorial poster of the 106th Machine Gun Battalion, 27th Div., Co. A, World War I
- F. 33: Honor Roll, Roster of Co. C, 105th Infantry, 27th Div., Ft. McClellan, AL, July 1941
- F. 34: Soldier's Memorial poster of Co. B, 2nd NY Infantry, 1916 (pasted on verso of National Guard Heritage print: Remember the Raisin, Upper Canada, 1813)

Box 99:

- F. 35: Reprint on "old" paper of broadside, Mulligan's Brigade... 186,." 2 copies
- F. 36: Broadside for 150th Anniversary of 7th Regt., NY, 1806-1956.
- F. 37: Portrait engraving, small, of Gen. Rich. Montgomery, NY, n.d.
- F. 38: Broadside, small, of Famous Union Battle Flags
- F. 39: Poster: Smash Japanese Aggression, of Indian lieutenant leading a bayonet charge.
- F. 40: The Lookout, print of F. Remington painting (1887), n.d.
- F. 41: Prints: Sheridan at Five Forks, 187 and Gen. Pickett... Gettysburg, July 3, 1863, 1900
- F. 42: Print: Battle of North Point, (Maryland, 1814), NGB, 1983
- F. 43: Print, portrait of Col. Patrick H. O'Rorke, 140th NYV Inf., 1836-1863, 3 copies
- F. 44: Pen and ink drawing copy of World War I poster (the original drawing for popular poster?), n.d.
- F. 45: Painted drawing insignia for 2nd Inf.?; also another painting of the insignia, by H.L. Chetkowski

- F. 46: Poster: On Guard, National Guard celebrates 65^{th} anniversary of mobilization of black infantry regiments, 1982
- F. 47: Army recruiting poster, 1982.
- F. 48: *Things that Endured*, 6 prints of historic American events, produced by the Hopewell Iron and Steel Co., n.d., ca. 1965?
- F. 49: An album, a portfolio of the people and the War, n.d., no publisher given for this set of Civil War era pictures.
- F. 50: Print, lith, of 1st Regt., NYS Militia, 1st Div., 1st Brig., American Rifles, colored, n.d., in brittle, poor condition.
- F. 51: Portrait of Col. Jas. A. Mulligan, Illinois, "Irish Brigade.", Currier and Ives, n.d., ca. 1863?
- F. 52: Several pages from *Harper's Weekly*, 1866, 1871, 1872, with illustrations of Tammany riot, July 1871, an orphan asylum for ex-slaves in Tennessee, 7th Regt. in camp and others, 8 pp.; also two matted Harper's pages with illustrations of Fenian raids into Canada and reception of Fenian chief, James Stephens, 1866.
- F. 53: Mock-up pencil drawings for a history of the 69th Regt., drawing by K. Powers, n.d.
- F. 54: Hand-drawn poster for Mid-Nite Roll 1936 of Trojan Post 469 VFW, with names of members, Jan. 1, 1936, on brittle board
- F. 54A: Hand-drawn poster for Mid-Nite Roll 1926 of Trojan Post 469 VFW, with names of members, Jan. 1, 1926, on brittle board; pieces broken from board
- F. 55: Photographs (2) of NYC policemen's shields, with newspaper article about shields.
- F. 56: Poster for Citizen Military Training Camps, 1928.
- F. 57: Posters, Defense Dept., posters #3,4,5 of series of posters about duty of soldiers captured as prisoners of war, 1957
- F. 58: Copy of Currier and Ives print, The Lakes of Killarney, 1868
- F. 59: Print about poor treatment of Ireland by Great Britain from French magazine, Oct. 1887.
- F. 60: Prints of British officers and gentlemen from Vanity Fair magazine, 1888-1900, 8 colored prints.
- F. 61: Posters, 2, of photos of: Capital of Wales honours the Welsh Guards (military review) and British Ceremonial of Queen's Life Guards on parade at Buckingham Palace.

- F. 62: Poster, large, folded, *Trooping the Colour*, of review of Queen's troops parading at Buckingham Palace.
- F. 63: Printed letter of Capt. John Drum, 10^{th} Inf. sent to his son, John Desmond Drum on his 21^{st} birthday, Ft. Union, New Mexico, 1889.
- F. 64: Poster, State Militia Organizations ...historical roster, n.d.
- F. 65: Portfolio of prints of Little Old NewYork, 1952.
- F. 66: Oversize photocopies of newspapers (*Leslie's, Irish American, Sunday Democrat*) with illustrations of the 7th, 8th and 69th regiments.
- F. 67: Exhibit labels partly pasted on board re: the Dillon Regiment
- F. 68: *Fortune Magazine* article, 1939, with color illustrations about the German War Machine, with illustrations of uniforms, portraits of military leaders, army maneuvers, etc.
- F. 69: Poster of painting of 69th Regt., Co. K, Irish Zouaves, 1861, painting by Don Troiani
- F. 70: Oversize photocopies of newspapers (*Leslie's* and *Sunday Democrat*) with illustrations of the 69th regiment.
- F. 71: Portrait and article about Brig. Gen. Michael Corcoran, Leslie's, 9/6/1862
- F. 72: Photocopy of a broadside, 69th Regiment, Lt. Col. Robert Hutter...modern recruiting poster using Civil War text. Also, cover of Life magazine "The Fighting Irish Look Tough Again." Also, placemat from Farrell's Restaurant, NYC, with illustrations of soldier and soccer player.
- F. 73: Illustrations taken from *Illustrated London News* and *Harper's Weekly*, of conditions in Ireland and of Civil War scenes, incl. a badly torn copy of the illustration of reception of Col. Corcoran in NYC, 1862; all illustrations are in poor to fair condition only with tears and rough edges.
- F. 74: Illustrations of the 69th Regt. as follows:

 Engraved portrait of Col. Michael Corcoran

 Colored illustration of the 69th insignia

 Illustration of Line Officers, 69th Regt., 1863

 69th Regt., NYSNG, ca. 1869-1884, illustration from Military Uniforms in America
- F. 75: Miscellaneous illustrations as follows:

Bataille de Fontenoy, on calendar page Illustrations of Drum Major and Bandsman, by Knotel American Soldier, 1880, Signal Corps Sgt. Four illustrations of American Army uniforms, badges, and weaponry Illustration of campaign on Luzon, 1945 Three illustrations of the Seaforth Highlanders, 1855, 1880,1882 Noble Train of Artillery, Knox brings the guns from Ticonderoga, 1775 Litho print, *A Recollection of Gettysburg*

Box 100:

Negative photographs and slides

Box 101:

Negative photographs.

Box 102:

Objects:

The following are 3-dimensional objects found in the collection, including, medals:

Plaque for Sgt. Milton Nethaway, Co. G. 105th Inf., 1940, from 1st Army Maneuvers Audiotape of interview about Joyce Kilmer, Beckwith Havens Wood printing block of two Colonial period soldiers Cover of a cardboard box of Souvenir of Fair, Pierce Light Guard, Boston Light Inf., 1881 Cover of a leather bound book with NYS state symbol Medal tags from lockers? or property at 108th Inf. Armory

Box 103:

Medals, as follows:

Army of Occupation medal for occupation of 30 days or more with Germany clasp European-African-Middle Eastern Campaign Medal with ribbon bar World War II service medal with ribbon Armed Forces Reserve Medal for 10 years service, with ribbon bar, authorized in 1950 National Defense Service Medal for honorable service, with ribbon bar Rainbow Division, 42nd Div. medal Light Inf., 10th Mountain Division medal

3 ribbons of Sgt. Clyde L. Graham from 149th Anniversary, San Remo's Morris Cove, Sept. 15, 1965

Flag spear point

2 insignia medals worn by Chaplain Msgr. Alyoius Deneen in World War II, 69th Inf.

Box 104:

Wax figure of soldier, n.d., possibly of a soldier of late 19th c.

Two leg wrappings, World War I era?

Box 105:

Research Files of Kenneth Powers:

These are files of photocopied articles, newspaper clippings, research notes and other material collected by K. Powers in his research military topics, particularly related to the history of the National Guard.

Armories

Folder 1: This folder includes magazine articles about armories, copies of articles from architectural journals from the 19th c. about armories and magazine, newspaper clippings and K. Powers notes about armories, particularly those in New York City, including the 7th Regt. 69th Regt., Squadron A, 71st Regt. and other regimental armories.

Folder 2: Postcards of armories in New York State, incl.: Rochester, Utica (2), Schenectady, Catskill, Hoosick Falls, Binghamton, 71st Armory in NYC (3), and a photograph of an armory on Staten Island, 1906-1911, 1979, n.d.

Folder 3: File on 69th Regiment Armory, including a postcard view of exterior, 1906; correspondence with designation report, 1983, designating the 69th Regt. Armory as an official NY City Landmark; reports of meeting, July 1998, about the archives at the 69th Regt. Armory.

Folder 4: 69th Regiment Armory; Inventory of the Trophy Cases, n.d.

Civil War

This series, Folders 6-8, consists of original and photocopied magazine articles, pages from books, and newspaper clippings and other printed material collected by K. Powers as background information about the Civil War.

Folder 6: Copies from F. Phisterer, *New York in the War of the Rebellion*, re: 69th Regt., 170th Regt., and 182th Regt.; also typed copies of pages from W.T. Sherman's *Memoirs*, re: to 69th Regiment, 4 pp.

Folder 7: A Soldier's Letters from America, C.O Danachair, offprint from The Irish Sword, June 1958, letters of Maurice Woulfe, from Limerick, IR about his soldiering in the Western U.S.

Folder 8: A file of clipped magazine articles with a few newspaper articles about various aspects of the Civil War, including a magazine novel about the Monitor, articles about Yankee blockaders, about Gettysburg, including visit of Eisenhower and Montgomery to the site, articles about saving battlefields from development, articles by Bruce Catton, etc. Articles taken from *Holiday, Parade, Saturday Evening Post* and other magazines;

Folder 8a: Christmas cards with a Civil War and other military themes.

Folder 9: Arlington National Cemetery: This is a file of newspaper clippings, flyers and other material about the ANC with a few items re: to other national cemeteries; clippings about the DNA testing and identification of remains and removal of pilot M.J.Blassie from the Tomb of the Unknown Soldier to a tomb in St. Louis; and clippings about controversy about political influence and burial at ANC.

Medal of Honor

Folder 10: Medal of Honor material, including many newspaper clippings and clipped magazine articles, about the Medal of Honor, about particular MOH recipients, and about African American soldiers who received the MOH; also, several clipped sketches of MOH recipients with color illustrations.

Folder 11: Medal of Honor material, incl. a photocopy of the original congressional resolution creating the Medal of Honor, 1863; copies, in color, of the citation and the letter of W.J. Donovan depositing his MOH with the 69th Regt. Armory, 1923; exhibit flyer for an exhibit about the MOH of the Midwest Orders and Medals Society, 1962; pamphlet, Medal of Honor Recipients, 1863-1966 published by the Hammermill Paper Co..

Folder 12: Photographs of the Medal of Honor, as follows: medal, ribbon with medal and reverse of the medal.

Box 106:

- F. 1: Large file of photocopies of correspondence, newspaper articles, addresses and other items all related to the 50th Anniversary of the 69th Regiment, April 29, 1911. The original of this file is not present, but this file appears to be a photocopy of an intact bound volume of these materials.
- F. 2: File of photocopied clippings re: to the 69th Regt. in the Civil War and World War I and II and miscellaneous other related material
- F. 3: File of photocopied clippings re: 27th Division in World War I and II, particularly W.W I and Maj. Gen. John F. O'Ryan.
- F. 4: File of newspaper clippings and photocopied clippings re: to military history generally, incl. articles about Bill Mauldin, the Pacific theater in WW II and other topics.

Box 107:

F. 1: Exhibit program for Irish American Heritage Museum, exhibit on Fighting 69th as part of Welcome Home Desert Storm Veterans, July 4, 1991, 4 copies.

- F. 2: Press releases, clippings, photo re: to the 1991 Desert Storm exhibit at Irish American Heritage Museum.
- F. 3: Booklet for ceremony and exhibit on Blacks in the Military at the CIA, Feb. 1988.
- F. 4: Clipped articles from magazines, incl. Life, about the U.S. Military Academy at West Point.
- F. 5: Two newspapers in very poor condition, incl. *New York Tribune*, Aug. 1885 with story about Grant's funeral and the *Sundary Herald*, Boston, June 18, 1871. Both papers are folded and very brittle and the *Tribune* is has tears, paper crumbling, etc.
- F. 6: DOA document on the Conservation of Historical Property, incl. refurbishment of weapons, etc., 2001.
- F. 7: American Legion Weekly, June 6, 1924 issue
- F. 8: Pamphlet biography of Father Michael J. McGivney, founder of the Knights of Columbus, 1852-1890, n.d.; also, a brief historical article about Father McGivney, a typed essay about him, 3 pp., and photocopies of Preamble and By-Laws of the Red Knights (Knights of Columbus) formed in Connecticut in 1874.
- F. 9: Issue of the Militia Association of New York newsletter, Nov. 1995; also, program for MANY 108th Annual Conference, 1992, with a tribute to Maj. Gen. Lawrence P. Flynn, Adj. Gen., NYS.
- F. 10: Roster of troops in Co. A, I.C.C., a Massachusetts unit, n.d.
- F. 11: Photocopy of confidential documents from the Sicilian "slapping incident" of Gen. George S. Patton, August 1943.
- F. 12: Photostatic copies of the historical lineage of the 244th Artillery, NYNG, from 1690 to 1775.
- F. 13: Typed copy of pages from W. Todd, *New York Volunteers in the War of the Rebellion*, re: to the 79th Highlanders.
- F. 14: Small paper Nazi banner.
- F. 15: Press releases, correspondence, photo and pamphlet relating to the transfer of the battle flags of the 69th Regt. and 167th Regt. of Alabama which had been at the battle of Antietam to the U.S. Navy aircraft carrier, Antietam, 1953.

Box 108:

Irish and Irish American History and American Revolution Material

This is a box of miscellaneous material related to the history of the Irish and Irish Americans. There are newspaper articles and clippings, a tourist pamphlet about Waterford, IR, 3 pages with illustrations of Irish life from the *Illustrated London News*, 1865, 1881, a group of essays about the Irish famine given in Canada in 1997, papers from the Western Front Association, a chronological list of battles and dates of Irish regiments fighting in the French and Spanish service, envelopes of clippings and photocopies about Irish pipers and Irish kilts and a file of miscellaneous clippings and photocopies about Irish Americans.

There are also folders of magazine articles about the American Revolution from *Life* magazine and newspapers; also, clippings and an article about "Yankee Doodle" bands (fife and drum bands). Also, a large pamphlet, *Soldiers of the American Revolution, A Sketchbook*, DOA, with illustrations by H. Charles McBarron and signed by him on title page.

Box 109:

World War I Scrapbook, chiefly clipped articles/illustrations about the war, with a few articles about the 107th Inf.. (Has Mold Damage: Keep Isolated).